

Trace formulas and inverse spectral theory for generalized indefinite strings

Jonathan Eckhardt¹ · Aleksey Kostenko^{2,3,4,5}

Received: 2 November 2023 / Accepted: 24 August 2024 $\ensuremath{\textcircled{}}$ The Author(s) 2024

Abstract

Generalized indefinite strings provide a canonical model for self-adjoint operators with simple spectrum (other classical models are Jacobi matrices, Krein strings and 2×2 canonical systems). We prove a number of Szegő-type theorems for generalized indefinite strings and related spectral problems (including Krein strings, canonical systems and Dirac operators). More specifically, for several classes of coefficients (that can be regarded as Hilbert–Schmidt perturbations of model problems), we provide a complete characterization of the corresponding set of spectral measures. In particular, our results also apply to the isospectral Lax operator for the conservative Camassa–Holm flow and allow us to establish existence of global weak solutions with various step-like initial conditions of low regularity via the inverse spectral transform.

Mathematics Subject Classification Primary $34A55 \cdot 34B07 \cdot \text{Secondary } 34L05 \cdot 37K15$

J. Eckhardt J.Eckhardt@lboro.ac.uk

> A. Kostenko Aleksey.Kostenko@fmf.uni-lj.si

- ¹ Department of Mathematical Sciences, Loughborough University, Epinal Way, Loughborough, Leicestershire LE11 3TU, UK
- ² Faculty of Mathematics and Physics, University of Ljubljana, Jadranska 19, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia
- ³ Faculty of Mathematics, University of Vienna, Oskar-Morgenstern-Platz 1, 1090 Wien, Austria
- ⁴ Present address: Faculty of Mathematics and Physics, University of Ljubljana, Jadranska 19, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia
- ⁵ Present address: Institute for Analysis and Scientific Computing, Vienna University of Technology, Wiedner Hauptstraße 8–10/101, 1040 Wien, Austria

Contents

| 1 Introduction | |
|--|--|
| 2 Preliminaries | |
| 3 Compact perturbations | |
| 4 Spectral asymptotics near zero | |
| 5 Relative trace formulas, I | |
| 6 Lower semi-continuity, I | |
| 7 Proof of Theorem I | |
| 8 Relative trace formulas, II | |
| 9 Lower semi-continuity, II | |
| 10Proof of Theorem II | |
| 11Krein strings | |
| 12Krein–Langer and Krein–Stieltjes strings | |
| 13Conservative Camassa–Holm flow | |
| 14Applications to other operators | |
| Appendix A: Meromorphic functions and trace formulas, I | |
| Appendix B: Meromorphic functions and trace formulas, II | |
| Appendix C: Properties of F_1 and F_2 | |
| Appendix D: Canonical first order systems | |
| References | |

1 Introduction

1.1 Main results

A generalized indefinite string is a triple (L, ω, υ) such that $L \in (0, \infty]$, ω is a real distribution in $H_{\text{loc}}^{-1}[0, L)$ and υ is a positive Borel measure on [0, L). Associated with such a generalized indefinite string is the ordinary differential equation

$$-f'' = z\,\omega f + z^2 \upsilon f \tag{1.1}$$

on the interval [0, L), where z is a complex spectral parameter. Spectral problems of this form go back at least to work of M. G. Krein and H. Langer from the 1970s on indefinite analogues of the classical moment problem [78, 81]. In the generality above, they were introduced in [42], where we proved that they serve as a canonical model for self-adjoint operators with simple spectrum. We are going to summarize some relevant facts about generalized indefinite strings in Sect. 2 as far as they are needed in this article, but in order to state our main theorems below, let us note that there is a unique function w in $L^2_{loc}[0, L)$ such that

$$\omega(h) = -\int_0^L \mathsf{w}(x)h'(x)dx \tag{1.2}$$

for all $h \in H^1_c[0, L)$, called the *normalized anti-derivative* of the distribution ω .

One of the main objects in spectral theory for a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, v) is the *Weyl–Titchmarsh function m* defined on $\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathbb{R}$ by

$$m(z) = \frac{\psi'(z, 0-)}{z\psi(z, 0)},$$
(1.3)

where $\psi(z, \cdot)$ is the unique (up to scalar multiples) nontrivial solution of the differential equation (1.1) that lies in the homogeneous Sobolev space $\dot{H}^1[0, L)$ and in $L^2([0, L); \upsilon)$. This Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* turns out to be a *Herglotz– Nevanlinna function*, that is, it is analytic, maps the upper complex half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ into the closure of the upper complex half-plane and satisfies the symmetry relation

$$m(z^*) = m(z)^*$$
(1.4)

for all $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$ (here and henceforth, we will use z^* to denote the complex conjugate of a complex number z). Even more, we established in [42, Sect. 6] that *the* map $(L, \omega, \upsilon) \mapsto m$ is a homeomorphism between the set of all generalized indefinite strings (equipped with a reasonable topology) and the set of all Herglotz–Nevanlinna functions (equipped with the topology of locally uniform convergence). The main results of the present article are a couple of Szegő-type theorems for this correspondence. In the first place, we will prove the following theorem, which gives a characterization of all Weyl–Titchmarsh functions for a class of generalized indefinite strings that can be understood as (relative) Hilbert–Schmidt perturbations of a certain explicitly solvable model example. Throughout this article, we will let α and β be arbitrary positive constants.

Theorem I A Herglotz–Nevanlinna function *m* is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\mathsf{w}(x) - c - \frac{x}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x} \right)^2 x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon(x) < \infty \tag{1.5}$$

for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$ if and only if all the following conditions hold:

- (i) The function m has a meromorphic extension to C\[α,∞) that is analytic at zero.
- (ii) The negative poles σ_{-} and the positive poles σ_{+} of *m* in $(-\infty, \alpha)$ satisfy

$$\sum_{\lambda \in \sigma_{-}} \frac{1}{|\lambda|^{3/2}} + \sum_{\lambda \in \sigma_{+}} (\alpha - \lambda)^{3/2} < \infty.$$
(1.6)

(iii) The boundary values of the function m satisfy¹

$$\int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda - \alpha}}{\lambda^3} \log(\operatorname{Im} m(\lambda + \mathrm{i0})) d\lambda > -\infty.$$
(1.7)

¹Remember that $m(\lambda + i0) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} m(\lambda + i\epsilon)$ exists for almost all $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ because *m* is of bounded type in the upper complex half-plane.

Remark 1.1 A few remarks about the conditions in Theorem I are in order:

- (a) Condition (i) says that the essential spectrum of every generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with L = ∞ and (1.5) for some constant c ∈ ℝ is contained in the interval [α, ∞). This can be considered as a consequence of Weyl's theorem on compact perturbations. In fact, we are going to show in Sect. 3 that it is possible to interpret such generalized indefinite strings as relatively compact perturbations (actually, of Hilbert–Schmidt class) of a particular model example whose spectrum coincides with the interval [α, ∞); see Example I.
- (b) Analyticity of the Weyl-Titchmarsh function m at zero alone has strong consequences on the coefficients of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) . In fact, it implies that $L = \infty$ and that the inverse of an associated linear relation T is a bounded linear operator. We recently proved in [47, Proposition 5.2 (i)] that the latter is equivalent to

$$\limsup_{x \to \infty} x \int_{x}^{\infty} (\mathsf{w}(s) - \mathsf{w}_{0})^{2} ds + x \int_{[x,\infty)} d\upsilon < \infty$$
(1.8)

for some constant $w_0 \in \mathbb{R}$, which is then necessarily given by

$$\mathsf{w}_0 = \lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{1}{x} \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s) ds. \tag{1.9}$$

Moreover, the constant w_0 turns out to be nothing but the value of *m* at zero as we will see in Sect. 4. In particular, this shows that under the conditions in Theorem I one has

$$m(0) = c + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}},$$
 (1.10)

which relates the constant c in (1.5) explicitly to the function m.

- (c) Condition (ii) is a Lieb–Thirring bound on the eigenvalues below α , which implies that negative eigenvalues may accumulate only at $-\infty$ and that positive eigenvalues in the interval $(0, \alpha)$ may accumulate only at α . In fact, we will obtain a sharp Lieb–Thirring inequality in Corollary 7.2.
- (d) Condition (iii) implies that the absolutely continuous spectrum is essentially supported on the interval (α, ∞), which has been shown to be necessary for (1.5) to hold for some constant c ∈ ℝ before in [46, Theorem 3.2]. Since the pointwise boundary values of Im *m* depend only on the absolutely continuous part of the spectrum, we see that there is no restriction on the support and structure of the singular spectrum in [α, ∞).

Remark 1.2 The Herglotz–Nevanlinna function

$$m_{\alpha}(z) = e^{\alpha - z} E_1(\alpha - z) = \int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{e^{-(\lambda - \alpha)}}{\lambda - z} d\lambda, \qquad (1.11)$$

where E_1 denotes the principal value of the generalized exponential integral [90, Equation (8.19.2)], satisfies the conditions (i), (ii) and (iii) of Theorem I (indeed, the

function m_{α} is nothing but the Stieltjes transform of the shifted Laguerre weight). In this case, it is possible to express the coefficients of the corresponding generalized indefinite string via the Laguerre polynomials. One may view Theorem I as a characterization of a certain class of perturbations of the Laguerre operator, which is usually expressed in ℓ^2 as a Jacobi matrix (see Example 12.7). Let us mention that the Laguerre operator has received some attention recently [73, 74, 80], mainly because of its appearance in the study of nonlinear waves in (2 + 1)-dimensional noncommutative scalar field theory [1, 21].

Theorem I can easily be stated as well in terms of the *spectral measure* ρ of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, v) , which is defined such that

$$m(z) = c_1 z + c_2 - \frac{1}{Lz} + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1}{\lambda - z} - \frac{\lambda}{1 + \lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda), \qquad (1.12)$$

where $c_1, c_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ are some constants with $c_1 \ge 0$ and ρ is a positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} with $\rho(\{0\}) = 0$ that satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{1+\lambda^2} < \infty.$$
(1.13)

The measure ρ is indeed a spectral measure for an associated self-adjoint linear relation T (which we are going to define properly in Sect. 2). Notice that unlike the Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m*, the spectral measure ρ does not determine the generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) uniquely. More specifically, it does not determine the length *L* and assuming that *L* is known, it determines w only up to an additive constant and υ up to a point mass at zero (see Remark 2.5 below).

Corollary I A positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (1.13) is the spectral measure of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.5) for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$ if and only if both of the following conditions hold:

(i) The support of ρ is discrete in $(-\infty, \alpha)$, does not contain zero and satisfies

$$\sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \operatorname{supp}(\rho) \\ \lambda < 0}} \frac{1}{|\lambda|^{3/2}} + \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \operatorname{supp}(\rho) \\ 0 < \lambda < \alpha}} (\alpha - \lambda)^{3/2} < \infty.$$
(1.14)

(ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies

$$\int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda - \alpha}}{\lambda^3} \log\left(\frac{d\rho_{\rm ac}(\lambda)}{d\lambda}\right) d\lambda > -\infty.$$
(1.15)

Results like Theorem I and Corollary I have their origin in the work of G. Szegő on orthogonal polynomials on the unit circle (see [97] for a detailed historical account and further references) and have been pioneered by R. Killip and B. Simon for Jacobi matrices [70] and Schrödinger operators [71]. In both cases, the proof relies on two crucial ingredients: (a) Continuous dependence of spectral data on the coefficients (for example, the spectral measure of a Jacobi matrix on the Jacobi parameters

or the Weyl-Titchmarsh function on the potential for a Schrödinger operator) and (b) a trace formula (or sum rule in the terminology of [70, 71, 97]). Of course, in addition one also needs a sophisticated direct and inverse spectral theory available for the respective operators. Unlike Jacobi matrices and Schrödinger operators, generalized indefinite strings were introduced only relatively recently in [42] and are far less well developed. However, they are closely related to 2×2 canonical systems [34, 91, 92] and this connection provides us with the necessary continuity property. In fact, this is widely known as continuity of the Krein-de Branges correspondence, a fundamental result of Krein-de Branges theory. On the other hand, trace formulas are usually connected to conserved quantities of related completely integrable systems; the Toda lattice for Jacobi matrices and the Korteweg-de Vries equation for Schrödinger operators. This role is taken by the Camassa-Holm equation [20] for generalized indefinite strings, whose conservation laws suggest suitable trace formulas. However, the known conserved quantities for smooth classical solutions of the Camassa-Holm equation are insufficient and have to be amended. Instead one has to consider more general conservative weak solutions, a particular kind of weak solutions of low regularity that allows continuation of solutions after blow-up. Conservation laws for these solutions appear to be new and we are unaware of any previous derivations. In fact, we already employed a corresponding trace formula earlier when establishing results akin to the ones by P. Deift and R. Killip [35] for generalized indefinite strings in [46]. Here we will show that this trace formula indeed holds in a strong sense, meaning that finiteness of one side implies finiteness of the other side; see (7.3) and (7.8). This readily proves Theorem I.

When compared to Jacobi matrices and Schrödinger operators, there are several more principal differences. First of all, the spectral problem (1.1) is nonlinear in the spectral parameter. However, even without the quadratic term, the spectral parameter enters the problem in the 'wrong' place. This makes it difficult to view (1.1) as an additive perturbation as the underlying Hilbert space varies together with the coefficients. We are going to clarify this situation in Sect. 3 based on recent advances in [47]. A second issue lies in the fact that in contrast to Schödinger operators even a relatively small alteration of the coefficients ω and υ (for example, changing them on a compact interval) can lead to perturbations that are not of trace class anymore (for Jacobi matrices the latter are even of finite rank). In fact, this only occurs when the spectrum is not semi-bounded, which constitutes another difference to the Jacobi matrix and Schrödinger operator cases. On a technical level, this makes it necessary to consider suitably regularized perturbation determinants and infinite products that are only conditionally convergent in general. Finally, one more major difference to Jacobi matrices and Schrödinger operators lies in the crucial role played by the high-energy spectral asymptotics, a very well understood classical subject in both these cases. For generalized indefinite strings, sufficiently strong asymptotics are not known in fact. Instead, we will have to rely on a qualified understanding of spectral asymptotics at zero. These will lead to our trace formulas as well as corresponding conservation laws for the conservative Camassa-Holm flow.

In addition to Theorem I, we will also prove a similar result for another class of generalized indefinite strings that give rise to essential spectrum $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$

for some positive constant β . To this end, we will write

$$\upsilon(B) = \int_{B} \varrho(x)^2 dx + \upsilon_{s}(B), \qquad (1.16)$$

where ρ is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of v with respect to the Lebesgue measure and v_s is the singular part of v. Whereas Theorem I is motivated by the study of a particular phase space associated with the Hamiltonian of the Camassa–Holm equation, this result is relevant for another phase space arising in connection with the two-component Camassa–Holm system [22, 63].

Theorem II A Herglotz–Nevanlinna function *m* is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (\mathsf{w}(x) - c)^{2} x \, dx + \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1 + 2\beta x} \right)^{2} x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon_{\mathsf{s}}(x) < \infty$$
(1.17)

for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$ if and only if all the following conditions hold:

- (i) The function m has a meromorphic extension to C₊ ∪ (−β, β) ∪ C_− that is analytic at zero.
- (ii) The poles σ_{dis} of m in $(-\beta, \beta)$ satisfy

$$\sum_{\lambda \in \sigma_{\rm dis}} (\beta - |\lambda|)^{3/2} < \infty.$$
(1.18)

(iii) The boundary values of the function m satisfy

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus(-\beta,\beta)} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda^2 - \beta^2}}{|\lambda|^3} \log(\operatorname{Im} m(\lambda + \mathrm{i}0)) d\lambda > -\infty.$$
(1.19)

Remark 1.3 Similar to Theorem I, condition (i) says that the essential spectrum is contained in the set $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$. The constant *c* in (1.17) is related to the Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* via m(0) = c. Condition (ii) is a Lieb–Thirring bound on the eigenvalues in the interval $(-\beta, \beta)$ with a corresponding sharp Lieb–Thirring inequality given in Corollary 10.2 and condition (iii) implies that the absolutely continuous spectrum is essentially supported on the set $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$ (a fact proved before in [53, Theorem 3.2]), whereas there is no restriction on the singular spectrum in $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$.

Let us again state this result also in terms of the spectral measure.

Corollary II A positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (1.13) is the spectral measure of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.17) for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$ if and only if both of the following conditions hold:

(i) The support of ρ is discrete in $(-\beta, \beta)$, does not contain zero and satisfies

$$\sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \operatorname{supp}(\rho) \\ |\lambda| < \beta}} (\beta - |\lambda|)^{3/2} < \infty.$$
(1.20)

(ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on $(-\infty, -\beta) \cup (\beta, \infty)$ satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus(-\beta,\beta)} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda^2 - \beta^2}}{|\lambda|^3} \log\left(\frac{d\rho_{\rm ac}(\lambda)}{d\lambda}\right) d\lambda > -\infty.$$
(1.21)

Remark 1.4 It is also possible to prove similar results for classes of generalized indefinite strings with finite length L. This can be achieved by means of the second transformation in Remark 2.5, which changes the length of a generalized indefinite string while only altering the residue of the Weyl–Titchmarsh function at zero.

1.2 Completely integrable systems

One of the main motivations for studying inverse spectral theory for Jacobi matrices and Schrödinger operators stems from their relevance for the Toda lattice and the Korteweg–de Vries equation. In the same way, inverse spectral theory for generalized indefinite strings is important for nonlinear wave equations like the Hunter–Saxton equation and the Dym equation, but in particular the Camassa–Holm equation

$$u_t - u_{xxt} = 2u_x u_{xx} - 3u u_x + u u_{xxx}, \tag{1.22}$$

which was first found by B. Fuchsteiner and A. S. Fokas [55] to be formally integrable with Hamiltonians given by

$$H_1 = \int u^2 + u_x^2 dx, \qquad H_2 = \frac{1}{2} \int u^3 + u u_x^2 dx, \qquad (1.23)$$

where the domain of integration is either the real line \mathbb{R} or the circle $\mathbb{T} = \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z}$. Its formulation as a non-local conservation law

$$u_t + uu_x + P_x = 0, (1.24)$$

where the source term P is defined (for suitable functions u) as the convolution

$$P = \frac{1}{2}e^{-|\cdot|} * \left(u^2 + \frac{1}{2}u_x^2\right), \tag{1.25}$$

is reminiscent of the three-dimensional incompressible Euler equation. Regarding the hydrodynamical relevance of the Camassa–Holm equation, let us mention that it can be derived as an approximation to the Green–Naghdi equations, the governing equations for shallow water waves over a flat bed [20, 28, 65].

An intensive study of (1.22) started with the discoveries of R. Camassa and D. Holm [20] (we only refer to a very brief selection of articles [4, 16, 18, 24, 25, 29,

30, 61, 85, 87, 88, 99]). Indeed, it turned out that equation (1.22) exhibits a rich mathematical structure. For instance, the Bott–Virasoro group serves for equation (1.24) as a symmetry group and thus the Camassa-Holm equation can be viewed as a geodesic equation with respect to a right invariant metric [88]. Among many celebrated models for shallow water waves (for example, the Korteweg-de Vries equation or the Benjamin–Bona–Mahoney equation), the significance of equation (1.22) stems from the fact that it is the first and long sought-for model with the following three features: (a) Complete integrability, as it admits a Lax pair formulation, (b) solitons, including peaked ones (called *peakons*) and (c) finite time blow-up of smooth solutions that resembles wave-breaking to some extent; see [26]. More specifically, singularities develop in a way that the solution u remains bounded pointwise, while the spatial derivative u_x tends to $-\infty$ at some points. However, the H^1 norm of u remains bounded (actually, the H^1 norm serves as a Hamiltonian for the Camassa– Holm equation and is thus conserved) and u approaches a limit weakly in H^1 as the blow-up happens, which raises the natural question of continuation past the blow-up. Indeed, it was found that the Camassa-Holm equation possesses global weak solutions [99], which are not unique however and hence continuation of solutions after blow-up is a delicate matter.

A particular kind of weak solutions are so-called *conservative solutions*, the notion of which was suggested independently in [18] and [61]. These are weak solutions (in a sense to be made precise in Definition 13.15) of the system

$$u_t + uu_x + P_x = 0,$$

$$\mu_t + (u\mu)_x = (u^3 - 2Pu)_x,$$
(1.26)

where the auxiliary function P satisfies

$$P - P_{xx} = \frac{u^2 + \mu}{2}.$$
 (1.27)

We will call system (1.26) the *two-component Camassa–Holm system* because it includes the Camassa–Holm equation as well as its two-component generalization (see [22, 27, 54, 63])

$$u_t - u_{xxt} = 2u_x u_{xx} - 3u u_x + u u_{xxx} - \varrho \varrho_x,$$

$$\varrho_t = -u_x \varrho - u \varrho_x,$$
(1.28)

where one just needs to set $\mu = u^2 + u_x^2 + \varrho^2$. The role of the additional positive Borel measure μ is to control the loss of energy at times of blow-up. More precisely, as the model example of a peakon–antipeakon collision illustrates (see [18, Sect. 6] for example), at times when the solution blows up, the corresponding energy, measured by μ , concentrates on sets of Lebesgue measure zero. Solutions of this kind have been constructed by a generalized method of characteristics that relied on a transformation from Eulerian to Lagrangian coordinates and was accomplished for various classes of initial data in [18, 57, 58, 61, 62].

From our perspective, conservative solutions are of special interest because they preserve the integrable structure of the Camassa–Holm equation and can be obtained

by employing the inverse spectral transform method [39, 41, 48], at least in principle. The underlying isospectral problem is of the form

$$-f'' + \frac{1}{4}f = z\,\omega f + z^2 \upsilon f, \tag{1.29}$$

where $\omega = u - u_{xx}$ and $\mu = u^2 + u_x^2 + v$. Despite its relevance and a large amount of articles, relatively little is known about the spectral problem (1.29) so far when ω is allowed to change sign and v to be not zero. In fact, under the necessary low regularity restrictions (the coefficient ω may be a real distribution and v may be a positive measure), not even the well-developed theory about self-adjoint realizations covers this kind of spectral problem; see [7, 8, 43, 50, 56], where only [43] includes the additional coefficient v. Consequently, most of the literature on inverse spectral theory restricts to the case when v vanishes identically and ω is strictly positive and smooth. Under these assumptions, the differential equation can be transformed into a standard potential form that is known from the Korteweg–de Vries equation and some conclusions may be drawn from this [3, 24, 31, 82, 86]. In the general case, apart from the explicitly solvable finite dimensional case [4, 41, 45] and a class of coefficients that gives rise to purely discrete spectrum [39], only insufficient partial uniqueness results [6–9, 38, 43, 49, 52] have been obtained so far.

The spectral problem (1.29) differs from the one for a generalized indefinite string in (1.1) only by a constant coefficient term and can be turned into this form in several ways by employing a simple change of variables. For example, when (1.29) is considered on the half-line $[0, \infty)$ with a real-valued function u in $H^1_{loc}[0, \infty)$ and a positive Borel measure v on $[0, \infty)$, the spectral problem (1.29) can be transformed into a generalized indefinite string $(L, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{v})$ with $L = \infty$ using the change of variables $x \mapsto \log(1 + x)$. The details of this transformation can be found in [46, Sect. 7] and are also briefly summarized in Sect. 13.1. In this situation, one can also define a Weyl–Titchmarsh function m for the spectral problem (1.29) on $\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathbb{R}$ by

$$m(z) = \frac{\psi'(z, 0-)}{z\psi(z, 0)},$$
(1.30)

where $\psi(z, \cdot)$ is the unique (up to scalar multiples) nontrivial solution of the differential equation (1.29) that lies in $H^1[0, \infty)$ and $L^2([0, \infty); \upsilon)$. It turns out that this function coincides with the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the corresponding generalized indefinite string $(L, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ up to a pole at zero. As a consequence, it allows an integral representation of the form

$$m(z) = c_1 z + c_2 - \frac{1}{2z} + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1}{\lambda - z} - \frac{\lambda}{1 + \lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda), \qquad (1.31)$$

where $c_1, c_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ are constants with $c_1 \ge 0$ and ρ is the spectral measure of $(L, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{v})$. We will call ρ the *spectral measure* of the spectral problem (1.29) with a real-valued function u in $H^1_{loc}[0, \infty)$ and a positive Borel measure v on $[0, \infty)$.

By using the relations described above, we are able to translate all results for generalized indefinite strings to the half-line spectral problem (1.29). However, for the sake of brevity, we will only state one of these results here, obtained immediately

from Theorem I, where κ is a fixed positive constant. A few more consequences that follow readily in this case are outlined in Sect. 13.1.

Corollary 1.5 A positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (1.13) is the spectral measure of the spectral problem (1.29) on the half-line $[0, \infty)$ with a real-valued function u in $H^1_{loc}[0, \infty)$ and a positive Borel measure v on $[0, \infty)$ satisfying

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (u(x) - \kappa)^{2} + u'(x)^{2} dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} d\upsilon < \infty$$
 (1.32)

if and only if both of the following conditions hold with $\alpha = \frac{1}{4\kappa}$:

- (i) The support of ρ is discrete in $(-\infty, \alpha)$, does not contain zero and satisfies (1.14).
- (ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies (1.15).

Remark 1.6 Condition (1.32) means that the function $u - \kappa$ belongs to the Sobolev space $H^1[0, \infty)$ and that the measure v is finite. These restrictions appear to be natural for the Camassa–Holm equation; compare the first Hamiltonian in (1.23). In fact, by employing a generalized method of characteristics, existence of global conservative weak solutions to the Camassa–Holm equation with initial conditions such that $u - \kappa \in H^1(\mathbb{R})$ was established by H. Holden and X. Raynaud in [62]. The constant κ here is related to the critical wave speed and the Camassa–Holm equation is regarded to be in the dispersive regime for positive κ . The case when the constant κ is allowed to be different for $-\infty$ and for $+\infty$ has been settled in [58]. We are going to show below that Theorem I can be used to establish the inverse spectral transform and existence of weak solutions in the special case when κ is zero for $-\infty$ and positive for $+\infty$. However, analogous to the situation for the Toda lattice and the Korteweg–de Vries equation on the line in connection with Killip–Simon results [70, 71],² at the moment it is not clear how results like Corollary 1.5 can be employed to handle the case of positive κ at both endpoints.

Unlike the corresponding result for Schrödinger operators in [71], Theorem I and Theorem II can, even though they are results for a half-line spectral problem, be applied to the Camassa–Holm equation and its two-component generalization on the full real line. In fact, both of these theorems establish an inverse spectral transform on a particular phase space of step-like profiles that completely linearizes the conservative Camassa–Holm flow. Here we will restrict our discussion again to what follows from Theorem I, further similar results can be deduced readily from the more detailed exposition in Sects. 13.2 and 13.3. Let us begin by introducing an associated

²Well-posedness of the Korteweg–de Vries equation in $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ is a seminal result of J. Bourgain [15] (see also the recent breakthrough in [72] by R. Killip and M. Visan). On the other side, a complete solution of the inverse spectral problem for Schrödinger operators with L^2 potentials on the half-line is given in [71] and one would hope that this enables one to integrate the Korteweg–de Vries flow on $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ by means of the inverse scattering method. However, this has not been achieved so far since the solution of the inverse spectral problem is given in terms of the half-line spectral measure whereas the inverse scattering transform approach in this setting requires some yet unknown full-line spectral data for potentials in $L^2(\mathbb{R})$.

phase space \mathcal{D}^{κ} for the two-component Camassa–Holm system (1.26), where κ is a fixed positive constant.

Definition 1.7 The set \mathcal{D}^{κ} consists of all pairs (u, μ) such that u is a real-valued function in $H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$ and μ is a positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} with

$$\int_{B} u(x)^{2} + u'(x)^{2} dx \le \mu(B)$$
(1.33)

for every Borel set $B \subseteq \mathbb{R}$, satisfying the asymptotic growth restrictions

$$\int_{(-\infty,0)} e^{-x} d\mu(x) < \infty, \quad \int_0^\infty (u(x) - \kappa)^2 + u'(x)^2 dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} d\upsilon < \infty, \quad (1.34)$$

where v is the positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} defined such that

$$\mu(B) = \upsilon(B) + \int_{B} u(x)^{2} + u'(x)^{2} dx.$$
(1.35)

Remark 1.8 We chose to work with pairs (u, μ) and the unusual condition (1.33) instead of the simpler definable pairs (u, v) for various reasons. For example, the measure μ is more natural when considering suitable notions of convergence; see Definition 13.11 for details and compare with (2.39) in Proposition 2.6. Moreover, in the context of the conservative Camassa–Holm flow, the measure μ satisfies the transport equation in (1.26) and represents the energy of a solution.

The first condition in (1.34) requires strong decay of both, the function u and the measure v, at $-\infty$, whereas the second condition means that the function $u - \kappa$ lies in H^1 near $+\infty$ and that the measure v is finite near $+\infty$. Of course, the conditions at $-\infty$ and at $+\infty$ could also be switched due to the symmetry

$$(x,t) \mapsto (-x,-t) \tag{1.36}$$

of the two-component Camassa–Holm system (1.26). However, we are not able to allow nonzero asymptotics at both endpoints with current methods.

Due to the strong decay restriction at $-\infty$, for every pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^{κ} one can introduce a Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* for the spectral problem (1.29) on the real line. This function coincides with the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a corresponding generalized indefinite string. Namely, using the diffeomorphism $x \mapsto e^x$ from \mathbb{R} to $(0, \infty)$, the spectral problem (1.29) is transformed to a generalized indefinite string $(L, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ with $L = \infty$. One can then use Corollary I to characterize the corresponding set of all spectral measures ρ for pairs in \mathcal{D}^{κ} ; see Theorem 13.5. In order to state this result, we first define \mathcal{R}^{α} for a positive constant α as the set of all positive Borel measures ρ on \mathbb{R} with (1.13) that satisfy conditions (i) and (ii) in Corollary I.

Theorem 1.9 The map $(u, \mu) \mapsto \rho$ from \mathcal{D}^{κ} to $\mathcal{R}^{\frac{1}{4\kappa}}$ is bijective.

Remark 1.10 Just like the classical Krein–de Branges correspondence, the map $(u, \mu) \mapsto \rho$ becomes a homeomorphism with respect to reasonable topologies; see [48, Proposition 4.5]. In fact, for our phase space \mathcal{D}^{κ} we are able to improve on this result and obtain homeomorphy with respect to finer topologies, whose definition is dictated by the trace formula in Corollary 13.10 underlying the phase space \mathcal{D}^{κ} and takes into account the additional control at $+\infty$; see Definition 13.12.

By means of the bijection in Theorem 1.9, we are able to define the *conservative Camassa–Holm flow* on \mathcal{D}^{κ} by introducing a (well-defined) flow on $\mathcal{R}^{\frac{1}{4\kappa}}$ via

$$d\rho(\lambda, t) = e^{-\frac{t}{2\lambda}} d\rho(\lambda, 0).$$
(1.37)

That this flow indeed gives rise to global weak solutions (in a sense to be made precise in Definition 13.15) of the two-component Camassa–Holm system (1.26) with initial data in \mathcal{D}^{κ} follows from our recent results in [48, Sect. 5].

Theorem 1.11 Integral curves of the conservative Camassa–Holm flow on \mathcal{D}^{κ} are weak solutions of the two-component Camassa–Holm system (1.26).

Of course, by its very definition, the conservative Camassa–Holm flow on \mathcal{D}^{κ} is linearized under the *inverse spectral transform* $(u, \mu) \mapsto \rho$. The time evolution on the spectral side can be seen to split into one part on the essential spectrum given by (1.37) and the usual time evolution of norming constants associated with the eigenvalues in the discrete spectrum. This means that global conservative solutions with step-like initial data in \mathcal{D}^{κ} can be integrated by means of the inverse spectral transform. One can expect that this will allow to deduce qualitative properties of such solutions.

Remark 1.12 A pair (u, μ) is called a *multi-peakon profile* if it is of the form

$$u(x) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \omega_n e^{-|x-x_n|}, \qquad \qquad \upsilon = \sum_{n=1}^{N} \upsilon_n \delta_{x_n}, \qquad (1.38)$$

where δ_x is the unit Dirac measure centered at *x*. The phase space \mathcal{D}^{κ} clearly does not contain any multi-peakon profiles. However, it does include certain pairs (u, μ) that are made up of infinitely many peakons, meaning that they are of the above form with $N = \infty$. For example, the shifted Laguerre weight from Remark 1.2 leads to such a pair (described in more detail in Remark 13.23 (c)) and a complete characterization of spectral measures for the class of such pairs can be deduced from Theorem 12.3. The corresponding weak solutions of the two-component Camassa–Holm system (1.26) can be written down explicitly in terms of the moments of the time-evolved spectral measure. Asymptotic long-time behavior of these solutions appears to be an intriguing topic, which will be addressed elsewhere.

1.3 Further applications

Since generalized indefinite strings serve as yet another canonical model of selfadjoint operators with simple spectrum [42], one can apply our main results also to other important one-dimensional models and operators of mathematical physics. We begin with Krein strings [68, 75] as they constitute a rather obvious and important subclass of generalized indefinite strings. More specifically, a *Krein string* is a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) such that ω is a positive Borel measure on [0, L) and υ is identically zero. On the spectral side, this is equivalent to the condition that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m is a Stieltjes function, which means that in the integral representation (1.12) the constant c_1 vanishes, the constant c_2 is non-negative and the measure ρ is supported on [0, ∞) with

$$\int_{[0,\infty)} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{1+\lambda} < \infty.$$
(1.39)

Theorem I and Corollary I can thus easily be specialized to Krein strings; see Theorem 11.1 and Corollary 11.3. Furthermore, even though it is less immediately obvious, we can also apply Theorem II to Krein strings by using a simple relation between the Weyl–Titchmarsh functions of a Krein string (L, υ) and the generalized indefinite string $(L, 0, \upsilon)$. In this way, we obtain a characterization for another class of perturbations for Krein strings that is quite different from the previous one in Theorem 11.1. This characterization will be given in Theorem 11.8, of which the following result is an immediate consequence, where we continue to use the notation introduced in (1.16).

Corollary 1.13 A positive Borel measure ρ on $[0, \infty)$ with (1.39) is the spectral measure of a Krein string (L, υ) with $L = \infty$ and

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x}\right)^2 x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon_{\rm s}(x) < \infty \tag{1.40}$$

if and only if both of the following conditions hold:

(i) The support of ρ is discrete in $[0, \alpha)$, does not contain zero and satisfies

$$\sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \text{supp}(\rho)\\ 0 < \lambda < \alpha}} (\alpha - \lambda)^{3/2} < \infty.$$
(1.41)

(ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies

$$\int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda - \alpha}}{\lambda^2} \log\left(\frac{d\rho_{\rm ac}(\lambda)}{d\lambda}\right) d\lambda > -\infty.$$
(1.42)

Remark 1.14 A few remarks are in order:

- (a) Analogous to our considerations in Sect. 1.2, these additional results for Krein strings can be applied to the conservative Camassa–Holm flow. More specifically, Corollary 1.13 gives rise to another phase space and a corresponding inverse spectral transform. Due to the positivity condition on the spectral side, the additional measure μ becomes superfluous and u can be understood as a weak solution of the Camassa–Holm equation. Moreover, this positivity restriction is known to prevent blow-ups and one can expect uniqueness of weak solutions; compare [29].
- (b) Let us stress that the difference between conditions (1.42) and (1.15) is only on the asymptotic behavior of the density of the spectral measure at infinity. However, condition (1.42) is clearly stronger than (1.15) and ensures that the absolutely continuous part of the Krein string's weight measure is not trivial. In particular, it excludes Krein–Stieltjes strings (compare with Remark 1.2).
- (c) Corollary 1.13 has an interesting connection with recent work of R. V. Bessonov and S. A. Denisov [10–12] on the spectral version of the classical Szegő–Kolmogorov–Krein theorem, which will be discussed in Sect. 11.

Two more subclasses of generalized indefinite strings that are related to the Hamburger moment problem and the Stieltjes moment problem are Krein–Langer strings and Krein–Stieltjes strings. For these kinds of generalized indefinite strings, the coefficients ω and v are supported on a discrete set, so that the differential equation (1.1) reduces to a difference equation similar to the second order recurrence relations in the case of Jacobi matrices. They are also of particular interest because they correspond to weak solutions of the Camassa–Holm equation that are made up of infinitely many peakons. More details and applications of our main results to these two subclasses will be given in Sect. 12.

For the sake of brevity, let us just briefly mention a few more applications of our results: First of all, our main results obtained for generalized indefinite strings can be translated to 2×2 canonical systems by using a known transformation between them (see Appendix D). We will state these results for canonical systems obtained from Theorem I and Theorem II in Sect. 14.1 (related results for canonical systems have been obtained before in [11] and in [33] using the Arov gauge). What is more important though, we can also apply our results to prove Szegő-type theorems for one-dimensional Dirac operators (a related result can be found in [64]) and Schrödinger operators. However, we decided to focus only on one straightforward application to a one-dimensional Dirac operator presented in Sect. 14.2, but using a standard supersymmetry trick one may derive a corresponding Szegő-type theorem for one-dimensional Schrödinger operators.

We conclude this lengthy introduction with one more observation. The inverse spectral theory for generalized indefinite strings also sheds some light on the rich mathematical structure of the two-component Camassa–Holm system (1.26). One may easily recognize a lot of similarities between this system and other classical completely integrable systems: The Toda lattice and multi-peakon interaction [5], the Korteweg–de Vries equation and the Camassa–Holm equation [3, 82, 86], the AKNS system and the two-component Camassa–Holm system [22]. All these connections

are not surprising at all if one realizes that the corresponding isospectral problems (Jacobi matrices, one-dimensional Schrödinger and Dirac operators) can all be transformed into the form of a generalized indefinite string.

1.4 Outline of this article

The preliminary Sect. 2 first collects all necessary information about generalized indefinite strings. In Sect. 3, we use some results from our recent work [47] in order to demonstrate how the conditions (1.5) and (1.17) can be understood as additive Hilbert–Schmidt perturbations. Section 4 then deals with spectral asymptotics of Weyl–Titchmarsh functions at zero. On the one hand, one may use the results from [51] to get the leading term of the asymptotics (see Proposition 4.4). However, since the Weyl–Titchmarsh function has an analytic extension to zero in our case, we are indeed able to obtain a complete Taylor series expansion at zero (see Proposition 4.5). This turns out to be an important prerequisite for obtaining trace formulas.

Sections 5, 6 and 7 are dedicated to the proof of Theorem I. The overall strategy is similar to the one in [70, 71]. More specifically, Sect. 5 contains the key result; relative trace formulas in Theorem 5.3. Crucial for the proof of these identities are factorizations of certain meromorphic functions on the open upper complex halfplane \mathbb{C}_+ and associated trace formulas that will be derived in Appendix A. Next, in Sect. 6, we establish lower semi-continuity of certain functionals involving an associated transmission coefficient, a quantity resembling the classical transmission coefficient in one-dimensional scattering, which is also related to a perturbation determinant. Having all these ingredients at hand, we finally complete the proof of our first main result in Sect. 7. As in [70, 71], this is achieved by showing that the trace formula underlying the class of generalized indefinite strings in Theorem I holds in the strong sense that if one side is finite, then so is the other one. Even more, we will additionally also obtain another trace formula in Corollary 7.1 that only involves the half-line spectral measure and leads to a sharp Lieb-Thirring inequality in Corollary 7.2. In a similar way, the proof of Theorem II is contained in Sects. 8, 9 and 10 as well as Appendix **B**.

The remaining sections are dedicated to applications of our main results. To begin with, we describe applications to the special case of Krein strings in Sect. 11. We then continue to apply our results to Krein–Stieltjes strings and Krein–Langer strings in Sect. 12. Applications to the conservative Camassa–Holm flow will be explored in Sect. 13. In the final Sect. 14, we present two more applications to 2×2 canonical systems and one-dimensional Dirac operators. Relevant necessary notions and facts about canonical systems and their connection with generalized indefinite strings are summarized in Appendix D. For convenience, we also gather some auxiliary information on two particular functions appearing frequently in our trace formulas in Appendix C.

2 Preliminaries

We are first going to introduce several spaces of functions and distributions. For every fixed $L \in (0, \infty]$, we denote with $H^1_{loc}[0, L)$, $H^1[0, L)$ and $H^1_c[0, L)$ the usual

Sobolev spaces

$$H^{1}_{\text{loc}}[0,L) = \{ f \in AC_{\text{loc}}[0,L) \mid f' \in L^{2}_{\text{loc}}[0,L) \},$$
(2.1)

$$H^{1}[0, L) = \{ f \in H^{1}_{\text{loc}}[0, L) \mid f, \ f' \in L^{2}[0, L) \},$$
(2.2)

$$H_{c}^{1}[0, L) = \{ f \in H^{1}[0, L) | \operatorname{supp}(f) \text{ compact in } [0, L) \}.$$
(2.3)

The space of distributions $H_{loc}^{-1}[0, L)$ is the topological dual of $H_c^1[0, L)$, so that the mapping $\mathbf{q} \mapsto \chi$, defined by

$$\chi(h) = -\int_0^L \mathsf{q}(x)h'(x)dx \tag{2.4}$$

for all functions $h \in H_c^1[0, L)$, establishes a one-to-one correspondence between $L_{loc}^2[0, L)$ and $H_{loc}^{-1}[0, L)$. The unique function $q \in L_{loc}^2[0, L)$ corresponding to some distribution $\chi \in H_{loc}^{-1}[0, L)$ in this way will be referred to as the *normalized antiderivative* of χ . Furthermore, a distribution in $H_{loc}^{-1}[0, L)$ is said to be *real* if its normalized anti-derivative is real-valued almost everywhere on [0, L).

A particular kind of distribution in $H_{loc}^{-1}[0, L)$ arises from Borel measures on the interval [0, L). In fact, if χ is a complex-valued Borel measure on [0, L), then we will identify it with the distribution in $H_{loc}^{-1}[0, L)$ given by

$$h \mapsto \int_{[0,L)} h \, d\chi. \tag{2.5}$$

The normalized anti-derivative q of such a measure χ is simply given by the leftcontinuous distribution function

$$q(x) = \int_{[0,x)} d\chi \tag{2.6}$$

for almost all $x \in [0, L)$, as an integration by parts (use, for example, [14, Exercise 5.8.112] or [59, Theorem 21.67]) shows.

In order to obtain a self-adjoint realization of our spectral problem in a suitable Hilbert space later, we also introduce the function space

$$\dot{H}^{1}[0,L) = \begin{cases} \{f \in H^{1}_{\text{loc}}[0,L) \mid f' \in L^{2}[0,L), \ \lim_{x \to L} f(x) = 0\}, & L < \infty, \\ \{f \in H^{1}_{\text{loc}}[0,L) \mid f' \in L^{2}[0,L)\}, & L = \infty, \end{cases}$$
(2.7)

as well as the linear subspace

$$\dot{H}_0^1[0,L) = \{ f \in \dot{H}^1[0,L) \mid f(0) = 0 \},$$
(2.8)

which turns into a Hilbert space when endowed with the scalar product

$$\langle f, g \rangle_{\dot{H}_0^1[0,L)} = \int_0^L f'(x)g'(x)^* dx.$$
 (2.9)

🖄 Springer

The space $\dot{H}_0^1[0, L)$ can be viewed as a completion with respect to the norm induced by (2.9) of the space of all smooth functions which have compact support in (0, L). In particular, the space $\dot{H}_0^1[0, L)$ coincides algebraically and topologically with the usual Sobolev space $H_0^1[0, L)$ when L is finite.

Definition 2.1 A generalized indefinite string is a triple (L, ω, υ) such that L belongs to $(0, \infty]$, ω is a real distribution in $H^{-1}_{loc}[0, L)$ and υ is a positive Borel measure on the interval [0, L).

For a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) , the normalized anti-derivative of the distribution ω will always be denoted with w in the following. Associated with such a generalized indefinite string is the inhomogeneous differential equation

$$-f'' = z\,\omega f + z^2\upsilon f + \chi, \qquad (2.10)$$

where χ is a distribution in $H_{loc}^{-1}[0, L)$ and z is a complex spectral parameter. Of course, this differential equation has to be understood in a weak sense: A solution of (2.10) is a function $f \in H_{loc}^{1}[0, L)$ such that

$$f'(0-)h(0) + \int_0^L f'(x)h'(x)dx = z\,\omega(fh) + z^2 \int_{[0,L)} fh\,d\upsilon + \chi(h) \qquad (2.11)$$

for all functions $h \in H^1_c[0, L)$ and a (unique) constant $f'(0-) \in \mathbb{C}$.

With this notion of solution, we are able to introduce the fundamental system of solutions $\theta(z, \cdot)$ and $\phi(z, \cdot)$ of the homogeneous differential equation

$$-f'' = z\,\omega f + z^2 \upsilon f \tag{2.12}$$

satisfying the initial conditions

$$\theta(z,0) = \phi'(z,0-) = 1,$$
 $\theta'(z,0-) = \phi(z,0) = 0,$ (2.13)

for every $z \in \mathbb{C}$; see [42, Lemma 3.2]. Even though the derivatives of these functions are only locally square integrable in general, there are unique left-continuous functions $\theta^{[1]}(z, \cdot)$ and $\phi^{[1]}(z, \cdot)$ on [0, L) such that

$$\theta^{[1]}(z, x) = \theta'(z, x) + z w(x) \theta(z, x),$$

$$\phi^{[1]}(z, x) = \phi'(z, x) + z w(x) \phi(z, x),$$
(2.14)

for almost all $x \in [0, L)$; see [42, Equation (4.12)]. These functions will henceforth be referred to as *quasi-derivatives* of the solutions $\theta(z, \cdot)$ and $\phi(z, \cdot)$. As functions of the spectral parameter z, the solutions as well as their quasi-derivatives are entire; see [42, Corollary 3.5] for example. We defer justification of the remaining claims in the following theorem to Appendix D, where we summarize the connection between generalized indefinite strings and canonical systems. **Theorem 2.2** For every fixed $x \in [0, L)$, the functions

$$z \mapsto \theta(z, x), \quad z \mapsto \theta^{[1]}(z, x)/z, \quad z \mapsto \phi(z, x), \quad z \mapsto \phi^{[1]}(z, x), \quad (2.15)$$

are real entire and have only real and simple zeros (unless they are identically zero³). Moreover, they belong to the Cartwright class with exponential type given by

$$\int_0^x \varrho(s) ds, \tag{2.16}$$

r 1 1

where ρ is the square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of υ with respect to the Lebesgue measure.

At the origin, when z is zero, the differential equation (2.12) can of course be solved explicitly and our fundamental system is given by

$$\theta(0, x) = 1, \qquad \theta^{[1]}(0, x) = 0, \qquad \phi(0, x) = x, \qquad \phi^{[1]}(0, x) = 1.$$
 (2.17)

More crucially, we will furthermore require the following formulas for the derivatives of this fundamental system with respect to the spectral parameter at the origin, which have been derived in [46, Proposition 4.1]. Let us note that differentiation with respect to the spectral parameter will be denoted with a dot here and is always meant to be done after taking quasi-derivatives.

Proposition 2.3 *For every* $x \in [0, L)$ *, one has*

$$\dot{\theta}(0,x) = -\int_0^x w(s)ds, \qquad \qquad \dot{\theta}^{[1]}(0,x) = 0, \qquad (2.18)$$

$$\dot{\phi}(0,x) = \int_0^x \int_0^s \mathsf{w}(t)dt\,ds - \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)s\,ds, \quad \dot{\phi}^{[1]}(0,x) = \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)ds, \quad (2.19)$$

as well as

$$\ddot{\theta}(0,x) = \left(\int_0^x w(s)ds\right)^2 - 2\int_0^x \int_0^s w(t)^2 dt \, ds - 2\int_0^x \int_{[0,s)} d\upsilon \, ds, \quad (2.20)$$

$$\ddot{\theta}^{[1]}(0,x) = -2\int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)^2 ds - 2\int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon, \qquad (2.21)$$

$$\ddot{\phi}^{[1]}(0,x) = \left(\int_0^x w(s)ds\right)^2 - 2\int_0^x w(s)^2 s\,ds - 2\int_{[0,x)} s\,d\upsilon(s). \tag{2.22}$$

The differential equation (2.10) for a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) gives rise to an associated self-adjoint linear relation in the Hilbert space

$$\mathcal{H} = \dot{H}_0^1[0, L) \times L^2([0, L); \upsilon), \qquad (2.23)$$

³This can happen only if x is zero or ω and υ both vanish on [0, x); see Proposition 2.3 below.

which is endowed with the scalar product

$$\langle f, g \rangle_{\mathcal{H}} = \int_0^L f_1'(x) g_1'(x)^* dx + \int_{[0,L)} f_2(x) g_2(x)^* d\upsilon(x).$$
 (2.24)

Here, the respective components of some vector $f \in \mathcal{H}$ are always denoted by adding subscripts, that is, with f_1 and f_2 . Now the linear relation T in the Hilbert space \mathcal{H} is defined by saying that some pair $(f, g) \in \mathcal{H} \times \mathcal{H}$ belongs to T if and only if

$$-f_1'' = \omega g_1 + \upsilon g_2, \qquad \qquad \upsilon f_2 = \upsilon g_1. \tag{2.25}$$

In order to be precise, the right-hand side of the first equation in (2.25) has to be understood as the $H_{loc}^{-1}[0, L)$ distribution given by

$$h \mapsto \omega(g_1 h) + \int_{[0,L)} g_2 h \, d\upsilon, \qquad (2.26)$$

so that the first equation can be understood as a special case of (2.10). Moreover, the second equation in (2.25) holds if and only if f_2 is equal to g_1 almost everywhere on [0, L) with respect to the measure v. The linear relation T defined in this way turns out to be self-adjoint in the Hilbert space \mathcal{H} ; see [42, Theorem 4.1]. It is indeed closely related to the differential equation (2.10): A pair $(f, g) \in \mathcal{H} \times \mathcal{H}$ belongs to T - z if and only if

$$-f_1'' = z \,\omega f_1 + z^2 \upsilon f_1 + \omega g_1 + z \,\upsilon g_1 + \upsilon g_2, \qquad \upsilon f_2 = z \,\upsilon f_1 + \upsilon g_1. \tag{2.27}$$

In particular, this shows that some $f \in \mathcal{H}$ belongs to ker(T - z) if and only if f_1 is a solution of the differential equation (2.12) and $vf_2 = z vf_1$.

For the sake of simplicity, we shall always mean the spectrum of the corresponding linear relation when we speak of the spectrum of a generalized indefinite string in the following. We will use the same convention for the various spectral types.

A central object in the spectral theory for the linear relation T is the associated *Weyl–Titchmarsh function m*. This function can be defined on $\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathbb{R}$ by

$$m(z) = \frac{\psi'(z, 0-)}{z\psi(z, 0)},$$
(2.28)

where $\psi(z, \cdot)$ is the unique (up to constant multiples) non-trivial solution of the differential equation (2.12) that lies in $\dot{H}^1[0, L)$ and $L^2([0, L); \upsilon)$, guaranteed to exist by [42, Lemma 4.2]. We have seen in [42, Lemma 5.1] that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function. As such, it admits an integral representation of the form (see [42, Sect. 5] for a justification of the third term on the right-hand side)

$$m(z) = c_1 z + c_2 - \frac{1}{Lz} + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1}{\lambda - z} - \frac{\lambda}{1 + \lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda)$$
(2.29)

for some non-negative constant c_1 , some real constant c_2 and a positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with $\rho(\{0\}) = 0$ and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{1+\lambda^2} < \infty.$$
(2.30)

Here, we employ the convention that whenever an L appears in a denominator, the corresponding fraction has to be interpreted as zero when L is not finite.

The measure ρ turns out to be a *spectral measure* for the linear relation T in the sense that the operator part of T is unitarily equivalent to multiplication with the independent variable in $L^2(\mathbb{R}; \rho)$; see [42, Theorem 5.8]. Of course, this establishes an immediate connection between the spectral properties of the linear relation T and the measure ρ . For example, the spectrum of T coincides with the topological support of ρ and thus can be read off the singularities of *m* (more precisely, the function *m* admits an analytic continuation away from the spectrum of T).

The main basic result of inverse spectral theory for generalized indefinite strings says that every Herglotz–Nevanlinna function is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a unique generalized indefinite string; see [42, Theorem 6.1].

Theorem 2.4 The map $(L, \omega, \upsilon) \mapsto m$ is a bijection between the set of all generalized indefinite strings and the set of all Herglotz–Nevanlinna functions.

Remark 2.5 According to the definition of the spectral measure ρ above via the integral representation (2.29), it recovers the Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* only up to the three parameters c_1 , c_2 and *L*. In view of Theorem 2.4, this means that the collection of all generalized indefinite strings having the same spectral measure ρ is a three parameters family. The parameters c_1 and c_2 simply correspond to changes of point masses of ω and υ at zero, which are invisible to the linear relation T and thus also to the spectral measure ρ . More precisely, if $(L, \omega_1, \upsilon_1)$ and $(L, \omega_2, \upsilon_2)$ are two generalized indefinite strings such that

$$w_1(x) = b + w_2(x),$$
 $\int_{[0,x)} dv_1 = a + \int_{[0,x)} dv_2,$ (2.31)

for almost all $x \in [0, L)$ and some $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$, then the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_1 and m_2 are related by

$$m_1(z) = az + b + m_2(z), \qquad (2.32)$$

while the corresponding spectral measures are the same. The parameter L corresponds of course to a change of length, which can be achieved via an elementary transformation. In fact, if $(L_1, \omega_1, \upsilon_1)$ and $(L_2, \omega_2, \upsilon_2)$ are two generalized indefinite strings such that

$$w_{1}(x) = \left(1 - \frac{x}{L_{1}} + \frac{x}{L_{2}}\right)^{-2} w_{2}(\eta(x)) + 2\left(\frac{1}{L_{2}} - \frac{1}{L_{1}}\right) \int_{0}^{\eta(x)} \left(1 + \frac{s}{L_{1}} - \frac{s}{L_{2}}\right) w_{2}(s) ds, \qquad (2.33)$$

🖄 Springer

$$\int_{[0,x)} d\nu_1 = \int_{[0,\eta(x))} \left(1 + \frac{s}{L_1} - \frac{s}{L_2} \right)^2 d\nu_2(s),$$
(2.34)

for almost all $x \in [0, L_1)$, where the bijection $\eta : [0, L_1) \rightarrow [0, L_2)$ is given by

$$\eta(x) = \frac{x}{1 - \frac{x}{L_1} + \frac{x}{L_2}},$$
(2.35)

then the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_1 and m_2 are related by

$$m_1(z) + \frac{1}{L_1 z} = m_2(z) + \frac{1}{L_2 z},$$
 (2.36)

while the corresponding spectral measures are the same. In conclusion, we see that the spectral measure ρ determines a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, v) only up to transformations of the above types.

We will also rely on a continuity property of the correspondence $(L, \omega, \upsilon) \mapsto m$. In order to state it, let $(L_n, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ be a sequence of generalized indefinite strings, let m_n be the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh functions and let w_n be the normalized anti-derivatives of ω_n .

Proposition 2.6 The Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_n converge locally uniformly to m if and only if

$$\sup\left\{x \in \{0\} \cup [0, \liminf_{k \to \infty} L_{n_k}) \left| \limsup_{k \to \infty} \int_0^x \mathsf{w}_{n_k}(s)^2 ds + \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon_{n_k} < \infty\right\} = L$$
(2.37)

holds for each subsequence n_k and⁴

1

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_0^x \mathsf{w}_n(s) ds = \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s) ds, \qquad (2.38)$$

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_0^x w_n(s)^2 ds + \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon_n = \int_0^x w(s)^2 ds + \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon, \qquad (2.39)$$

for almost every $x \in [0, L)$.

Proof The claim is a slight variation of [42, Proposition 6.2] and it is enough to justify why (2.39) is equivalent to pointwise convergence of

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_0^x \left(\int_0^s w_n(t)^2 dt + \int_{[0,s)} dv_n \right) ds = \int_0^x \left(\int_0^s w(t)^2 dt + \int_{[0,s)} dv \right) ds$$

for all $x \in [0, L)$. Due to positivity of the integrands, we only need to show that the latter implies (2.39) for almost every $x \in [0, L)$. However, this immediately follows from [69, Theorem B] for example.

⁴Note that all quantities are well-defined for large enough $n \in \mathbb{N}$ in view of (2.37).

We conclude this preliminary section with two examples of *unperturbed* generalized indefinite strings associated with Theorem I and Theorem II.

Example I Let $\alpha > 0$ and consider the generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) such that L is infinite, the distribution ω is given via its normalized anti-derivative w by

$$\mathsf{w}(x) = \frac{x}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x} \tag{2.40}$$

and the measure v vanishes identically. Under these assumptions, the corresponding differential equation (2.12) simply reduces to

$$-f''(x) = \frac{z}{(1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)^2}f(x).$$
 (2.41)

For every k in the open upper complex half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ , the function $\psi(k, \cdot)$ given by

$$\psi(k,x) = (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x)^{\frac{ik}{2\sqrt{\alpha}} + \frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.42)

is a solution of this differential equation with $z = k^2 + \alpha$ that lies in $\dot{H}^1[0, \infty)$. Consequently, the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* is given by

$$m(k^{2} + \alpha) = \frac{\psi'(k, 0-)}{(k^{2} + \alpha)\psi(k, 0)} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} - ik}$$
(2.43)

and the corresponding spectral measure ρ is given by

$$\rho(B) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{B \cap [\alpha, \infty)} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda - \alpha}}{\lambda} d\lambda.$$
(2.44)

In particular, the latter means that the corresponding spectrum coincides with the interval $[\alpha, \infty)$ and is purely absolutely continuous. The Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* and the spectral measure ρ clearly satisfy the conditions in Theorem I and Corollary I in this case.

Remark 2.7 The Weyl–Titchmarsh function and the spectral measure of the generalized indefinite string in Example I also serve as a Weyl-Titchmarsh function and a spectral measure for the one-dimensional half-line Schrödinger operator with constant potential α , subject to mixed boundary conditions at the finite endpoint.

Example II Let $\beta > 0$ and consider the generalized indefinite string (L, ω, v) such that *L* is infinite, the distribution ω is identically zero and the measure v is given by

$$\upsilon(B) = \int_{B} \frac{1}{(1+2\beta x)^2} dx.$$
 (2.45)

Under these assumptions, the corresponding differential equation (2.12) simply reduces to

$$-f''(x) = \frac{z^2}{(1+2\beta x)^2} f(x).$$
(2.46)

🖄 Springer

For every *k* in the open upper complex half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ , the function $\psi(k, \cdot)$ given by

$$\psi(k,x) = (1+2\beta x)^{\frac{ik}{1-k^2} + \frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.47)

is a solution of this differential equation with

$$z = \zeta(k) := \beta \frac{1 + k^2}{1 - k^2} \tag{2.48}$$

that lies in both $\dot{H}^1[0,\infty)$ and $L^2([0,\infty); \upsilon)$. Consequently, the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* is given by

$$m \circ \zeta(k) = \frac{\psi'(k, 0-)}{\zeta(k)\psi(k, 0)} = \frac{1 + ik}{1 - ik}$$
(2.49)

and the corresponding spectral measure ρ is given by

$$\rho(B) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{B \setminus (-\beta,\beta)} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda^2 - \beta^2}}{|\lambda|} d\lambda.$$
(2.50)

In particular, the latter means that the corresponding spectrum coincides with the set $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$ and is purely absolutely continuous. The Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* and the spectral measure ρ clearly satisfy the conditions in Theorem II and Corollary II in this case.

Remark 2.8 The Weyl–Titchmarsh function and the spectral measure of the generalized indefinite string in Example II also serve as a Weyl-Titchmarsh function and a spectral measure for a one-dimensional half-line Dirac operator; see Example 14.6.

3 Compact perturbations

The aim of this section is to demonstrate how certain generalized indefinite strings can be understood as compact or Hilbert–Schmidt perturbations of the generalized indefinite strings in Example I or Example II. In particular, this will establish necessity of condition (i) in Theorem I and condition (i) in Theorem II.

Theorem 3.1 Let *S* be a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and let $\alpha, \beta > 0$.

(i) If there is a constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\lim_{x \to \infty} x \int_{x}^{\infty} \left(\mathsf{w}(s) - c - \frac{s}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha s}} \right)^{2} ds + x \int_{[x,\infty)} d\upsilon = 0, \qquad (3.1)$$

then zero does not belong to the spectrum of *S* and the essential spectrum of *S* coincides with the interval $[\alpha, \infty)$.

(ii) If there is a constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\lim_{x \to \infty} x \int_{x}^{\infty} (\mathsf{w}(s) - c)^{2} ds + x \int_{x}^{\infty} \left(\varrho(s) - \frac{1}{1 + 2\beta s} \right)^{2} ds + x \int_{[x,\infty)} d\upsilon_{s} = 0,$$
(3.2)

where ρ is the square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of υ and υ_s is the singular part of υ (both with respect to the Lebesgue measure), then zero does not belong to the spectrum of S and the essential spectrum of S coincides with the set $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$.

Our proof of the above result will rely on Weyl's theorem, which guarantees stability of the essential spectrum under compact perturbations. However, it is not immediately obvious how to understand the corresponding linear relations here as additive perturbations. To this end, we first need to recall a few facts, details of which can be found in [47, Sect. 3]: In the Hilbert space $\dot{H}_0^{-1}[0, \infty)$, let us introduce the closed linear operator K_{χ} with symbol $\chi \in H_{loc}^{-1}[0, \infty)$ via its bilinear form

$$\langle \mathbf{K}_{\chi} f, g \rangle_{\dot{H}^{1}_{0}[0,\infty)} = \chi(fg^{*}), \qquad (3.3)$$

which is initially only defined for functions with compact support (for a thorough discussion we refer the reader to [47, Sect. 3]). We note that this operator K_{χ} is self-adjoint if and only if the distribution χ is real. If χ is even a positive Borel measure on $[0, \infty)$, then the bilinear form in (3.3) implies the factorization

$$\mathbf{K}_{\chi} = \mathbf{I}_{\chi}^* \mathbf{I}_{\chi} \tag{3.4}$$

of the operator K_{χ} , where $I_{\chi} : \dot{H}_0^1[0, \infty) \to L^2([0, \infty); \chi)$ is the inclusion map. In the following proposition, we are going to collect several useful criteria from [47, Theorem 4.6, Proposition 5.1 and Theorem 5.2] for the inverse of T to be a bounded/compact/Hilbert–Schmidt operator.

Proposition 3.2 Let S be a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and let T be the corresponding linear relation. Then the following assertions hold:

(i) Zero belongs to the resolvent set of T if and only if the operators K_{ω} and K_{υ} are bounded, which is further equivalent to validity of

$$\limsup_{x \to \infty} x \int_{x}^{\infty} (\mathsf{w}(s) - c)^2 ds + x \int_{[x,\infty)} d\upsilon < \infty$$
(3.5)

for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$. In this case, the inverse of T is given by

 $\mathbf{T}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{K}_{\omega} & \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon}^{*} \\ \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$ (3.6)

and the constant c is given by

$$c = \lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{1}{x} \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s) ds.$$
(3.7)

🖄 Springer

 \square

(ii) The spectrum of T is purely discrete if and only if the operators K_{ω} and K_{υ} are compact, which is further equivalent to validity of

$$\lim_{x \to \infty} x \int_{x}^{\infty} (w(s) - c)^2 ds + x \int_{[x,\infty)} dv = 0$$
(3.8)

for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$.

(iii) The inverse of T belongs to the Hilbert–Schmidt ideal if and only if so do the operators K_{ω} and I_{υ} , which is further equivalent to validity of

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (\mathsf{w}(x) - c)^{2} x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon(x) < \infty$$
(3.9)

for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proof of Theorem 3.1 (i) Since

$$\limsup_{x \to \infty} x \int_x^\infty \frac{1}{(1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s)^2} ds = \limsup_{x \to \infty} \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}} \frac{x}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s} = \frac{1}{4\alpha}$$

it is immediate to see that (3.1) implies condition (3.5) and hence, by Proposition 3.2 (i), zero belongs to the resolvent set of T and the inverse of T has the form (3.6). Moreover, in this case (see [47, Corollary 4.7]), the non-zero spectrum of T^{-1} coincides with the non-zero spectrum of the block operator matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} K_{\omega} & \sqrt{K_{\upsilon}} \\ \sqrt{K_{\upsilon}} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

acting in $\dot{H}_0^1[0,\infty) \times \dot{H}_0^1[0,\infty)$ and all non-zero eigenvalues of this block operator matrix are simple. In particular, this also holds for the generalized indefinite string from Example I, so that the spectrum of the corresponding block operator matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{K}_{\omega_{\alpha}} & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$$

coincides with the interval $[0, \alpha^{-1}]$, where ω_a is the distribution in $H_{\text{loc}}^{-1}[0, \infty)$ whose normalized anti-derivative is given by (2.40). Now the remaining claim follows because by Proposition 3.2 (ii) and (3.1), the difference

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{K}_{\omega} & \sqrt{\mathbf{K}_{\upsilon}} \\ \sqrt{\mathbf{K}_{\upsilon}} & 0 \end{pmatrix} - \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{K}_{\omega_{\alpha}} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{K}_{\omega-\omega_{\alpha}} & \sqrt{\mathbf{K}_{\upsilon}} \\ \sqrt{\mathbf{K}_{\upsilon}} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.10)

is compact and we are left to apply Weyl's theorem.

Remark 3.3 Comparing condition (1.5) in Theorem I with condition (3.9) in Proposition 3.2 (iii), we immediately conclude that condition (1.5) holds if and only if the perturbation in (3.10) is a Hilbert–Schmidt operator. In this case, the Hilbert–Schmidt

norm of the perturbation in (3.10) is given by

$$\|\mathbf{K}_{\omega-\omega_{\alpha}}\|_{2}^{2} + 2\operatorname{tr}\mathbf{K}_{\upsilon} = 2\int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\mathbf{w}(x) - c - \frac{x}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x}\right)^{2} x \, dx + 2\int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon(x).$$
(3.11)

Let us also mention that the above considerations, together with further results from [47, Theorem 5.2] (see also [2, 93]), imply various criteria for the perturbation in (3.10) to belong to general Schatten–von Neumann ideals.

The way we view the generalized indefinite strings in Theorem II and Theorem 3.1 (ii) as compact perturbations of Example II is slightly more involved and hence we present its proof separately.

Proof of Theorem 3.1 (ii) It is again easy to see that (3.2) implies condition (3.5) and hence, by Proposition 3.2 (i), zero belongs to the resolvent set of T and the inverse of T has the form (3.6). In particular, for the linear relation T_{β} corresponding to the generalized indefinite string from Example II, one has

$$\mathbf{T}_{\beta}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon_{\beta}}^{*} \\ \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon_{\beta}} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix},$$

where v_{β} is the measure on $[0, \infty)$ defined by (2.45). Since T^{-1} and T_{β}^{-1} act on different spaces, we are not able to compare them directly. However, by decomposing

$$L^{2}([0,\infty); \upsilon) = L^{2}([0,\infty); \varrho^{2}) \oplus L^{2}([0,\infty); \upsilon_{s}),$$

we can first rewrite (3.6) as the block operator matrix

$$\mathbf{T}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{K}_{\omega} & \mathbf{I}_{\varphi^2}^* & \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon_s}^* \\ \mathbf{I}_{\varrho^2} & \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon_s} & \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$$

acting on $\dot{H}_0^1[0,\infty) \times L^2([0,\infty); \varrho^2) \times L^2([0,\infty); \upsilon_s)$. Using the isometry

$$V_{\varrho} \colon L^{2}([0,\infty); \varrho^{2}) \to L^{2}[0,\infty)$$
$$f \mapsto \varrho f$$

it follows that, except for possibly zero, the spectrum of T^{-1} coincides with the spectrum of the block operator matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{K}_{\omega} & \mathbf{I}_{\varrho^2}^* V_{\varrho}^* & \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon_s}^* \\ V_{\varrho} \mathbf{I}_{\varrho^2} & \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon_s} & \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$$

acting on $\dot{H}_0^1[0,\infty) \times L^2[0,\infty) \times L^2([0,\infty); \upsilon_s)$. On the same space, we also have the block operator matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathrm{I}^*_{\mathcal{Q}^2_\beta} V^*_{\mathcal{Q}\beta} & 0 \\ V_{\mathcal{Q}\beta} \mathrm{I}_{\mathcal{Q}^2_\beta} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

whose spectrum coincides with that of T_{β}^{-1} (as the spectrum of T_{β}^{-1} already contains zero), where ρ_{β} is the square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of υ_{β} . Now the claim follows from Weyl's theorem because, after noting that

$$V_{\varrho}\mathbf{I}_{\varrho^2} - V_{\varrho\beta}\mathbf{I}_{\varrho^2\beta} = V_{\varrho-\varrho\beta}\mathbf{I}_{(\varrho-\varrho\beta)^2},$$

the difference of the block operator matrices above becomes

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{K}_{\omega} & \mathbf{I}_{(\varrho-\varrho_{\beta})^{2}}^{*} V_{\varrho-\varrho_{\beta}}^{*} & \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon_{s}}^{*} \\ V_{\varrho-\varrho_{\beta}} \mathbf{I}_{(\varrho-\varrho_{\beta})^{2}} & \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{I}_{\upsilon_{s}} & \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.12)

which is compact. In fact, the operators K_{ω} , $I_{(\varrho-\varrho_{\beta})^2}$ and I_{υ_s} are all compact in view of Proposition 3.2 (ii) (see also [47, Theorem 3.5 (ii) and Theorem 3.6 (ii)] and note that compactness of the embedding I_{χ} is equivalent to that of K_{χ}).

Remark 3.4 In view of Proposition 3.2 (iii), we notice again that condition (1.17) in Theorem II means that the perturbation in (3.12) is a Hilbert–Schmidt operator with Hilbert–Schmidt norm given by

$$\|\mathbf{K}_{\omega}\|_{2}^{2} + 2\operatorname{tr} \mathbf{K}_{(\varrho-\varrho_{\beta})^{2}} + 2\operatorname{tr} \mathbf{K}_{\upsilon_{s}}$$

$$= 2\int_{0}^{\infty} (\mathbf{w}(x) - c)^{2}x \, dx + 2\int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1 + 2\beta x}\right)^{2}x \, dx \qquad (3.13)$$

$$+ 2\int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon_{s}(x).$$

4 Spectral asymptotics near zero

The purpose of this section is to establish the following result about spectral asymptotics of the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a generalized indefinite string near zero. In particular, this will relate the constant c in condition (1.5) in Theorem I to the value of the Weyl–Titchmarsh function at zero.

Theorem 4.1 Let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string. If the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* has an analytic extension to zero, then $L = \infty$ and

$$m(0) = \lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{1}{x} \int_0^x w(s) ds.$$
(4.1)

Notice that Sect. 3 already contains a characterization of generalized indefinite strings whose Weyl–Titchmarsh functions admit an analytic extension to zero. Indeed, we first infer from (2.29) that L must be infinite in this case. Furthermore, if $L = \infty$, then the singularities of the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m coincide with the spectrum of the linear relation T and hence m admits an analytic extension to zero exactly when zero does not belong to the spectrum of T and such a characterization is provided in Proposition 3.2 (i). The next result summarizes these considerations.

Proposition 4.2 The Weyl–Titchmarsh function m of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) has an analytic extension to zero if and only if $L = \infty$ and (3.5) holds for a constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$. In this case, the constant c is given by (3.7).

Before presenting proofs of the main result of this section, let us mention the following properties, which, in fact, are immediate consequences of Theorem 4.1 and Proposition 4.2.

Corollary 4.3 Let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with $L = \infty$ and let m be the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function.

(i) If (L, ω, υ) satisfies (3.1) for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\alpha > 0$, then *m* has an analytic extension to zero and

$$m(0) = c + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}}.$$
 (4.2)

(ii) If (L, ω, υ) satisfies (3.2) for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\beta > 0$, then *m* has an analytic extension to zero and

$$m(0) = c. \tag{4.3}$$

We are going to provide two different proofs of Theorem 4.1. Firstly, Theorem 4.1 is a particular case of the more general statement below, which can be deduced in a similar way as [51, Theorem 6.1].

Proposition 4.4 Let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with $L = \infty$. The corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function m satisfies

$$m(z) \to \zeta_0 \tag{4.4}$$

for some $\zeta_0 \in \overline{\mathbb{C}_+}$ as $z \to 0$ nontangentially in \mathbb{C}_+ if and only if there are $a \in \mathbb{R}$ and $b \in [0, \infty)$ with $a^2 \leq b$ such that

$$\lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{1}{x} \int_0^x w(s) ds = a, \qquad \lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{1}{x} \int_0^x w(s)^2 ds + \frac{1}{x} \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon = b.$$
(4.5)

In this case, the limits a, b and ζ_0 are connected via

$$a = \operatorname{Re} \zeta_0, \qquad b = |\zeta_0|^2, \qquad \zeta_0 = a + i\sqrt{b - a^2}.$$
 (4.6)

🖄 Springer

 \square

Proof For r > 0, let $(L_r, \omega_r, \upsilon_r)$ be the generalized indefinite string with $L_r = \infty$ and coefficients defined by

$$\mathsf{w}_r(x) = \mathsf{w}(rx), \qquad \qquad \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon_r = \frac{1}{r} \int_{[0,rx)} d\upsilon.$$

It is straightforward to check that the solutions $\psi_r(z, \cdot)$ of the corresponding differential equation (2.12) that lie in $\dot{H}^1[0, \infty)$ and $L^2([0, \infty); v_r)$ are related by

$$\psi_r(z,x) = \psi(z/r,rx),$$

and hence the corresponding Weyl-Titchmarsh functions are connected via

$$m_r(z) = m(z/r).$$
 (4.7)

Furthermore, a simple substitution yields that

$$\int_{0}^{x} w_{r}(s)ds = \frac{1}{r} \int_{0}^{rx} w(s)ds,$$

$$\int_{0}^{x} w_{r}(s)^{2}ds + \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon_{r} = \frac{1}{r} \int_{0}^{rx} w(s)^{2}ds + \frac{1}{r} \int_{[0,rx)} d\upsilon.$$
(4.8)

Apart from this, for a given $\zeta_0 \in \overline{\mathbb{C}_+}$, we also introduce the generalized indefinite string $(L_0, \omega_0, \upsilon_0)$ with $L_0 = \infty$ and coefficients defined by

$$w_0(x) = \operatorname{Re} \zeta_0, \qquad \qquad \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon_0 = (\operatorname{Im} \zeta_0)^2 x,$$

so that the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function m_0 is constant on \mathbb{C}_+ and equal to ζ_0 there. Now it remains to note that relation (4.7) entails that m satisfies (4.4) as $z \to 0$ nontangentially in \mathbb{C}_+ if and only if the functions m_r converge to ζ_0 locally uniformly on \mathbb{C}_+ as $r \to \infty$. In the sense of Proposition 2.6, this is equivalent to convergence of the generalized indefinite strings $(L_r, \omega_r, \upsilon_r)$ to $(L_0, \omega_0, \upsilon_0)$. Since this holds if and only if

$$\lim_{r \to \infty} \int_0^x \mathsf{w}_r(s) ds = \operatorname{Re} \zeta_0 x, \qquad \lim_{r \to \infty} \int_0^x \mathsf{w}_r(s)^2 ds + \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon_r = |\zeta_0|^2 x,$$

for all $x \in [0, \infty)$, the claim follows readily after taking into account (4.8).

It is now easy to see that Theorem 4.1 is a consequence of Proposition 4.4.

Proof of Theorem 4.1 One only needs to notice that if the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m is analytic at zero, then m(0) is real. In particular, this implies that $\zeta_0 = a$ in Proposition 4.4, so that the first equality in (4.5) becomes (4.1).

Our second proof of Theorem 4.1 recovers not only the value of the Weyl– Titchmarsh function at zero, but it can be used, at least in principle, to find the entire Taylor expansion near zero. However, deriving higher order terms would involve computing higher derivatives of the functions in Theorem 2.2 at zero as in Proposition 2.3, which becomes extremely cumbersome quickly. For this reason, we only provide the first two terms in the Taylor expansion in the following result.

Proposition 4.5 Let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string. If the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* has an analytic extension to zero, then $L = \infty$ and *m* admits the expansion

$$m(z) = c + z \int_0^\infty (\mathsf{w}(x) - c)^2 dx + z \int_{[0,\infty)} d\upsilon + \mathcal{O}(z^2)$$
(4.9)

near zero, where the constant c = m(0) *is given by* (3.7).

Proof The proof is again based on the continuity of the correspondence in Theorem 2.4. However, in contrast to Proposition 4.4, here we are going to approximate the given generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) , in a way that ensures a uniform spectral gap around zero. More specifically, let us consider the generalized indefinite string $(L_r, \omega_r, \upsilon_r)$ with $L_r = \infty$ and coefficients given by

$$\mathsf{w}_r(x) = \begin{cases} \mathsf{w}(x), & x \le r, \\ c, & x > r, \end{cases} \qquad \qquad \upsilon_r = \mathbb{1}_{[0,r)}\upsilon,$$

for every r > 0, where the constant c is given by (3.7). It is immediate to check that $(L_r, \omega_r, \upsilon_r)$ converges to (L, ω, υ) in the sense of Proposition 2.6 as $r \to \infty$, and hence the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_r converge to m locally uniformly on $\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathbb{R}$. Moreover, we clearly have the uniform bound

$$x\int_{x}^{\infty} (\mathsf{w}_{r}(s)-c)^{2}ds + x\int_{[x,\infty)} d\upsilon_{r} \leq x\int_{x}^{\infty} (\mathsf{w}(s)-c)^{2}ds + x\int_{[x,\infty)} d\upsilon,$$

where the right-hand side is uniformly bounded for all $x \in [0, \infty)$ in view of Proposition 3.2 (i). Due to this bound, the operators K_{ω_r} , K_{υ_r} and thus also the inverse of T_r are uniformly bounded (more precisely, this follows from known bounds in [23, 89] on norms of certain integral operators, which are unitarily equivalent to the operators K_{χ} as explained in the proof of [47, Theorem 3.5]). This guarantees that there is a neighborhood of zero to which *m* and m_r have an analytic extension for all r > 0. As a consequence (for example, this can be seen from the integral representations), the functions m_r also converge to *m* locally uniformly on a neighborhood of zero, so that we are able to obtain (4.9) as the limit of the Taylor expansions of m_r . Since the solutions of the differential equation

$$-f'' = z\,\omega_r f + z^2 \upsilon_r f$$

are linear to the right of r and coincide with the solutions of (2.12) to the left of r, we find that the Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_r are given by

$$m_r(z) = \frac{c\theta(z,r) - \theta^{[1]}(z,r)/z}{\phi^{[1]}(z,r) - cz\phi(z,r)}.$$

....

 \square

Using the expressions from Proposition 2.3, a simple calculation then shows that

$$m_r(z) = \frac{c + zc\dot{\theta}(0, r) - z\ddot{\theta}^{[1]}(0, r)/2 + \mathcal{O}(z^2)}{1 + z\dot{\phi}^{[1]}(0, r) - zcr + \mathcal{O}(z^2)}$$

= $c + z(c\dot{\theta}(0, r) - \ddot{\theta}^{[1]}(0, r)/2 - c\dot{\phi}^{[1]}(0, r) + c^2r) + \mathcal{O}(z^2)$
= $c + z\int_0^r (w(x) - c)^2 dx + z\int_{[0, r)} dv + \mathcal{O}(z^2)$

near zero and it remains to take the limit as $r \to \infty$.

5 Relative trace formulas, I

Fix $\alpha > 0$ and let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with $L = \infty$ and essential spectrum contained in $[\alpha, \infty)$, so that the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* has a meromorphic extension to $\mathbb{C} \setminus [\alpha, \infty)$ that is analytic at zero. We consider the Weyl solution $\psi(k, \cdot)$ of the differential equation (2.12) with $z = k^2 + \alpha$ defined by

$$\psi(k, x) = \theta(z, x) + zm(z)\phi(z, x)$$
(5.1)

for all $k \in \mathbb{C}_+$ such that *z* is not a pole of *m*. Notice that the quasi-derivative of the solution $\psi(k, \cdot)$ is simply given by

$$\psi^{[1]}(k,x) = \theta^{[1]}(z,x) + zm(z)\phi^{[1]}(z,x)$$
(5.2)

and that one has $\psi^{[1]}(k, 0) = \psi'(k, 0-) = zm(z)$. With these solutions, we are able to define the *relative Wronskian* $a(\cdot, x)$ for each $x \ge 0$ by

$$a(k,x) = \frac{W(k,0)}{W(k,x)},$$
(5.3)

where the functions $W(\cdot, x)$ are given by

$$W(k,x) = (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x)^{-\frac{ik}{2\sqrt{\alpha}} + \frac{1}{2}} \left(\frac{zx - ik + \sqrt{\alpha}}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x} \psi(k,x) - \psi^{[1]}(k,x) \right).$$
(5.4)

Because the functions $\psi(\cdot, x)$ and $\psi^{[1]}(\cdot, x)$ are meromorphic on \mathbb{C}_+ , so are the functions $W(\cdot, x)$ and $a(\cdot, x)$ with $W(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x) = 2\sqrt{\alpha}$ and $a(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x) = 1$.

Remark 5.1 The relative Wronskian can be viewed as a (suitably regularized⁵) perturbation determinant between two spectral problems (with a parameter $x \ge 0$)

$$-f'' = z \,\omega_x f + z^2 \upsilon_x f \tag{5.5}$$

⁵Under our assumptions on the coefficients ω and v, the perturbation is in general not relative trace class, which is in contrast to the case of one-dimensional Schrödinger operators in [71].

on the interval $(-\ell_{\alpha}, \infty)$, where ℓ_{α} , the anti-derivative $w_x \in L^2_{loc}(-\ell_{\alpha}, \infty)$ of the distribution ω_x and the Borel measure υ_x on $(-\ell_{\alpha}, \infty)$ are given by

$$\ell_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}}, \quad \mathsf{w}_{x}(s) = \begin{cases} \frac{s}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s}, & s < x, \\ \mathsf{w}(s), & s \ge x, \end{cases} \quad \upsilon_{x}(B) = \upsilon(B \cap [x, \infty)). \tag{5.6}$$

In fact, it is the quotient between two characteristic Wronskians for these spectral problems. Up to cancellations, the zeros and poles of the relative Wronskian correspond to the eigenvalues below α of (5.5) and the eigenvalues below α of (5.5) with x = 0. The relative trace formula that we will derive in this section is in essence the difference of trace formulas for these two spectral problems.

In order to prove the main result of this section, we first need to express the derivatives of the relative Wronskian at $k = i\sqrt{\alpha}$ in terms of the coefficients of our generalized indefinite string. Remember that we always use a dot to denote differentiation with respect to the complex variable (which may be k or z here).

Proposition 5.2 Let $\alpha > 0$ and let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with essential spectrum contained in $[\alpha, \infty)$ and

$$m(0) = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}}.\tag{5.7}$$

Then the relative Wronskian $a(\cdot, x)$ *satisfies*

$$\dot{a}(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x) = 2i\sqrt{\alpha} \int_0^x \left(w(s) - \frac{s}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s} \right) ds$$
(5.8)

for every $x \ge 0$, as well as the identity

$$\ddot{a}(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x) - \dot{a}(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x)^{2} - \frac{i}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\dot{a}(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x)$$

$$= 4\sqrt{\alpha} \int_{0}^{x} (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s) \left(w(s) - \frac{s}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s}\right)^{2} ds \qquad (5.9)$$

$$+ 4\sqrt{\alpha} \int_{[0,x)} (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s) d\upsilon(s).$$

Proof The claims basically follow from cumbersome calculations using the definition of a and the expressions in Proposition 2.3. First of all, let us mention that (5.7) means that m has an analytic extension to zero and hence L is infinite (see Theorem 4.1). Next, we compute

$$\dot{\psi}(i\sqrt{\alpha},x) = -2i\sqrt{\alpha}\int_0^x \left(w(s) - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) ds,$$

🖄 Springer

$$\ddot{\psi}(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x) = -2\int_0^x w(s)ds - 4\alpha \left(\int_0^x w(s)ds\right)^2 - 8\alpha \,\dot{m}(0)x$$
$$+ 8\alpha \int_0^x \int_0^s w(t)^2 dt \,ds + 8\alpha \int_0^x \int_{[0,s)} d\upsilon \,ds + \frac{x}{\sqrt{\alpha}}$$
$$- 4\sqrt{\alpha}x \int_0^x w(s)ds + 8\sqrt{\alpha} \int_0^x w(s)s \,ds,$$

where we also used the identity

$$\int_0^x \int_0^s \mathsf{w}(t)dt\,ds = x \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)ds - \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)s\,ds.$$

Furthermore, for the quasi-derivative of ψ , one gets $\dot{\psi}^{[1]}(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x) = i$ and

$$\ddot{\psi}^{[1]}(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x) = 8\alpha \int_0^x w(s)^2 ds + 8\alpha \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}} - 4\sqrt{\alpha} \int_0^x w(s) ds - 8\alpha \,\dot{m}(0).$$

We next compute the derivative for the function W and get

$$\dot{W}(i\sqrt{\alpha}, x) = 2i\sqrt{\alpha}x - i\log(1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) - 4i\alpha \int_0^x w(s)ds - 2i$$
$$= -4i\alpha \int_0^x \left(w(s) - \frac{s}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s}\right)ds - 2i,$$

where we used that

$$2\sqrt{\alpha}x - \log(1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) = 4\alpha \int_0^x \frac{s}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s} ds.$$

This readily yields (5.8). For the second derivative, one first has

$$\frac{\ddot{W}(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)}{W(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)} - \frac{\dot{W}(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)^2}{W(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)^2}$$

= $2\int_0^x w(s)ds - x^2 + \frac{1}{2\alpha} + 4\sqrt{\alpha}\dot{m}(0) + 8\sqrt{\alpha}\int_0^x w(s)s\,ds$
 $-4\sqrt{\alpha}\int_0^x (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s)w(s)^2ds - 4\sqrt{\alpha}\int_{[0,x)} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s)d\upsilon(s)$

and furthermore

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\ddot{W}(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)}{W(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)} &- \frac{\dot{W}(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)^2}{W(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)^2} - \frac{i}{\sqrt{\alpha}} \frac{\dot{W}(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)}{W(i\sqrt{\alpha},x)} \\ &= -4\sqrt{\alpha} \int_0^x (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) \left(w(s) - \frac{s}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s} \right)^2 ds \\ &- 4\sqrt{\alpha} \int_{[0,x)} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) d\upsilon(s) - \frac{1}{2\alpha} + 4\sqrt{\alpha} \, \dot{m}(0), \end{aligned}$$

 $\underline{\textcircled{O}}$ Springer

where we used that

$$x^{2} - 2\int_{0}^{x} \frac{s}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s} ds = 4\sqrt{\alpha} \int_{0}^{x} \frac{s^{2}}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s} ds.$$

The remaining identity (5.9) now follows without much effort.

This brings us to the key ingredient for the proof of Theorem I; *relative trace formulas* (called *step-by-step sum rules* in [70, 71]). In order to state them, we introduce the two functions F_1 and F_2 on $(0, 1) \cup (1, \infty)$ by

$$F_1(s) = \frac{2s}{s^2 - 1} + \log \left| \frac{s - 1}{s + 1} \right|, \qquad F_2(s) = \frac{2s^3 + 2s}{(s^2 - 1)^2} + \log \left| \frac{s - 1}{s + 1} \right|. \tag{5.10}$$

For basic properties of these functions we refer to Appendix C.

Theorem 5.3 (Relative trace formulas) Let $\alpha > 0$ and let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with essential spectrum contained in $[\alpha, \infty)$ and (5.7). Then for every $x \ge 0$, the limit $a(\xi, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} a(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)$ exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$, satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{|\log|a(\xi, x)||}{1+\xi^4} d\xi < \infty$$
(5.11)

and the identities

$$\int_{0}^{x} \left(\mathsf{w}(s) - \frac{s}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}s} \right) ds$$

= $\frac{\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log |a(\xi, x)|}{(\xi^{2} + \alpha)^{2}} d\xi + \frac{1}{2\alpha} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{1}\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{1}\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right),$
(5.12)

$$\int_{0}^{x} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) \left(w(s) - \frac{s}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s} \right)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,x)} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) d\upsilon(s) = \frac{2}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log |a(\xi,x)|}{(\xi^{2}+\alpha)^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{4\alpha^{3/2}} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{2}\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{2}\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right),$$
(5.13)

hold, where $Z = {\kappa > 0 | a(i\kappa, x) = 0}$ and $P = {\eta > 0 | a(i\eta, x) = \infty}$.

Proof We first note that the function $a(\cdot, x)$ can be written as

$$a(k, x) = (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x)^{\frac{ik}{2\sqrt{\alpha}} - \frac{1}{2}} \frac{G(k, 0)}{G(k, x)} \frac{1}{\psi(k, x)}$$

D Springer

where the meromorphic functions $G(\cdot, x)$ on \mathbb{C}_+ are given by

$$G(k,x) = \frac{\psi^{[1]}(k,x)}{z\psi(k,x)} - \frac{1}{(1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)(\sqrt{\alpha}+ik)} - \frac{x}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x}$$

It follows readily that Im G(k, x) > 0 when Re k > 0 and Im G(k, x) < 0 when Re k < 0 because the first term is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function in *z*. As a consequence, all zeros and poles of $G(\cdot, x)$, $G(\cdot, 0)$ and $\psi(\cdot, x)$ are simple and lie on the imaginary axis. The fact that the zeros and poles of $a(\cdot, x)$ are simple as well is a result of the following three observations:

- (a) If k is a zero of ψ(·, x), then k is a pole of G(·, x) because k can not be a zero of ψ^[1](·, x) as well in this case.
- (b) If k is a pole of ψ(·, x), then k is a pole of G(·, 0) because z = k² + α must be a pole of m in this case, which is the first term of G(·, 0).
- (c) A k that is neither a zero nor a pole of ψ(·, x) is a pole of G(·, x) if and only if it is a pole of G(·, 0). In fact, this holds true because such a k is a pole of ψ^[1](·, x) if and only if z = k² + α is a pole of m.

For x > 0 (the claims are trivial otherwise), we next write the function $a(\cdot, x)$ as

$$a(k, x) = \frac{\phi(k^2 + \alpha, x)}{\phi_{\alpha}(k^2 + \alpha, x)} \frac{G(k, 0)}{G(k, x)} \frac{G_{+}(k)}{G_{-}(k)}$$

where ϕ_{α} is the respective solution for the generalized indefinite string in Example I, given explicitly by

$$\phi_{\alpha}(z,x) = \frac{(1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{\sqrt{z-\alpha}} \sin\left(\frac{\sqrt{z-\alpha}}{2\sqrt{\alpha}}\log(1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)\right),$$

and the meromorphic functions G_{\pm} on \mathbb{C}_+ are given by

$$G_{-}(k) = z\phi(z, x)\psi(k, x) = \left(\frac{\phi^{[1]}(z, x)}{z\phi(z, x)} - \frac{\psi^{[1]}(k, x)}{z\psi(k, x)}\right)^{-1}$$
$$G_{+}(k) = z\phi_{\alpha}(z, x)(1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x)^{\frac{ik}{2\sqrt{\alpha}} - \frac{1}{2}}$$
$$= \left(\frac{k}{z}\cot\left(\frac{k}{2\sqrt{\alpha}}\log(1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x)\right) - \frac{ik}{z}\right)^{-1}.$$

Since one has that $\text{Im } G_{\pm}(k) \ge 0$ when Re k > 0 and $\text{Im } G_{\pm}(k) \le 0$ when Re k < 0, the claims readily follow from Theorem A.1 and Proposition 5.2.

Under an additional assumption on the Weyl–Titchmarsh function, the integrals on the spectral side of the relative trace formulas can also be expressed in terms of suitable *transmission coefficients* for the spectral problems in Remark 5.1. To this end, we first define the meromorphic functions $M(\cdot, x)$ on \mathbb{C}_+ by

$$M(k,x) = \frac{\psi^{[1]}(k,x)}{z\psi(k,x)}$$
(5.14)
for $x \ge 0$, so that M(k, 0) = m(z). The limit $M(\xi, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} M(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)$ exists for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ (see Theorem A.2 for example) and we may define

$$T(\xi, x) = \frac{4\xi}{\xi^2 + \alpha} \frac{(1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) \operatorname{Im} M(\xi, x)}{\left| (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) M(\xi, x) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + i\xi} - x \right|^2}$$
(5.15)

as the denominator is positive for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$. In fact, one has

$$\left| (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)M(\xi,x) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + i\xi} - x \right|^2 \ge \left((1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)\operatorname{Im} M(\xi,x) + \frac{\xi}{\xi^2 + \alpha} \right)^2$$
$$\ge \frac{4\xi}{\xi^2 + \alpha} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)\operatorname{Im} M(\xi,x),$$
(5.16)

which also entails that $T(\xi, x) \in [0, 1]$.

Proposition 5.4 Let $\alpha > 0$ and let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with essential spectrum contained in $[\alpha, \infty)$ and (5.7). If one has $\operatorname{Im} m(\lambda + i0) > 0$ for almost all $\lambda > \alpha$, then

$$|a(\xi, x)|^2 = \frac{T(\xi, x)}{T(\xi, 0)}$$
(5.17)

for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ and all $x \ge 0$.

Proof Let $\xi > 0$ be such that $\text{Im } m(\lambda + i0) > 0$, where $\lambda = \xi^2 + \alpha$. We consider the solution $\psi(\xi, \cdot)$ of the differential equation (2.12) with $z = \lambda$ such that

$$\psi(\xi, x) = \theta(\lambda, x) + \lambda m(\lambda + i0)\phi(\lambda, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \psi(\xi + i\varepsilon, x),$$

$$\psi^{[1]}(\xi, x) = \theta^{[1]}(\lambda, x) + \lambda m(\lambda + i0)\phi^{[1]}(\lambda, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \psi^{[1]}(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)$$

Notice that $\psi(\xi, x) \neq 0$ for all $x \ge 0$ because it is not possible for $\theta(\lambda, x)$ and $\phi(\lambda, x)$ to vanish both. It follows that the limit

$$M(\xi, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} M(\xi + i\varepsilon, x) = \frac{\psi^{[1]}(\xi, x)}{\lambda \psi(\xi, x)}$$

exists for all $x \ge 0$ and satisfies

$$\operatorname{Im} M(\xi, x) = \frac{\operatorname{Im} \psi(\xi, x)^* \psi^{[1]}(\xi, x)}{\lambda |\psi(\xi, x)|^2} = \frac{\operatorname{Im} m(\lambda + i0)}{|\psi(\xi, x)|^2} > 0,$$

where we used that $\theta(\lambda, x)\phi^{[1]}(\lambda, x) - \theta^{[1]}(\lambda, x)\phi(\lambda, x) = 1$. Next, one gets

$$\left|\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} W(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)\right|^2 =$$

2 Springer

$$=\frac{\lambda^2 \operatorname{Im} m(\lambda+i0)}{(1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)\operatorname{Im} M(\xi,x)} \left| (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)M(\xi,x) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}+i\xi} - x \right|^2$$

which is positive in view of (5.16). We conclude that the limit $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} a(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)$ exists as well and satisfies (5.17) as claimed. Similar arguments (with a few sign changes) show that this also holds true for all $\xi < 0$ with $\operatorname{Im} m(\xi^2 + \alpha + i0) > 0$. \Box

Let us also mention that the sums in the relative trace formulas in Theorem 5.3 can be written in terms of the eigenvalues of the spectral problems in Remark 5.1. In fact, it is possible to replace Z with D_0 and P with D_x because one has

$$Z = D_0 \setminus (D_0 \cap D_x), \qquad P = D_x \setminus (D_0 \cap D_x), \qquad (5.18)$$

where the sets D_x are defined by

$$D_x = \left\{ \kappa > 0 \, \middle| \, (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x)M(i\kappa, x) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} - \kappa} + x \right\},\tag{5.19}$$

so that $\{-\kappa^2 + \alpha \mid \kappa \in D_x\}$ are precisely the eigenvalues below α of the spectral problem in Remark 5.1 with $\xi = x$.

6 Lower semi-continuity, I

Let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string and let *m* be the corresponding Weyl– Titchmarsh function. For $\alpha > 0$, we define the *transmission coefficient T* by

$$T(\xi) = \frac{4|\xi|}{\xi^2 + \alpha} \frac{\mathrm{Im}\,m(\xi^2 + \alpha + \mathrm{i}0)}{\left|m(\xi^2 + \alpha + \mathrm{i}0) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha + \mathrm{i}|\xi|}}\right|^2},\tag{6.1}$$

which is well-defined for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ and belongs to [0, 1] because

$$\left| m(\xi^{2} + \alpha + \mathrm{i}0) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + \mathrm{i}|\xi|} \right|^{2} \ge \left(\operatorname{Im} m(\xi^{2} + \alpha + \mathrm{i}0) + \frac{|\xi|}{\xi^{2} + \alpha} \right)^{2}$$

$$\ge \frac{4|\xi|}{\xi^{2} + \alpha} \operatorname{Im} m(\xi^{2} + \alpha + \mathrm{i}0).$$
(6.2)

Notice that this function T coincides with $T(\cdot, 0)$ as given by (5.15) almost everywhere. The purpose of this section is to establish that the quantity $Q_{\alpha} \in [0, \infty]$ defined by

$$Q_{\alpha} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^2 \log T(\xi)}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} d\xi$$
(6.3)

depends lower semi-continuously on the generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) , where the set of all generalized indefinite strings is endowed with the topology that makes the correspondence $(L, \omega, \upsilon) \mapsto m$ homeomorphic (and the set of all Herglotz–Nevanlinna functions is endowed with the topology of locally uniform convergence); compare Proposition 2.6. **Theorem 6.1** The functional $(L, \omega, \upsilon) \mapsto Q_{\alpha}$ is lower semi-continuous on the set of all generalized indefinite strings for every $\alpha > 0$.

We will need the following simple but useful estimate for the proof of this result.

Lemma 6.2 For each $\alpha > 0$ one has the bound

$$\left|\frac{z - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} - ik}}{z - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + ik}}\right| \le 1 + \frac{2|k|}{\operatorname{Re} k}$$
(6.4)

when $z \in \mathbb{C}_+ \cup \mathbb{R}$ and $k \in \mathbb{C}_+$ with $\operatorname{Re} k > 0$.

Proof We first notice that

$$\left|z - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + ik}\right| \ge \left|\operatorname{Im}\left(z - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + ik}\right)\right| = \left|\operatorname{Im} z + \frac{\operatorname{Re} k}{|\sqrt{\alpha} + ik|^2}\right| \ge \frac{\operatorname{Re} k}{|\sqrt{\alpha} + ik|^2}$$

because $\text{Im } z \ge 0$ and Re k > 0. From this we get

$$\left|\frac{z-\frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}-ik}}{z-\frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}+ik}}\right| = \left|1-\frac{2ik}{k^2+\alpha}\frac{1}{z-\frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}+ik}}\right| \le 1+\frac{2|k|}{|k^2+\alpha|}\frac{|\sqrt{\alpha}+ik|^2}{\operatorname{Re}k}$$

and the claim follows because

$$|k^2 + \alpha| = |\sqrt{\alpha} - ik||\sqrt{\alpha} + ik| \ge |\sqrt{\alpha} + ik|^2$$

when $k \in \mathbb{C}_+$.

Remark 6.3 There are at least two ways to compute the supremum (as *z* runs through \mathbb{C}_+) of the left-hand side in (6.4). Indeed, under the corresponding assumptions on *k*, the linear fractional transformation *A* given by

$$A(z) = \frac{z - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha - ik}}}{z - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha + ik}}}$$
(6.5)

maps \mathbb{C}_+ into a disc and hence one simply needs to use formulas for the center and radius of this disc. Another option is to find $\sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} |A(x)|$ by using basic calculus tools. However, the corresponding expression is cumbersome and the estimate (6.4) is sufficient for our purposes.

The actual proof of the claim in Theorem 6.1 now proceeds essentially along the lines of the one in [71, Sect. 5].

Proof of Theorem 6.1 For a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) , we introduce the analog of the *reflection coefficient r* defined on the first complex quadrant by

$$r(k) = \frac{m(k^2 + \alpha) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha - \mathrm{i}k}}}{m(k^2 + \alpha) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha + \mathrm{i}k}}}.$$

Notice that this function is analytic and obeys the bound

$$|r(k)| \le 1 + \frac{2|k|}{\operatorname{Re}k}$$
 (6.6)

in view of Lemma 6.2. The limit $r(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} r(\xi + i\epsilon)$ exists and satisfies the *scattering relation*

$$T(\xi) + |r(\xi)|^2 = 1$$

for almost every $\xi > 0$, so that $|r(\xi)| \le 1$ and, unless $T(\xi) = 0$, also

$$-\log T(\xi) = -\log(1 - |r(\xi)|^2) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \frac{|r(\xi)|^{2j}}{j}.$$
(6.7)

More precisely, to obtain the scattering relation one first computes that

$$\left| m(\xi^2 + \alpha + i0) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + i\xi} \right|^2 - \left| m(\xi^2 + \alpha + i0) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} - i\xi} \right|^2$$
$$= \frac{4\xi}{\xi^2 + \alpha} \operatorname{Im} m(\xi^2 + \alpha + i0)$$

and then divides by the first term on the left-hand side. Furthermore, we will later use that when 0 < a < b and q is a polynomial, contour integration of the analytic function rq over the boundary of the rectangle with vertices $a + i\varepsilon$, $b + i\varepsilon$, b + i, a + iand subsequently letting $\varepsilon \downarrow 0$ gives

$$\int_{a}^{b} r(\xi)q(\xi)d\xi = \int_{a}^{a+i} r(k)q(k)dk + \int_{a+i}^{b+i} r(k)q(k)dk + \int_{b+i}^{b} r(k)q(k)dk, \quad (6.8)$$

where we also took the bound in (6.6) into account.

In order to prove that Q_{α} is lower semi-continuous, let $(L_n, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ be a sequence of generalized indefinite strings that converge to (L, ω, υ) , so that the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_n converge locally uniformly to m. Clearly, the corresponding reflection coefficients r_n then converge locally uniformly to r on the first complex quadrant. Given 0 < a < b and a polynomial q, it follows from (6.8), the convergence of r_n to r and the uniform bound obtained from (6.6) that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_a^b r_n(\xi) q(\xi) d\xi = \int_a^b r(\xi) q(\xi) d\xi.$$

Because the functions r_n are also uniformly bounded in $L^{\infty}[a, b]$, we conclude that they converge to r in $L^{\infty}[a, b]$ with respect to the weak^{*} topology in the sense that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_a^b r_n(\xi) h(\xi) d\xi = \int_a^b r(\xi) h(\xi) d\xi$$

for every function $h \in L^1[a, b]$. This weak^{*} convergence in $L^{\infty}[a, b]$ entails weak convergence in the weighted space $L^p([a, b]; \xi^2(\xi^2 + \alpha)^{-3}d\xi)$ for each p > 1. Since the norm on a Banach space is weakly lower semi-continuous, this gives

$$\liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_{a}^{b} |r_{n}(\xi)|^{p} \frac{\xi^{2}}{(\xi^{2} + \alpha)^{3}} d\xi \geq \int_{a}^{b} |r(\xi)|^{p} \frac{\xi^{2}}{(\xi^{2} + \alpha)^{3}} d\xi.$$

It then follows from (6.7) that for every $J \in \mathbb{N}$ one has

$$\begin{split} \liminf_{n \to \infty} -\int_0^\infty \frac{\xi^2 \log T_n(\xi)}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} d\xi \ge \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_a^b \sum_{j=1}^J \frac{|r_n(\xi)|^{2j}}{j} \frac{\xi^2}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} d\xi \\ \ge \int_a^b \sum_{j=1}^J \frac{|r(\xi)|^{2j}}{j} \frac{\xi^2}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} d\xi, \end{split}$$

where T_n are the corresponding transmission coefficients. The claim can now be deduced readily by letting $J \to \infty$, $a \downarrow 0$ and $b \to \infty$ (also notice that the transmission coefficients are even by definition).

7 Proof of Theorem I

We are now ready to put together the proof for our first main result. In fact, taking into account Corollary 4.3 (i), we are going to prove the following slightly amended statement: A Herglotz–Nevanlinna function m is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.5) with c = 0 if and only if the conditions (i), (ii), (iii) in Theorem I and

$$m(0) = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}} \tag{7.1}$$

hold. Theorem I then follows readily upon noticing that adding a constant to w amounts to adding the same constant to the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m.

Proof of necessity Suppose first that *m* is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ that satisfies (1.5) with c = 0. It follows readily from Theorem 3.1 (i) and Corollary 4.3 (i) that *m* has a meromorphic extension to $\mathbb{C} \setminus [\alpha, \infty)$ that is analytic at zero and that (7.1) holds. In order to verify the remaining conditions (ii) and (iii), let us consider the sequence of generalized indefinite strings $(L, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ whose coefficients are given by

$$\mathsf{w}_n(x) = \begin{cases} \mathsf{w}(x), & x < n, \\ \frac{x}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x}, & x \ge n, \end{cases} \qquad \qquad \upsilon_n(B) = \upsilon(B \cap [0, n)),$$

so that $(L, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ converges to (L, ω, υ) in the sense of Proposition 2.6. We will use the notation from Sect. 2 and Sect. 5, where all quantities corresponding to the

generalized indefinite strings $(L, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ will be denoted with an additional subscript. Theorem 3.1 (i) and Corollary 4.3 (i) guarantee that each $(L, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ satisfies the requirements of Theorem 5.3. For large enough x > n, the solutions $\psi_n(k, \cdot)$ are scalar multiples of the ones in Example I and thus

$$(1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)M_n(k,x) = (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)\frac{\psi_n^{[1]}(k,x)}{z\psi_n(k,x)} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}-ik} + x, \qquad (7.2)$$

where we continue to use $z = k^2 + \alpha$. Because we may write

$$M_n(k,0) = \frac{\theta_n(z,x)M_n(k,x) - \theta_n^{[1]}(z,x)/z}{\phi_n^{[1]}(z,x) - z\phi_n(z,x)M_n(k,x)}$$

we see that $M_n(\xi, 0) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} M_n(\xi + i\epsilon, 0)$ exists for all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ with $\xi \neq 0$ and

Im
$$M_n(\xi, 0) = \frac{\text{Im } M_n(\xi, x)}{\left|\phi_n^{[1]}(\xi^2 + \alpha, x) - (\xi^2 + \alpha)\phi_n(\xi^2 + \alpha, x)M_n(\xi, x)\right|^2}.$$

Since $M_n(k, 0) = m_n(z)$, this implies that $\text{Im} m_n(\lambda + i0) > 0$ for almost all $\lambda > \alpha$, so that we can apply Proposition 5.4. Notice that (7.2) implies that $T_n(\xi, x) = 1$ for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$. Moreover, because

$$a_n(k,x) = (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x)^{\frac{\mathrm{i}k}{2\sqrt{\alpha}}+\frac{1}{2}} \frac{z}{2\mathrm{i}k\psi_n(k,x)} \left(m_n(z) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}+\mathrm{i}k}\right),$$

the set of poles of $a_n(\cdot, x)$ is empty (remember properties (a), (b) and (c) in the first part of the proof of Theorem 5.3) and

$$Z_n = \{ \kappa > 0 \mid a_n(i\kappa, x) = 0 \} = \{ \kappa > 0 \mid (\sqrt{\alpha} - \kappa)m_n(\alpha - \kappa^2) = 1 \}.$$

We thus obtain from Theorem 5.3 and Proposition 5.4 the identity

$$\int_{0}^{n} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) \left(\mathsf{w}(s) - \frac{s}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s} \right)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,n]} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) d\upsilon(s)$$
$$= -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log T_{n}(\xi,0)}{(\xi^{2}+\alpha)^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{4\alpha^{3/2}} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{n}} F_{2}\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right).$$

If we similarly define $Z' = \{\kappa > 0 \mid (\sqrt{\alpha} - \kappa)m(\alpha - \kappa^2) = 1\}$, then one has

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty}\sum_{\kappa\in\mathbb{Z}_n}F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right)\geq\sum_{\kappa\in\mathbb{Z}'}F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right).$$

In fact, because the Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_n converge to m by Proposition 2.6, every neighborhood of a $\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}'$ contains a point in \mathbb{Z}_n for large enough n. As a consequence, we get that for every finite subset $J \subseteq \mathbb{Z}'$ one has

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty}\sum_{\kappa\in\mathbb{Z}_n}F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right)\geq\sum_{\kappa\in J}F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right)$$

🖄 Springer

which gives the claimed bound. Together with the lower semi-continuity from Theorem 6.1, this yields

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) \left(\mathsf{w}(s) - \frac{s}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s} \right)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,\infty)} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) d\upsilon(s)$$

$$\geq -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log T(\xi,0)}{(\xi^{2}+\alpha)^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{4\alpha^{3/2}} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}'} F_{2}\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right).$$
(7.3)

It remains to see that this bound implies conditions (ii) and (iii). To prove the former, let $E = \{\eta > 0 \mid m(\alpha - \eta^2) = \infty\}$, so that the set $E \cup \{\sqrt{\alpha}\}$ interlaces the set Z' because *m* is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function. Due to monotonicity of the function *F*₂ (see (C.2) in Appendix C), this property and the bound on the sum in (7.3) imply that

$$\sum_{\eta \in \mathbf{E}} F_2\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) < \infty. \tag{7.4}$$

From the estimates (C.8) and (C.9) for the function F_2 , we conclude that

$$\sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbf{E} \\ \eta < \sqrt{\alpha}}} \frac{16\eta^3}{3(\alpha - \eta^2)^{3/2}} + \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbf{E} \\ \eta > \sqrt{\alpha}}} \frac{16\alpha^{3/2}}{3(\eta^2 - \alpha)^{3/2}} < \infty,$$
(7.5)

which proves condition (ii). Because one has (see Theorem A.2 for example)

$$\int_0^\infty \frac{\xi^2}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} \left| \log \left| m(\xi^2 + \alpha + \mathrm{i}0) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + \mathrm{i}\xi} \right| \right| d\xi < \infty, \tag{7.6}$$

it follows from the bound on the integral on the right-hand side of (7.3) that

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\xi^{2}}{(\xi^{2} + \alpha)^{3}} |\log(\operatorname{Im} m(\xi^{2} + \alpha + \mathrm{i}0))| d\xi < \infty,$$
(7.7)

which yields condition (iii) after the transformation $\lambda = \xi^2 + \alpha$.

Proof of sufficiency Suppose now that a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function *m* satisfies the three conditions in Theorem I together with (7.1) and let (L, ω, υ) be the corresponding generalized indefinite string. Condition (i) entails that the essential spectrum of (L, ω, υ) is contained in $[\alpha, \infty)$ and that $L = \infty$ in view of Theorem 4.1, so that we can use the notation of Sect. 5. Condition (ii) implies (7.5), where $E = \{\eta > 0 \mid m(\alpha - \eta^2) = \infty\}$. In view of the asymptotics in (C.11) and (C.12) for the function F_2 we get (7.4). The set $Z' = \{\kappa > 0 \mid (\sqrt{\alpha} - \kappa)m(\alpha - \kappa^2) = 1\}$ interlaces the set $E \cup \{\sqrt{\alpha}\}$ because *m* is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function, which implies that

$$\sum_{\kappa\in\mathbf{Z}'}F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right)<\infty.$$

Condition (iii) transforms into (7.7), which gives

$$-\int_{\mathbb{R}}\frac{\xi^2\log T(\xi,0)}{(\xi^2+\alpha)^3}d\xi<\infty$$

because of (7.6). In particular, we see that conditions (i), (iii) and (7.1) guarantee that the requirements of Theorem 5.3 and Proposition 5.4 are satisfied. From the former, we get that for each $x \ge 0$ one has the identity

$$\int_0^x (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) \left(\mathsf{w}(s) - \frac{s}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s} \right)^2 ds + \int_{[0,x)} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) d\upsilon(s)$$

= $\frac{2}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^2 \log |a(\xi,x)|}{(\xi^2+\alpha)^3} d\xi + \frac{1}{4\alpha^{3/2}} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_2\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right),$

where $Z = \{\kappa > 0 | a(i\kappa, x) = 0\}$ and $P = \{\eta > 0 | a(i\eta, x) = \infty\}$. Estimating the right-hand side by using that $2 \log |a(\xi, x)| \le -\log T(\xi, 0)$ for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$, that $Z \subseteq Z'$ and that F_2 is non-negative, before letting $x \to \infty$, this becomes

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) \left(\mathsf{w}(s) - \frac{s}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s} \right)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,\infty)} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}s) d\upsilon(s) \leq -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log T(\xi,0)}{(\xi^{2}+\alpha)^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{4\alpha^{3/2}} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}'} F_{2}\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right),$$
(7.8)

which concludes the proof of Theorem I.

Notice that the trace formula underlying Theorem I is given by (7.3) and (7.8). One of its crucial properties is that all the terms involved are always non-negative (since the transmission coefficient $T(\cdot, 0)$ takes values in [0, 1] and the function F_2 is positive). We are also able to express this trace formula in terms of the spectral measure of the generalized indefinite string.

Corollary 7.1 If ρ is the spectral measure of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.5) for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$, then

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x) \left(w(x) - c - \frac{x}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x} \right)^{2} dx + \int_{(0,\infty)} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x) d\upsilon(x)$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda^{2}} - \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda-\alpha}}{\lambda^{3}} d\lambda + \frac{1}{4\alpha^{3/2}} \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \text{supp}(\rho) \\ \lambda < \alpha}} F_{2}\left(\sqrt{1-\frac{\lambda}{\alpha}}\right) \qquad (7.9)$$
$$- \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda-\alpha}}{\lambda^{3}} \log\left(\frac{\pi\lambda}{\sqrt{\lambda-\alpha}} \frac{d\rho_{\text{ac}}(\lambda)}{d\lambda}\right) d\lambda.$$

🖄 Springer

Proof Because ρ is also the spectral measure of the generalized indefinite string $(L, \omega - c\delta_0, \upsilon)$, where δ_0 is the unit Dirac measure centered at zero, we may assume that c = 0. Since in this case one has (7.1), we know from the proof of Theorem I that the trace formula given by (7.3) and (7.8) holds with equality. By applying identity (A.5) from Theorem A.1 to the meromorphic function b on \mathbb{C}_+ defined by

$$b(k) = 1 - (\sqrt{\alpha} + ik)m(k^2 + \alpha) = \frac{m(k^2 + \alpha) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + ik}}{-\frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + ik}},$$

we also obtain the relation

$$4\sqrt{\alpha}\dot{m}(0) + m(0)^{2} - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}}m(0)$$

$$= \frac{4\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2}}{(\xi^{2} + \alpha)^{3}} \log\left((\xi^{2} + \alpha) \left| m(\xi^{2} + \alpha + i0) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha} + i|\xi|} \right|^{2} \right) d\xi \quad (7.10)$$

$$+ \frac{1}{\alpha} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{2}\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{2}\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right),$$

where $Z = \{\kappa > 0 | b(i\kappa) = 0\}$ and $P = \{\eta > 0 | b(i\eta) = \infty\}$. The set Z actually coincides with the set Z' in the trace formula given by (7.3) and (7.8), which in particular entails that we may omit the limit in (7.10) as the sums converge individually. Moreover, the set P corresponds to the poles of *m* below α and thus to the points in supp(ρ) below α . After replacing the transmission coefficient in the trace formula given by (7.3) and (7.8) with the expression in (6.1), we can employ the relation in (7.10) and the facts that (for the former, use the integral representation (2.29) and recall that $c_1 = v(\{0\})$; see [42, Lemma 7.1])

$$\dot{m}(0) = \upsilon(\{0\}) + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda^2}, \qquad m(0) = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}},$$

to arrive at the formula in (7.9).

We conclude this section with a Lieb–Thirring inequality for generalized indefinite strings that follows readily from the trace formula in Corollary 7.1.

Corollary 7.2 If ρ is the spectral measure of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.5) for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$, then

$$\sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \text{supp}(\rho)\\\lambda < 0}} \frac{1}{|\lambda|^{3/2}} + \frac{1}{\alpha^3} \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \text{supp}(\rho)\\0 < \lambda < \alpha}} (\alpha - \lambda)^{3/2} \le \frac{3}{4} \int_{(0,\infty)} (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) d\upsilon(x) + \frac{3}{4} \int_0^\infty (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) \left(\mathsf{w}(x) - c - \frac{x}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x} \right)^2 dx.$$

$$(7.11)$$

2 Springer

 \square

Proof Because the sum of the first, the second and the last term on the right-hand side of (7.9) is non-negative (to see this, it suffices to use that $r - 1 - \log(r) \ge 0$ whenever r > 0), we get that

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{1}{4\alpha^{3/2}} \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \mathrm{supp}(\rho)\\\lambda < \alpha}} F_2\left(\sqrt{1 - \frac{\lambda}{\alpha}}\right) &\leq \int_0^\infty (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) \left(\mathsf{w}(x) - c - \frac{x}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x}\right)^2 dx \\ &+ \int_{(0,\infty)} (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) d\upsilon(x). \end{aligned}$$

The claimed inequality then follows by taking (C.8) and (C.9) into account.

Remark 7.3 The constants in the Lieb–Thirring inequality (7.11) are sharp. For instance, one can see this by considering particular generalized indefinite strings with spectral measure given by

$$\rho(B) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{B \cap [\alpha, \infty)} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda - \alpha}}{\lambda} d\lambda + \gamma \delta_{\lambda_0}(B), \qquad (7.12)$$

where $\gamma > 0$ and $\lambda_0 \in (-\infty, 0) \cup (0, \alpha)$ are parameters. From the trace formula (7.9), we know that the right-hand side of (7.11) is then given by

$$\frac{3\gamma}{4\lambda_0^2} + \frac{3}{16\alpha^{3/2}}F_2\left(\sqrt{1-\frac{\lambda_0}{\alpha}}\right). \tag{7.13}$$

A comparison with the left-hand side of (7.11) in the limit as $\gamma \to 0$ and $\lambda_0 \to \alpha$ or $\lambda_0 \to -\infty$, also using the asymptotics of the function F_2 in (C.11) and (C.12), shows that the constants in the Lieb–Thirring inequality are indeed best possible.

8 Relative trace formulas, II

In order to start the proof of Theorem II, fix $\beta > 0$ and consider the rational function ζ defined by

$$\zeta(k) = \beta \frac{1+k^2}{1-k^2} = \beta \frac{1-|k|^4}{|1-k^2|^2} + 4i\beta \frac{\operatorname{Re} k \operatorname{Im} k}{|1-k^2|^2}.$$
(8.1)

Its decisive property is that ζ maps the upper complex half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ conformally onto $\mathbb{C}_+ \cup (-\beta, \beta) \cup \mathbb{C}_-$. More precisely, it maps the first complex quadrant onto the upper complex half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ , the second complex quadrant onto the lower complex half-plane \mathbb{C}_- and the positive imaginary axis onto the interval $(-\beta, \beta)$. Furthermore, we note that $\zeta(i) = 0$ and that the derivatives of ζ are given by

$$\dot{\zeta}(k) = 4\beta \frac{k}{(1-k^2)^2}, \qquad \qquad \ddot{\zeta}(k) = 4\beta \frac{1+3k^2}{(1-k^2)^3}.$$
 (8.2)

For a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and essential spectrum contained in $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$, the associated Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* has a meromorphic extension to $\mathbb{C}_+ \cup (-\beta, \beta) \cup \mathbb{C}_-$ that is analytic at zero. We consider the Weyl solution $\psi(k, \cdot)$ of the differential equation (2.12) with $z = \zeta(k)$ defined by

$$\psi(k, x) = \theta(z, x) + zm(z)\phi(z, x) \tag{8.3}$$

for all $k \in \mathbb{C}_+$ such that z is not a pole of m. With these solutions, we are able to define the *relative Wronskian* $a(\cdot, x)$ for each $x \ge 0$ by

$$a(k,x) = \frac{W(k,0)}{W(k,x)},$$
(8.4)

where the functions $W(\cdot, x)$ are given by

$$W(k,x) = (1+2\beta x)^{-\frac{ik}{1-k^2}+\frac{1}{2}} \left(\frac{1}{1+2\beta x} \frac{1-ik}{1+ik} \zeta(k)\psi(k,x) - \psi^{[1]}(k,x)\right).$$
(8.5)

Because the functions $\psi(\cdot, x)$ and $\psi^{[1]}(\cdot, x)$ are meromorphic on \mathbb{C}_+ , so are the functions $W(\cdot, x)$ and $a(\cdot, x)$ with $W(\mathbf{i}, x) = 2\beta$ and $a(\mathbf{i}, x) = 1$.

Proposition 8.1 Let $\beta > 0$ and let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with essential spectrum contained in $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$ and m(0) = 0. Then the relative Wronskian $a(\cdot, x)$ satisfies

$$\dot{a}(\mathbf{i},x) = \mathbf{i}\beta \int_0^x \mathbf{w}(s)ds \tag{8.6}$$

for every $x \ge 0$, as well as the identity

$$\ddot{a}(\mathbf{i}, x) - \dot{a}(\mathbf{i}, x)^2 - \mathbf{i}\dot{a}(\mathbf{i}, x) = \beta \int_0^x (1 + 2\beta s) \mathsf{w}(s)^2 ds + \beta \int_{[0,x)} (1 + 2\beta s) d\upsilon(s) - \beta \int_0^x \frac{1}{1 + 2\beta s} ds.$$
(8.7)

Proof The claims follow again from calculations using the definition of a and the expressions in Proposition 2.3. To begin with, we compute

$$\begin{split} \dot{\psi}(\mathbf{i}, x) &= -\mathbf{i}\beta \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)ds, \\ \ddot{\psi}(\mathbf{i}, x) &= \beta \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)ds - \beta^2 \Big(\int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)ds \Big)^2 - 2\beta^2 \dot{m}(0)x \\ &+ 2\beta^2 \int_0^x \int_0^s \mathsf{w}(t)^2 dt \, ds + 2\beta^2 \int_0^x \int_{[0,s)} d\upsilon \, ds. \end{split}$$

Furthermore, for the quasi-derivative of ψ , one gets $\dot{\psi}^{[1]}(\mathbf{i}, x) = 0$ and

$$\ddot{\psi}^{[1]}(\mathbf{i},x) = 2\beta^2 \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)^2 ds + 2\beta^2 \int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon - 2\beta^2 \dot{m}(0).$$

🖄 Springer

We next compute the derivative for the function W and get

$$\dot{W}(\mathbf{i},x) = -2\mathbf{i}\beta^2 \int_0^x \mathsf{w}(s)ds,$$

which immediately gives (8.6). For the second derivative, one has

$$\frac{\ddot{W}(\mathbf{i},x)}{W(\mathbf{i},x)} - \frac{\dot{W}(\mathbf{i},x)^2}{W(\mathbf{i},x)^2} - \mathbf{i}\frac{\ddot{W}(\mathbf{i},x)}{W(\mathbf{i},x)} = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{\log(1+2\beta s)}{2} + \beta\dot{m}(0) -\beta \int_0^x (1+2\beta s)\mathsf{w}(s)^2 ds - \beta \int_{[0,x)} (1+2\beta s) d\upsilon(s)$$

which readily yields the remaining identity (8.7).

Before we state the relative trace formulas in this case, remember that we denote with ρ the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of v with respect to the Lebesgue measure and with v_s the singular part of v. We also continue to use the two functions F_1 and F_2 as defined by (5.10) in Sect. 5.

Theorem 8.2 (Relative trace formulas) Let $\beta > 0$ and let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with essential spectrum contained in $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$ and m(0) = 0. Then for every $x \ge 0$, the limit $a(\xi, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} a(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)$ exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$, satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{|\log|a(\xi, x)||}{1+\xi^2} d\xi < \infty$$
(8.8)

and the identities

$$\int_{0}^{x} \left(\frac{1}{1+2\beta s} - \varrho(s)\right) ds = \frac{1}{\beta \pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|a(\xi, x)|}{1+\xi^{2}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} \log\left|\frac{\kappa - 1}{\kappa + 1}\right| - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} \log\left|\frac{\eta - 1}{\eta + 1}\right|,$$
(8.9)
$$\int_{0}^{x} w(s) ds = \frac{1}{\beta \pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{(1-\xi^{2}) \log|a(\xi, x)|}{(1+\xi^{2})^{2}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} \frac{2\kappa}{\kappa^{2} - 1} - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} \frac{2\eta}{\eta^{2} - 1},$$
(8.10)

🖉 Springer

$$\int_{0}^{x} (1+2\beta s) w(s)^{2} ds + \int_{0}^{x} (1+2\beta s) \left(\varrho(s) - \frac{1}{1+2\beta s} \right)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,x)} (1+2\beta s) d\upsilon_{s}(s)$$

$$= \frac{8}{\beta \pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log |a(\xi,x)|}{(1+\xi^{2})^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{2}(\kappa) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{2}(\eta),$$
(8.11)

hold, where $Z = {\kappa > 0 | a(i\kappa, x) = 0}$ and $P = {\eta > 0 | a(i\eta, x) = \infty}$.

Proof We first note that the function $a(\cdot, x)$ can be written as

$$a(k, x) = (1 + 2\beta x)^{\frac{ik}{1-k^2} - \frac{1}{2}} \frac{G(k, 0)}{G(k, x)} \frac{1}{\psi(k, x)},$$

where the meromorphic functions $G(\cdot, x)$ on \mathbb{C}_+ are given by

$$G(k,x) = \frac{\psi^{[1]}(k,x)}{\zeta(k)\psi(k,x)} - \frac{1}{1+2\beta x}\frac{1-ik}{1+ik}$$

It follows readily that Im G(k, x) > 0 when Re k > 0 and Im G(k, x) < 0 when Re k < 0 because the first term is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function in $z = \zeta(k)$. As a consequence, all zeros and poles of $G(\cdot, x)$, $G(\cdot, 0)$ and $\psi(\cdot, x)$ are simple and lie on the imaginary axis. The fact that the zeros and poles of $a(\cdot, x)$ are simple as well is a result of the following three observations:

- (a) If k is a zero of $\psi(\cdot, x)$, then k is a pole of $G(\cdot, x)$.
- (b) If k is a pole of $\psi(\cdot, x)$, then k is a pole of $G(\cdot, 0)$.
- (c) A k that is neither a zero nor a pole of ψ(·, x) is a pole of G(·, x) if and only if it is a pole of G(·, 0).

For x > 0 (the claims are trivial otherwise), we next write the function $a(\cdot, x)$ as

$$a(k,x) = \frac{\phi(\zeta(k),x)}{\phi_{\beta}(\zeta(k),x)} \frac{G(k,0)}{G(k,x)} \frac{G_{+}(k)}{G_{-}(k)},$$

where ϕ_{β} is the respective solution for the generalized indefinite string in Example II, given explicitly by

$$\phi_{\beta}(z,x) = \frac{(1+2\beta x)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{\sqrt{z^2 - \beta^2}} \sin\left(\frac{\sqrt{z^2 - \beta^2}}{2\beta} \log(1+2\beta x)\right),$$

and the meromorphic functions G_{\pm} on \mathbb{C}_+ are given by

$$G_{-}(k) = \zeta(k)\phi(\zeta(k), x)\psi(k, x) = \left(\frac{\phi^{[1]}(\zeta(k), x)}{\zeta(k)\phi(\zeta(k), x)} - \frac{\psi^{[1]}(k, x)}{\zeta(k)\psi(k, x)}\right)^{-1},$$

$$G_{+}(k) = \zeta(k)\phi_{\beta}(\zeta(k), x)(1 + 2\beta x)^{\frac{ik}{1-k^{2}} - \frac{1}{2}} =$$

2 Springer

$$= \left(\frac{2k}{1+k^2}\cot\left(\frac{k}{1-k^2}\log(1+2\beta x)\right) - \frac{2ik}{1+k^2}\right)^{-1}$$

Since one has that $\text{Im } G_{\pm}(k) \ge 0$ when Re k > 0 and $\text{Im } G_{\pm}(k) \le 0$ when Re k < 0, the claims readily follow from Theorem B.2, the formula for the exponential type of solutions in (2.16) and Proposition 8.1.

Remark 8.3 Adding up (8.9) and (8.10), we end up with another relative trace formula involving the function F_1 . More precisely, under the conditions of Theorem 8.2, one has

$$\int_{0}^{x} \mathsf{w}(s)ds + \int_{0}^{x} \left(\frac{1}{1+2\beta s} - \varrho(s)\right)ds$$

= $\frac{2}{\beta\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|a(\xi,x)|}{(1+\xi^{2})^{2}}d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}\\\delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{1}(\kappa) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P}\\\delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{1}(\eta).$ (8.12)

The integrals on the spectral side of the relative trace formulas can again be expressed in terms of suitable *transmission coefficients*. To this end, we first define the meromorphic functions $M(\cdot, x)$ on \mathbb{C}_+ by

$$M(k,x) = \frac{\psi^{[1]}(k,x)}{\zeta(k)\psi(k,x)}$$
(8.13)

for $x \ge 0$, so that $M(k, 0) = m(\zeta(k))$. The limit $M(\xi, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} M(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)$ exists for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ (see Theorem A.2 for example) and we may define

$$T(\xi, x) = \frac{8\xi}{1+\xi^2} \frac{(1+2\beta x) \operatorname{Im} M(\xi, x)}{\left| (1+2\beta x) M(\xi, x) - \frac{1-\mathrm{i}\xi}{1+\mathrm{i}\xi} \right|^2}$$
(8.14)

as the denominator is positive for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$. In fact, one has

$$\left| (1+2\beta x)M(\xi,x) - \frac{1-i\xi}{1+i\xi} \right|^2 \ge \left((1+2\beta x)\operatorname{Im} M(\xi,x) + \frac{2\xi}{1+\xi^2} \right)^2 \\ \ge \frac{8\xi}{1+\xi^2} (1+2\beta x)\operatorname{Im} M(\xi,x),$$
(8.15)

which also entails that $T(\xi, x) \in [0, 1]$.

Proposition 8.4 Let $\beta > 0$ and let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string with essential spectrum contained in $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$ and m(0) = 0. If one has $\operatorname{Im} m(\lambda + i0) > 0$ for almost all $|\lambda| > \beta$, then

$$|a(\xi, x)|^2 = \frac{T(\xi, x)}{T(\xi, 0)}$$
(8.16)

for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ and all $x \ge 0$.

Proof Let $\xi \in (0, 1) \cup (1, \infty)$ be such that $\operatorname{Im} m(\lambda + i0) > 0$, where $\lambda = \zeta(\xi)$. We consider the solution $\psi(\xi, \cdot)$ of the differential equation (2.12) with $z = \lambda$ such that

$$\psi(\xi, x) = \theta(\lambda, x) + \lambda m(\lambda + i0)\phi(\lambda, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \psi(\xi + i\varepsilon, x),$$

$$\psi^{[1]}(\xi, x) = \theta^{[1]}(\lambda, x) + \lambda m(\lambda + i0)\phi^{[1]}(\lambda, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} \psi^{[1]}(\xi + i\varepsilon, x).$$

Notice that $\psi(\xi, x) \neq 0$ for all $x \ge 0$ because it is not possible for $\theta(\lambda, x)$ and $\phi(\lambda, x)$ to vanish both. It follows that the limit

$$M(\xi, x) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} M(\xi + i\varepsilon, x) = \frac{\psi^{[1]}(\xi, x)}{\lambda \psi(\xi, x)}$$

exists for all $x \ge 0$ and satisfies

$$\operatorname{Im} M(\xi, x) = \frac{\operatorname{Im} \psi(\xi, x)^* \psi^{[1]}(\xi, x)}{\lambda |\psi(\xi, x)|^2} = \frac{\operatorname{Im} m(\lambda + i0)}{|\psi(\xi, x)|^2} > 0,$$

where we used that $\theta(\lambda, x)\phi^{[1]}(\lambda, x) - \theta^{[1]}(\lambda, x)\phi(\lambda, x) = 1$. Next, one gets

$$\left|\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} W(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)\right|^2 = \frac{\lambda^2 \operatorname{Im} m(\lambda + i0)}{(1 + 2\beta x) \operatorname{Im} M(\xi, x)} \left| (1 + 2\beta x) M(\xi, x) - \frac{1 - i\xi}{1 + i\xi} \right|^2,$$

which is positive in view of (8.15). We conclude that the limit $\lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} a(\xi + i\varepsilon, x)$ exists as well and satisfies (8.16) as claimed. Similar arguments show that this also holds true for all $\xi \in (-\infty, -1) \cup (-1, 0)$ with $\operatorname{Im} m(\zeta(\xi) + i0) > 0$.

9 Lower semi-continuity, II

Let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string and *m* be the corresponding Weyl– Titchmarsh function. For $\beta > 0$ and the function ζ given as in Sect. 8, we define the *transmission coefficient T* by

$$T(\xi) = \frac{8|\xi|}{1+\xi^2} \frac{\operatorname{Im} m(\zeta(\xi) + i0)}{\left| m(\zeta(\xi) + i0) - \frac{1-i|\xi|}{1+i|\xi|} \right|^2},$$
(9.1)

which is well-defined for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ and belongs to [0, 1] because

$$\left| m(\zeta(\xi) + i0) - \frac{1 - i|\xi|}{1 + i|\xi|} \right|^2 \ge \left(\operatorname{Im} m(\zeta(\xi) + i0) + \frac{2|\xi|}{1 + \xi^2} \right)^2 \\ \ge \frac{8|\xi|}{1 + \xi^2} \operatorname{Im} m(\zeta(\xi) + i0).$$
(9.2)

Notice that this function T coincides with $T(\cdot, 0)$ as given by (8.14) almost everywhere. Just like in Sect. 6, we are next going to establish that the quantity

 $Q_{\beta} \in [0, \infty]$ defined by

$$Q_{\beta} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^2 \log T(\xi)}{(1+\xi^2)^3} d\xi$$
(9.3)

depends lower semi-continuously on the generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) .

Theorem 9.1 The functional $(L, \omega, \upsilon) \mapsto Q_{\beta}$ is lower semi-continuous on the set of all generalized indefinite strings for every $\beta > 0$.

Proof For a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) , we introduce the analog of the *reflection coefficient r* defined on the first complex quadrant by

$$r(k) = \frac{m(\zeta(k)) - \frac{1 + ik}{1 - ik}}{m(\zeta(k)) - \frac{1 - ik}{1 + ik}}.$$

Notice that this function is analytic and obeys the bound

$$|r(k)| = \left| \frac{m(\zeta(k)) + 1 - \frac{2}{1 - ik}}{m(\zeta(k)) + 1 - \frac{2}{1 + ik}} \right| \le 1 + \frac{2|k|}{\operatorname{Re} k}$$

in view of Lemma 6.2. The limit $r(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} r(\xi + i\epsilon)$ exists and satisfies the *scattering relation*

$$T(\xi) + |r(\xi)|^2 = 1$$

for almost every $\xi > 0$, which can be seen by first computing that

$$\left| m(\zeta(\xi) + i0) - \frac{1 - i\xi}{1 + i\xi} \right|^2 - \left| m(\zeta(\xi) + i0) - \frac{1 + i\xi}{1 - i\xi} \right|^2 = \frac{8\xi}{1 + \xi^2} \operatorname{Im} m(\zeta(\xi) + i0)$$

and then dividing by the first term on the left-hand side. Now the claim follows exactly in the same way as in the proof of Theorem 6.1. \Box

10 Proof of Theorem II

We will again prove a slightly amended statement, from which Theorem II readily follows: A Herglotz–Nevanlinna function *m* is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.17) with c = 0 if and only if the conditions (i), (ii), (iii) in Theorem II and m(0) = 0 hold.

Proof of necessity Suppose first that *m* is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ that satisfies (1.17) with c = 0. It follows readily from Theorem 3.1 (ii) that *m* has a meromorphic extension to $\mathbb{C}_+ \cup (-\beta, \beta) \cup \mathbb{C}_-$ that is analytic at zero and from Corollary 4.3 (ii) that m(0) = 0 holds. In order to verify the remaining conditions (ii) and (iii), let us consider the

sequence of generalized indefinite strings $(L, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ whose coefficients are given by

$$\mathsf{w}_n(x) = \begin{cases} \mathsf{w}(x), & x < n, \\ 0, & x \ge n, \end{cases} \quad \upsilon_n(B) = \upsilon(B \cap [0, n]) + \int_{B \cap [n, \infty]} \frac{1}{(1 + 2\beta x)^2} dx,$$

so that $(L, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ converges to (L, ω, υ) in the sense of Proposition 2.6. We will use the notation from Sect. 2 and Sect. 8, where all quantities corresponding to the generalized indefinite strings $(L, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ will be denoted with an additional subscript. Theorem 3.1 (ii) and Corollary 4.3 (ii) guarantee that each $(L, \omega_n, \upsilon_n)$ satisfies the requirements of Theorem 8.2. For large enough x > n, the solutions $\psi_n(k, \cdot)$ are scalar multiples of the ones in Example II and thus

$$(1+2\beta x)M_n(k,x) = (1+2\beta x)\frac{\psi_n^{[1]}(k,x)}{\zeta(k)\psi_n(k,x)} = \frac{1+\mathrm{i}k}{1-\mathrm{i}k}.$$
 (10.1)

Because we may write

$$M_n(k,0) = \frac{\theta_n(\zeta(k), x)M_n(k, x) - \theta_n^{[1]}(\zeta(k), x)/\zeta(k)}{\phi_n^{[1]}(\zeta(k), x) - \zeta(k)\phi_n(\zeta(k), x)M_n(k, x)}$$

we see that $M_n(\xi, 0) = \lim_{\varepsilon \downarrow 0} M_n(\xi + i\varepsilon, 0)$ exists for all $\xi \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{-1, 0, 1\}$ and

$$\operatorname{Im} M_{n}(\xi, 0) = \frac{\operatorname{Im} M_{n}(\xi, x)}{\left| \phi_{n}^{[1]}(\zeta(\xi), x) - \zeta(\xi)\phi_{n}(\zeta(\xi), x)M_{n}(\xi, x) \right|^{2}}$$

Since $M_n(k, 0) = m_n(\zeta(k))$, this implies $\text{Im} m_n(\lambda + i0) > 0$ for almost all $|\lambda| > \beta$, so that we can apply Proposition 8.4. Notice that (10.1) implies that $T_n(\xi, x) = 1$ for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$. Moreover, because

$$a_n(k,x) = (1+2\beta x)^{\frac{ik}{1-k^2}+\frac{1}{2}} \frac{1+k^2}{4ik\psi_n(k,x)} \left(m_n(\zeta(k)) - \frac{1-ik}{1+ik}\right),$$

the set of poles of $a_n(\cdot, x)$ is empty (remember properties (a), (b) and (c) in the first part of the proof of Theorem 8.2) and

$$Z_n = \{ \kappa > 0 \, | \, a_n(i\kappa, x) = 0 \} = \{ \kappa > 0 \, | \, (1 - \kappa)m_n(\zeta(i\kappa)) = 1 + \kappa \}.$$

We thus obtain from Theorem 8.2 and Proposition 8.4 the identity

$$\begin{split} &\int_{0}^{n} (1+2\beta s) \mathsf{w}(s)^{2} ds \\ &+ \int_{0}^{n} (1+2\beta s) \left(\varrho(s) - \frac{1}{1+2\beta s} \right)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,n)} (1+2\beta s) d\upsilon_{s}(s) \\ &= -\frac{4}{\beta \pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log T_{n}(\xi,0)}{(1+\xi^{2})^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{n}} F_{2}(\kappa). \end{split}$$

🖄 Springer

If we similarly define $Z' = \{\kappa > 0 \mid (1 - \kappa)m(\zeta(i\kappa)) = 1 + \kappa\}$, then one has

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty}\sum_{\kappa\in\mathbb{Z}_n}F_2(\kappa)\geq\sum_{\kappa\in\mathbb{Z}'}F_2(\kappa).$$

In fact, because the Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_n converge to m by Proposition 2.6, every neighborhood of a $\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}'$ contains a point in \mathbb{Z}_n for large enough n. As a consequence, we get that for every finite subset $J \subseteq \mathbb{Z}'$ one has

$$\liminf_{n\to\infty}\sum_{\kappa\in\mathbb{Z}_n}F_2(\kappa)\geq\sum_{\kappa\in J}F_2(\kappa),$$

which gives the claimed bound. Together with the lower semi-continuity from Theorem 9.1, this yields

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\beta s) w(s)^{2} ds + \int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\beta s) \left(\varrho(s) - \frac{1}{1+2\beta s} \right)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,\infty)} (1+2\beta s) d\upsilon_{s}(s) \quad (10.2)$$

$$\geq -\frac{4}{\beta \pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log T(\xi,0)}{(1+\xi^{2})^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}'} F_{2}(\kappa).$$

It remains to see that this bound implies conditions (ii) and (iii). To prove the former, let $E = \{\eta > 0 | m(\zeta(i\eta)) = \infty\}$, so that the set $E \cup \{1\}$ interlaces the set Z' because *m* is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function. Due to monotonicity of the function F_2 , this property and the bound on the sum in (10.2) imply that

$$\sum_{\eta \in \mathcal{E}} F_2(\eta) < \infty. \tag{10.3}$$

Since the asymptotics for the function F_2 in (C.11) and (C.12) readily turn into

$$F_2(s) = \frac{4\sqrt{2}}{3\beta^{3/2}} (\beta - \zeta(is))^{3/2} (1 + o(1)), \quad s \to 0,$$
(10.4)

$$F_2(s) = \frac{4\sqrt{2}}{3\beta^{3/2}} (\beta + \zeta(is))^{3/2} (1 + o(1)), \quad s \to \infty,$$
(10.5)

we conclude from (10.3) that

$$\sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathsf{E} \\ \eta < 1}} (\beta - \zeta(\mathrm{i}\eta))^{3/2} + \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathsf{E} \\ \eta > 1}} (\beta + \zeta(\mathrm{i}\eta))^{3/2} < \infty, \tag{10.6}$$

which proves condition (ii). Because one has (see Theorem A.2 for example)

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\xi^{2}}{(1+\xi^{2})^{3}} \left| \log \left| m(\zeta(\xi) + i0) - \frac{1-i\xi}{1+i\xi} \right| \right| d\xi < \infty,$$
(10.7)

🖉 Springer

it follows from the bound on the integral on the right-hand side of (10.2) that

$$\int_0^\infty \frac{\xi^2}{(1+\xi^2)^3} |\log(\operatorname{Im} m(\zeta(\xi) + \mathrm{i0}))| d\xi < \infty, \tag{10.8}$$

which yields condition (iii) after the transformation $\lambda = \zeta(\xi)$.

Proof of sufficiency Suppose now that a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function *m* satisfies the three conditions in Theorem II with m(0) = 0 and let (L, ω, v) be the corresponding generalized indefinite string. Condition (i) entails that the essential spectrum of (L, ω, v) is contained in $(-\infty, -\beta] \cup [\beta, \infty)$ and that $L = \infty$ in view of Theorem 4.1, so that we can use the notation of Sect. 8. Condition (ii) implies (10.6), where $E = \{\eta > 0 \mid m(\zeta(i\eta)) = \infty\}$. In view of the asymptotics in (10.4) and (10.5) for the function F_2 we get (10.3). The set $Z' = \{\kappa > 0 \mid (1 - \kappa)m(\zeta(i\kappa)) = 1 + \kappa\}$ interlaces the set $E \cup \{1\}$ because *m* is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function, which implies that

$$\sum_{\kappa\in\mathbf{Z}'}F_2(\kappa)<\infty.$$

Condition (iii) transforms into (10.8), which gives

$$-\int_{\mathbb{R}}\frac{\xi^2\log T(\xi,0)}{(1+\xi^2)^3}d\xi < \infty$$

because of (10.7). In particular, we see that conditions (i), (iii) and that m(0) = 0 guarantee that the requirements of Theorem 8.2 and Proposition 8.4 are satisfied. From the former, we get that for each $x \ge 0$ one has the identity

$$\begin{split} &\int_{0}^{x} (1+2\beta s) \mathsf{w}(s)^{2} ds \\ &+ \int_{0}^{x} (1+2\beta s) \bigg(\varrho(s) - \frac{1}{1+2\beta s} \bigg)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,x)} (1+2\beta s) d\upsilon_{s}(s) \\ &= \frac{8}{\beta \pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log |a(\xi,x)|}{(1+\xi^{2})^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{2}(\kappa) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{2}(\eta), \end{split}$$

where $Z = \{\kappa > 0 | a(i\kappa, x) = 0\}$ and $P = \{\eta > 0 | a(i\eta, x) = \infty\}$. Estimating the right-hand side by using that $2 \log |a(\xi, x)| \le -\log T(\xi, 0)$ for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$, that

2 Springer

 \square

 $Z \subseteq Z'$ and that F_2 is non-negative, before letting $x \to \infty$, this becomes

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\beta s) w(s)^{2} ds + \int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\beta s) \left(\varrho(s) - \frac{1}{1+2\beta s} \right)^{2} ds + \int_{[0,\infty)} (1+2\beta s) d\upsilon_{s}(s) \quad (10.9)$$

$$\leq -\frac{4}{\beta \pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log T(\xi,0)}{(1+\xi^{2})^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}'} F_{2}(\kappa),$$

which concludes the proof of Theorem II.

We are again also able to express the underlying trace formula given by (10.2) and (10.9) in terms of the spectral measure of the generalized indefinite string.

Corollary 10.1 If ρ is the spectral measure of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.17) for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$, then

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\beta x) (\mathsf{w}(x)-c)^{2} dx$$

+
$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\beta x) \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1+2\beta x} \right)^{2} dx + \int_{(0,\infty)} (1+2\beta x) d\upsilon_{s}(x)$$

=
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda^{2}} - \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus (-\beta,\beta)} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda^{2}-\beta^{2}}}{|\lambda|^{3}} d\lambda + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \mathrm{supp}(\rho) \\ |\lambda| < \beta}} F_{2} \left(\sqrt{\frac{\beta-\lambda}{\beta+\lambda}} \right)$$
(10.10)
$$- \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus (-\beta,\beta)} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda^{2}-\beta^{2}}}{|\lambda|^{3}} \log \left(\frac{\pi |\lambda|}{\sqrt{\lambda^{2}-\beta^{2}}} \frac{d\rho_{\mathrm{ac}}(\lambda)}{d\lambda} \right) d\lambda.$$

Proof Because ρ is also the spectral measure of the generalized indefinite string $(L, \omega - c\delta_0, \upsilon)$, where δ_0 is the unit Dirac measure centered at zero, we may assume that c = 0. Since in this case one has m(0) = 0, we know from the proof of Theorem II that the trace formula given by (10.2) and (10.9) holds with equality. By applying identity (B.15) from Theorem B.2 to the meromorphic function b on \mathbb{C}_+ defined by

$$b(k) = 1 - m(\zeta(k)) \frac{1 + ik}{1 - ik} = \frac{m(\zeta(k)) - \frac{1 - ik}{1 + ik}}{-\frac{1 - ik}{1 + ik}},$$

2 Springer

we also obtain the relation

$$\beta \dot{m}(0) = \frac{4}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^2}{(1+\xi^2)^3} \log \left(\left| m(\zeta(\xi) + i0) - \frac{1-i|\xi|}{1+i|\xi|} \right|^2 \right) d\xi + \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_2(\kappa) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_2(\eta),$$
(10.11)

where $Z = \{\kappa > 0 | b(i\kappa) = 0\}$ and $P = \{\eta > 0 | b(i\eta) = \infty\}$. The set Z actually coincides with the set Z' in the trace formula given by (10.2) and (10.9), which in particular entails that we may omit the limit in (10.11) as the sums converge individually. Moreover, the set P corresponds to the poles of *m* in $(-\beta, \beta)$ and thus to the points in $\supp(\rho)$ between $-\beta$ and β . After replacing the transmission coefficient in the trace formula given by (10.2) and (10.9) with the expression in (9.1), we can employ the relation in (10.11) to arrive at the formula in (10.10).

In conclusion, let us also state the corresponding Lieb–Thirring inequality, the proof of which follows readily from Corollary 10.1.

Corollary 10.2 If ρ is the spectral measure of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.17) for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$, then

$$\frac{4\sqrt{2}}{3\beta^{5/2}} \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \text{supp}(\rho) \\ |\lambda| < \beta}} (\beta - |\lambda|)^{3/2} \leq \int_0^\infty (1 + 2\beta x) (\mathsf{w}(x) - c)^2 dx + \int_0^\infty (1 + 2\beta x) \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1 + 2\beta x} \right)^2 dx + \int_{(0,\infty)} (1 + 2\beta x) d\upsilon_s(x).$$
(10.12)

11 Krein strings

The purpose of this section is to apply our results to the class of Krein strings. Recall that a *Krein string* is a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) such that the distribution ω is a positive Borel measure on [0, L) and the measure υ is identically zero. In this case, we just write (L, ω) for a Krein string and the normalized anti-derivative of ω is simply given by the distribution function

$$\mathsf{w}(x) = \int_{[0,x)} d\omega. \tag{11.1}$$

It goes back to work of M. G. Krein $[68]^6$ (see [42, Proposition 7.3] for a proof in our setting) that the Weyl–Titchmarsh functions corresponding to Krein strings are precisely the Stieltjes functions, where a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function *m* is called a

⁶Let us mention that the definition of the Weyl–Titchmarsh function in [68], termed *coefficient of dynamical compliance* there, differs from ours given by (2.28). Namely, the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh

Stieltjes function if the function $z \mapsto zm(z)$ is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function as well (see [67, § 5]). Since it is known that Stieltjes functions always have an analytic extension to $\mathbb{C}\setminus[0,\infty)$, the following result is an immediate consequence of Theorem I and [42, Proposition 7.3]. As in previous sections, we let α be an arbitrary positive constant.

Theorem 11.1 A Stieltjes function *m* is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a Krein string (L, ω) with $L = \infty$ and

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\int_{[x,\infty)} d\omega - \frac{1}{1+4\alpha x} \right)^2 x \, dx < \infty \tag{11.2}$$

if and only if all the following conditions hold:

- (i) The function m has a meromorphic extension to C\[α,∞) that is analytic at zero.
- (ii) The poles σ_+ of m in $(0, \alpha)$ satisfy

$$\sum_{\lambda \in \sigma_+} (\alpha - \lambda)^{3/2} < \infty.$$
(11.3)

(iii) The boundary values of the function m satisfy (1.7).

Proof After noticing that one has

$$\int_{[x,\infty)} d\omega - \frac{1}{1+4\alpha x} = \int_{[0,\infty)} d\omega - \mathsf{w}(x) - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}} + \frac{x}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{x^2}\right)$$

as $x \to \infty$, the claim follows readily from Theorem I and [42, Proposition 7.3]. \Box

Remark 11.2 As in Proposition 4.2, one sees that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* of a Krein string (L, ω) has an analytic extension to zero if and only if $L = \infty$ and

$$\limsup_{x \to \infty} x \int_{[x,\infty)} d\omega < \infty.$$
(11.4)

function $m_{\rm Kr}$ is defined by M. G. Krein as

$$m_{\mathrm{Kr}}(z) = \lim_{x \to L} \frac{\phi(z, x)}{\theta(z, x)}.$$

Comparing this definition with [42, Lemma 5.2], we immediately see that

$$m(z) = -\frac{1}{zm_{\mathrm{Kr}}(z)},$$

and hence, in the terminology of [68, 12], our Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* is nothing but the coefficient of dynamical compliance of the *dual string* (compare with [68, Equation (12.5)]).

In this case, Theorem 4.1 entails that

$$m(0) = \int_{[0,\infty)} d\omega. \tag{11.5}$$

To the best of our knowledge, in the case of Krein strings, the first claim goes back to the work of I. S. Kac and M. G. Krein [66]. The second claim can be found, for example, in [68, § 11.4].

Of course, Theorem 11.1 can again also be stated in terms of the spectral measure. To this end, we first note that the integral representation (2.29) for a Stieltjes function *m* simplifies to

$$m(z) = c_0 - \frac{1}{Lz} + \int_{[0,\infty)} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda - z},$$
 (11.6)

where $c_0 \in [0, \infty)$ is some constant and the measure ρ is supported on $[0, \infty)$ with

$$\int_{[0,\infty)} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{1+\lambda} < \infty.$$
(11.7)

Corollary 11.3 A positive Borel measure ρ on $[0, \infty)$ with (11.7) is the spectral measure of a Krein string (L, ω) with $L = \infty$ and (11.2) if and only if both of the following conditions hold:

(i) The support of ρ is discrete in $[0, \alpha)$, does not contain zero and satisfies

$$\sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \mathrm{supp}(\rho)\\ 0 < \lambda < \alpha}} (\alpha - \lambda)^{3/2} < \infty.$$
(11.8)

(ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies (1.15).

Remark 11.4 The trace formula in Corollary 7.1 clearly also holds true in this special case, as does the corresponding Lieb–Thirring inequality

$$\sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \operatorname{supp}(\rho)\\ 0 < \lambda < \alpha}} (\alpha - \lambda)^{3/2} \le \frac{3\alpha^3}{4} \int_0^\infty (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) \left(\int_{[x,\infty)} d\omega - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha} + 4\alpha x} \right)^2 dx.$$
(11.9)

Even though it is somewhat less immediate, we can also apply Theorem II to Krein strings. However, we need some simple observations for this first.

Proposition 11.5 Let (L, ω, υ) be a generalized indefinite string. The corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function m is odd, that is, satisfies

$$m(z) = -m(-z)$$
(11.10)

for all $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$, if and only if ω vanishes identically. In this case, one has

$$m(z) = zm_+(z^2), \tag{11.11}$$

where m_+ is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the Krein string (L, v).

Proof One first notices that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function \tilde{m} of the generalized indefinite string $(L, -\omega, \upsilon)$ is given by

$$\tilde{m}(z) = -m(-z).$$

In fact, this follows readily from the definition of the Weyl–Titchmarsh functions because a function f is a solution of the differential equation (2.12) if and only if it is a solution of

$$-f'' = (-z)(-\omega)f + (-z)^2 \upsilon f.$$

As *m* coincides with \tilde{m} if and only if (L, ω, υ) coincides with $(L, -\omega, \upsilon)$, we see that the equivalence in the claim holds. Moreover, in this case one has

$$m(z) = \frac{\psi'(z,0-)}{z\psi(z,0)},$$

where $\psi(z, \cdot)$ is a non-trivial solution of the differential equation (2.12) which lies in $\dot{H}^1[0, L)$ and $L^2([0, L); \upsilon)$. Since $\psi(z, \cdot)$ is then a non-trivial solution of

$$-f'' = z^2 \upsilon f$$

which lies in $\dot{H}^1[0, L)$, we have that

$$m_{+}(z^{2}) = \frac{\psi'(z,0-)}{z^{2}\psi(z,0)} = \frac{m(z)}{z}$$

by the definition of the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m_+ .

Corollary 11.6 Let (L, ω, v) be a generalized indefinite string. The corresponding spectral measure ρ is even if and only if w is equal to a constant almost everywhere.

Proof One first notices that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function \tilde{m} of the generalized indefinite string $(L, \omega - c_2\delta_0, \upsilon)$ is given by $\tilde{m} = m - c_2$, where c_2 is the constant from the integral representation (2.29) and δ_0 is the unit Dirac measure centered at zero. Now the claim follows readily from Proposition 11.5 because the spectral measure ρ is even if and only if \tilde{m} is odd.

Remark 11.7 The Weyl–Titchmarsh function m of the generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) from Example II is clearly odd. In fact, the distribution ω is identically zero in this case. The corresponding Krein string (L, υ) as in Proposition 11.5 coincides precisely with the one considered in Example I with $\alpha = \beta^2$. In particular, its Weyl–Titchmarsh function m_+ and the corresponding spectral measure are simply given by the expressions in Example I.

In order to state the second result, for a Krein string (L, v) we will write

$$\upsilon(B) = \int_{B} \varrho(x)^{2} dx + \upsilon_{s}(B), \qquad (11.12)$$

where ρ is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of v with respect to the Lebesgue measure and v_s is the singular part of v.

Theorem 11.8 A Stieltjes function m_+ is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a Krein string (L, υ) with $L = \infty$ and

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x} \right)^{2} x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon_{s}(x) < \infty \tag{11.13}$$

if and only if all the following conditions hold:

- (i) The function m₊ has a meromorphic extension to C\[α,∞) that is analytic at zero.
- (ii) The poles σ_+ of m_+ in $(0, \alpha)$ satisfy (11.3).
- (iii) The boundary values of the function m_+ satisfy

$$\int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda - \alpha}}{\lambda^2} \log(\operatorname{Im} m_+(\lambda + \mathrm{i}0)) d\lambda > -\infty.$$
(11.14)

Proof Any Stieltjes function m_+ is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of some Krein string (L, υ) . We denote with *m* the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the generalized indefinite string $(L, 0, \upsilon)$. Since the function *m* is odd by Proposition 11.5 and the corresponding spectral measure ρ is even in view of Corollary 11.6, the integral representation (2.29) takes the form

$$m(z) = c_1 z - \frac{1}{Lz} + \int_{[0,\infty)} \frac{2z}{\lambda^2 - z^2} d\rho(\lambda).$$

From the relation (11.11) in Proposition 11.5, it then follows that

$$m_{+}(z) = c_{1} - \frac{1}{Lz} + \int_{[0,\infty)} \frac{2}{\lambda^{2} - z} d\rho(\lambda).$$

After these considerations, the claim can be deduced by applying Theorem II and Corollary II with $\beta = \sqrt{\alpha}$ to the generalized indefinite string (L, 0, v).

Remark 11.9 A few of remarks are in order:

(a) Condition (11.13) in Theorem 11.8 means that the operators $K_{(\varrho-\varrho_{\alpha})^2}$ and K_{υ_s} belong to the trace class with the trace formula (involving (11.13) on the right-hand side)

$$\operatorname{tr} \mathbf{K}_{(\varrho-\varrho_{\alpha})^{2}} + \operatorname{tr} \mathbf{K}_{\upsilon_{s}} = \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x} \right)^{2} x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon_{s}(x),$$
(11.15)

🖄 Springer

where ρ_{α} is the corresponding function for the Krein string in Example I. In this sense, the class of Krein strings in Theorem 11.8 can be viewed again as suitable perturbations of the Krein string in Example I.

(b) One can easily specify the trace formula in Corollary 10.1 to the class of Krein strings in Theorem 11.8: If ρ is the spectral measure of a Krein string (L, υ) with L = ∞ and (11.13), then (with F₂ given by (5.10) in Sect. 5)

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x) \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x} \right)^{2} dx + \int_{(0,\infty)} (1+2\sqrt{\alpha}x) d\upsilon_{s}(x)$$

$$= \int_{(0,\infty)} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda} - \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda-\alpha}}{\lambda^{2}} d\lambda + \frac{2}{\sqrt{\alpha}} \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \text{supp}(\rho) \\ 0 < \lambda < \alpha}} F_{2} \left(\sqrt{\frac{\sqrt{\alpha}-\sqrt{\lambda}}{\sqrt{\alpha}+\sqrt{\lambda}}} \right)$$

$$- \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{\lambda-\alpha}}{\lambda^{2}} \log \left(\frac{\pi\lambda}{\sqrt{\lambda-\alpha}} \frac{d\rho_{ac}(\lambda)}{d\lambda} \right) d\lambda.$$
(11.16)

In particular, one gets the Lieb-Thirring inequality

$$\frac{4}{3\alpha^2} \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \text{supp}(\rho)\\ 0 < \lambda < \alpha}} (\alpha - \lambda)^{3/2} \leq \int_0^\infty (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x}\right)^2 dx + \int_{(0,\infty)} (1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x) d\upsilon_s(x).$$
(11.17)

(c) It is interesting to notice that the difference between the perturbations in Theorem 11.1 and Theorem 11.8 on the spectral side lies simply in conditions (1.7) and (11.14) on the asymptotic behavior of the density of the spectral measure at infinity. Condition (11.14) is clearly stronger than (1.7) and ensures that the absolutely continuous part of the Krein string's weight measure is not trivial, which is not necessary under condition (1.7) as we shall see in Sect. 12. Moreover, condition (11.14) has certain similarities with recent work of R. Bessonov and S. Denisov [10–12] to be discussed below.

Let us finish this section with commenting on some connections between Theorem 11.8 and the characterization of the Szegő class obtained in [10]. More specifically, using the recent work of R. Bessonov and S. Denisov [10] together with some transformation rules discovered by M. G. Krein [76], one may characterize Krein strings (L, v) with spectrum contained in $[\alpha, \infty)$ and spectral measure ρ satisfying

$$\int_{\alpha}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\lambda\sqrt{\lambda-\alpha}} \log\left(\frac{d\rho_{\rm ac}(\lambda)}{d\lambda}\right) d\lambda > -\infty.$$
(11.18)

Unfortunately, this characterization is rather cumbersome when compared to the one in Theorem 11.8. We are not going to provide all the details here, but shall only indicate how to end up with such a characterization. To this end, recall that a Krein string

 (L, υ) belongs to the *Szegő class* [10] if $L + \upsilon([0, L)) = \infty$ and the corresponding spectral measure ρ satisfies

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}(1+\lambda)} \log\left(\frac{d\rho_{\rm ac}(\lambda)}{d\lambda}\right) d\lambda > -\infty.$$
(11.19)

Let us stress that the Szegő condition (11.19) was stated in [10] for the *principal* spectral measure ρ_{Kr} of a Krein string in the sense of M. G. Krein [68] arising from their Weyl–Titchmarsh function m_{Kr} . However, it is not difficult to see that the measure ρ_{Kr} satisfies the Szegő condition if and only if so does the spectral measure ρ . We also note that condition (11.19) implies that the spectrum of a Krein string from the Szegő class coincides with the positive half-line $[0, \infty)$ and its absolutely continuous spectrum is supported on $[0, \infty)$. The following characterization of Krein strings in the Szegő class was obtained in [10, Theorem 2].

Theorem 11.10 A Krein string (L, υ) with $L + \upsilon([0, L)) = \infty$ belongs to the Szegő class if and only if $\varrho \notin L^1[0, L)$ and

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left((x_{n+2} - x_n) \int_{(x_n, x_{n+2}]} d\upsilon - 4 \right) < \infty,$$
(11.20)

where ρ is given by (11.12) and the sequence $(x_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ is defined by

$$x_n = \inf\left\{x \ge 0 \ \middle| \ n = \int_0^x \varrho(s) ds\right\}.$$
(11.21)

Clearly, the difference between conditions (11.18) and (11.19) is simply a shift in the spectral parameter by α . For this reason, it is possible to apply the following transformation rule of M. G. Krein [76] (see also [37, Chap. 6.9]) in order to turn Theorem 11.10 into a characterization of Krein strings with spectrum contained in $[\alpha, \infty)$ and satisfying condition (11.18).

Lemma 11.11 Let (L, υ) be a Krein string with $L + \upsilon([0, L)) = \infty$ and suppose that another Krein string $(\tilde{L}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ is defined by

$$\tilde{L} = \lim_{x \to L} \mathfrak{x}(x), \qquad \int_{[0,\mathfrak{x}(x))} d\tilde{\upsilon} = \int_{[0,x)} \theta(-\alpha,s)^2 d\upsilon(s), \qquad (11.22)$$

where $\mathfrak{x}(x)$ is given by

$$\mathfrak{x}(x) = \frac{\phi(-\alpha, x)}{\theta(-\alpha, x)}.$$
(11.23)

Then the corresponding spectral measures ρ_{Kr} and $\tilde{\rho}_{Kr}$ are related via

$$\int_{(-\infty,\lambda)} d\tilde{\rho}_{\mathrm{Kr}} = \int_{(-\infty,\lambda-\alpha)} d\rho_{\mathrm{Kr}}.$$
(11.24)

The above transformation holds for negative α too as long as $-\alpha \leq \inf \operatorname{supp}(\rho_{\mathrm{Kr}})$ and $\rho_{\mathrm{Kr}}(\{-\alpha\}) = 0$. The latter is equivalent to $\theta(-\alpha, \cdot) \notin L^2([0, L); \upsilon)$.

🖄 Springer

Proof It suffices to observe that the fundamental system of solutions for the modified Krein string $(\tilde{L}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ is simply given by

$$\tilde{\theta}(z,\mathfrak{x}(x)) = \frac{\theta(z-\alpha,x)}{\theta(-\alpha,x)}, \qquad \qquad \tilde{\phi}(z,\mathfrak{x}(x)) = \frac{\phi(z-\alpha,x)}{\theta(-\alpha,x)},$$

and hence, by the definition of $m_{\rm Kr}$ and $\tilde{m}_{\rm Kr}$, one has

$$\tilde{m}_{\mathrm{Kr}}(z) = m_{\mathrm{Kr}}(z-\alpha),$$

which immediately implies (11.24). The remaining claim that this transformation works for negative α as well follows from monotonicity of $\mathfrak{x}(x)$ as a function of x. Indeed, a simple calculation shows that

$$\mathfrak{x}'(x) = \frac{1}{\theta(-\alpha, x)^2},$$

and hence, taking into account oscillation properties of solutions, under the given assumptions, the function $\theta(-\alpha, \cdot)$ does not vanish on [0, L) and $\mathfrak{x}(x)$ is strictly increasing as a function of x.

It is not at all surprising that the characterization of Krein strings with spectrum contained in $[\alpha, \infty)$ and satisfying (11.18) is rather complicated. One explanation for this stems from the fact that there does not appear to exist a criterion formulated in terms of the Krein string's coefficient for the equality inf supp $(\rho) = \alpha$ to hold (although there are sharp two-sided estimates, see [66] and [89]). What is curious in our opinion is the fact that condition (11.18) obviously implies (1.42) with the only difference between them being the behavior of the weight near the finite spectral edge. Moreover, according to Remark 11.9 (a), Corollary 1.13 can be seen as a characterization of spectral measures corresponding to certain perturbations of a model string and clearly Krein strings with (11.18) are a subclass of these. Using Krein's transformation in Lemma 11.11 in a backward direction indicates that the Szegő class can be viewed as a certain subclass, however, we are unaware of any characterizations of the Szegő class from this perspective.

12 Krein–Langer and Krein–Stieltjes strings

We are now going to focus on the important subclass of generalized indefinite strings with coefficients supported on discrete sets. In this case, the differential equation (2.12) simply reduces to a difference equation.

Definition 12.1 A *Krein–Langer string* is a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) such that the coefficients ω and υ are supported on a discrete set in [0, L).

For a Krein–Langer string (L, ω, v) , the distribution ω and the measure v can be written in a unique way as

$$\omega = \sum_{n=0}^{N} \omega_n \delta_{x_n}, \qquad \qquad \upsilon = \sum_{n=0}^{N} \upsilon_n \delta_{x_n}, \qquad (12.1)$$

for some $N \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0, \infty\}$, strictly increasing points $(x_n)_{n=0}^N$ in [0, L) with $x_0 = 0$ and $x_n \to L$ if $N = \infty$, real constants $(\omega_n)_{n=0}^N$ and non-negative constants $(\upsilon_n)_{n=0}^N$ with $|\omega_n| + \upsilon_n > 0$ for all $n \ge 1$ (notice that we do allow a simultaneous vanishing of ω_0 and υ_0). Here we also use δ_x to denote the unit Dirac measure centered at x. The distances between consecutive point masses are given by

$$\ell_n = x_n - x_{n-1}. \tag{12.2}$$

Definition 12.2 A *Krein–Stieltjes string* is a Krein string (L, ω) such that the coefficient ω is supported on a discrete set in [0, L).

It has been discovered by M. G. Krein, that Krein–Stieltjes strings play a crucial role in the study of the Stieltjes moment problem and that (except for a point mass at zero) the measure ω can be recovered explicitly in terms of the moments of the spectral measure ρ in this case. In a similar way, Krein–Langer strings are related to the indefinite moment problem [78] and to the Hamburger moment problem [44].

A characterization of all spectral measures corresponding to Krein–Langer strings is given by [40, Corollary 2.8] and can also be found less explicitly in [44, Sect. 5]. We are now able to also single out those Krein–Langer strings that additionally satisfy condition (1.5) for some constants $c \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\alpha > 0$.

Theorem 12.3 A positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (1.13) is the spectral measure of a Krein–Langer string (L, ω, υ) with $L = N = \infty$ and

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left(\frac{\ell_n}{x_n}\right)^3 + \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{\ell_n}{x_n} \left(x_n \left(c + \sum_{k < n} \omega_k\right) + \frac{1}{4\alpha}\right)^2 + \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} x_n \upsilon_n < \infty$$
(12.3)

for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$ if and only if all the following conditions hold:

- (i) All moments of the measure ρ are finite and the corresponding Hamburger moment problem is determinate (that is, has a unique solution).
- (ii) The support of ρ is discrete in $(-\infty, \alpha)$, does not contain zero and satisfies (1.14).
- (iii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies (1.15).

Proof We are first going to show that for a Krein–Langer string (L, ω, υ) with $L = N = \infty$, condition (1.5) holds for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$ if and only if (12.3) holds for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$. In fact, the former property is equivalent to

$$\int_{x_1}^{\infty} \left(4\alpha \mathsf{w}(x) - c + \frac{1}{x} \right)^2 x \, dx + \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} x_n \upsilon_n < \infty \tag{12.4}$$

for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$. Since the normalized anti-derivative w is simply a piecewise constant function in this case, the integral in (12.4) becomes

$$\sum_{n\geq 2}\int_{x_{n-1}}^{x_n}\left(\tilde{\mathsf{w}}_n+\frac{1}{x}\right)^2 x\,dx=$$

2 Springer

$$= \sum_{n\geq 2} \tilde{\mathsf{w}}_n^2 \ell_n \left(x_n - \frac{\ell_n}{2} \right) + 2\tilde{\mathsf{w}}_n \ell_n + \log\left(\frac{x_n}{x_{n-1}}\right)$$
$$= \sum_{n\geq 2} \frac{\ell_n}{x_n} \left(1 - \frac{\ell_n}{2x_n} \right) \left(x_n \tilde{\mathsf{w}}_n + \left(1 - \frac{\ell_n}{2x_n} \right)^{-1} \right)^2 + F\left(\frac{\ell_n}{x_{n-1}}\right),$$

where we introduced the quantities \tilde{w}_n defined by

$$\tilde{\mathsf{w}}_n = -c + 4\alpha \sum_{k < n} \omega_k$$

and used the function $F: [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$F(x) = \log(1+x) - \frac{2x}{2+x}$$

The function F is strictly increasing because

$$F'(x) = \frac{1}{1+x} - \frac{4}{(2+x)^2} = \frac{x^2}{(1+x)(2+x)^2} > 0$$

and taking into account that F(0) = 0, one ends up with the estimate

$$\frac{x^3}{3(2+a)^3} \le F(x) \le \frac{x^3}{12}$$
(12.5)

for all $x \in [0, a]$ and any fixed a > 0. In particular, we see that both terms in the last sum above are non-negative and hence (12.4) becomes

$$\sum_{n\geq 2} F\left(\frac{\ell_n}{x_{n-1}}\right) + \sum_{n\geq 2} \frac{\ell_n}{x_n} \left(1 - \frac{\ell_n}{2x_n}\right) \left(x_n \tilde{\mathsf{w}}_n + \left(1 - \frac{\ell_n}{2x_n}\right)^{-1}\right)^2 + \sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}} x_n \upsilon_n < \infty.$$
(12.6)

Using the estimate in (12.5) and the fact that $\ell_n = o(x_n)$ as well as $x_n/x_{n-1} \rightarrow 1$ are necessary for the validity of (12.6) and of (12.3), it now follows readily that (12.6) holds for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$ if and only if (12.3) holds for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$.

Now if a positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (1.13) is the spectral measure of a Krein–Langer string (L, ω, υ) with $L = N = \infty$ and (12.3) for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$, then condition (i) follows from [40, Corollary 2.8] and divergence of the series

$$\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\ell_n$$

as the latter implies that the corresponding Hamburger moment problem is determinate in view of [44, Theorem 5.7]. Conditions (ii) and (iii) follow from Corollary I by means of the equivalence proved above. Conversely, if a positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (1.13) satisfies conditions (i), (ii) and (iii), then by Corollary I it is the spectral measure of a generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) with $L = \infty$ and (1.5) for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$. Since all moments of ρ are finite, we infer from [40, Corollary 2.7] that the coefficients ω and υ are supported on an infinite but discrete set in $[0, L_d)$ for some $L_d \in (0, \infty]$. However, because the corresponding Hamburger moment problem is determinate, we conclude from [44, Theorem 5.7] that $L_d = \infty$ and thus (L, ω, υ) is a Krein–Langer string with $N = \infty$. It remains to apply the equivalence proved above to see that (12.3) holds for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$.

Remark 12.4 Determinacy of the Hamburger moment problem in condition (i) in Theorem 12.3 can be replaced by a more explicit condition on certain Hankel determinants as in [40, Corollary 2.8]. Moreover, the coefficients in condition (12.3) can also be expressed in terms of these Hankel determinants (see [40, Corollary 2.8] or [44, Sect. 5.3]).

Corollary 12.5 A positive Borel measure ρ on $[0, \infty)$ with (11.7) is the spectral measure of a Krein–Stieltjes string (L, ω) with $L = N = \infty$ and

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \left(\frac{\ell_n}{x_n}\right)^3 + \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \frac{\ell_n}{x_n} \left(x_n \sum_{k \ge n} \omega_k - \frac{1}{4\alpha}\right)^2 < \infty$$
(12.7)

if and only if all the following conditions hold:

- (i) All moments of the measure ρ are finite and the corresponding Stieltjes moment problem is determinate (that is, has a unique solution).
- (ii) The support of ρ is discrete in $[0, \alpha)$, does not contain zero and satisfies (11.8).
- (iii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies (1.15).

Proof If a positive Borel measure ρ on $[0, \infty)$ with (11.7) is the spectral measure of a Krein–Stieltjes string (L, ω) with $L = N = \infty$ and (12.7), then (12.3) holds as well with

$$c = -\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \omega_k.$$

Conditions (i), (ii) and (iii) now follow from Theorem 12.3 because determinacy of the Hamburger moment problem implies that of the Stieltjes moment problem.

Conversely, if a positive Borel measure ρ on $[0, \infty)$ with (11.7) satisfies conditions (i), (ii) and (iii), then ρ also satisfies the conditions of Theorem 12.3 in view of [95, Corollary 8.9]. This guarantees that ρ is the spectral measure of a Krein– Langer string (L, ω, υ) with $L = N = \infty$ and (12.3) for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$. Since removing possible point masses at zero does not change the spectral measure, we may assume that $\omega_0 = \upsilon_0 = 0$. It then follows from [42, Lemma 7.2] that (L, ω, υ) is actually a Krein string and thus a Krein–Stieltjes string. Because (12.3) holds for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$ and ω is a finite measure in view of Corollary 11.3, we infer that

$$\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \left(\frac{\ell_n}{x_n}\right)^3 + \sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}} \frac{\ell_n}{x_n} \left(x_n \left(\tilde{c} - \sum_{k\geq n} \omega_k\right) + \frac{1}{4\alpha}\right)^2 < \infty$$

for some $\tilde{c} \in \mathbb{R}$. However, because the series

$$\sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\ell_n x_n \ge x_1 \sum_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\ell_n$$

diverges, we conclude that \tilde{c} must necessarily be zero, which proves (12.7).

Remark 12.6 Determinacy of the Stieltjes moment problem in condition (i) in Corollary 12.5 can be replaced with the stronger determinacy of the Hamburger moment problem. In fact, under condition (ii) one has $\rho(\{0\}) = 0$, which guarantees that the two notions coincide; see [95, Corollary 8.9].

Example 12.7 (Laguerre operator) An example of a measure satisfying all conditions of Theorem 12.3 and Corollary 12.5 is given by⁷

$$\rho_{\alpha}(B) = \int_{B} \mathbb{1}_{[\alpha,\infty)}(\lambda) e^{-(\lambda-\alpha)} d\lambda, \qquad (12.8)$$

which is nothing but the shifted Laguerre weight. The corresponding Krein–Stieltjes string (L, ω) such that ω has no point mass at zero is explicitly given by (see [44, Equation (3.3)])

$$\omega_n = \frac{1}{nL_{n-1}(-\alpha)L_n(-\alpha)}, \qquad \ell_n = L_{n-1}(-\alpha)^2, \qquad (12.9)$$

where the L_n are the classical Laguerre polynomials [90, § 18.3], [98, Chapter V]:

$$L_n(z) = \frac{e^z}{n!} \frac{d^n}{dz^n} e^{-z} z^n = \sum_{k=0}^n \binom{n}{k} \frac{(-z)^k}{k!}.$$
 (12.10)

From the asymptotic behavior of Laguerre polynomials (see [98, Theorem 8.22.3] for example), we infer that

$$\omega_n = \frac{4\pi\alpha}{e^{-\alpha}} \frac{e^{-4\sqrt{\alpha n}}}{\sqrt{\alpha n}} (1+o(1)), \qquad \ell_n = \frac{e^{-\alpha}}{4\pi} \frac{e^{4\sqrt{\alpha n}}}{\sqrt{\alpha n}} (1+o(1)), \qquad (12.11)$$

as $n \to \infty$, which, after a little effort, also implies that

$$x_n = \mathrm{e}^{4\sqrt{\alpha n} + \mathcal{O}(1)}.\tag{12.12}$$

⁷More generally, one may consider the measure ρ_{α}^{γ} given by

$$\rho_{\alpha}^{\gamma}(B) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(1+\gamma)} \int_{B} \mathbb{1}_{[\alpha,\infty)}(\lambda)(\lambda-\alpha)^{\gamma} e^{-(\lambda-\alpha)} d\lambda,$$

where $\gamma > -1$. This leads to generalized Laguerre–Sonin polynomials $L_n^{(\gamma)}$ and all expressions become much more cumbersome.

Of course, the coefficients in (12.9) for the Krein–Stieltjes string (L, ω) are a bit more cumbersome than the corresponding Jacobi parameters, as the Jacobi matrix generated by the measure ρ_{α} is simply given by

$$J_{\alpha} = \begin{pmatrix} 1+\alpha & 1 & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ 1 & 3+\alpha & 2 & 0 & \cdots \\ 0 & 2 & 5+\alpha & 3 & \cdots \\ 0 & 0 & 3 & 7+\alpha & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (12.13)

However, it is not clear to us whether it is possible to obtain analogs of Theorem 12.3 or Corollary 12.5 for Jacobi matrices that are corresponding perturbations of the Laguerre operator J_{α} .

13 Conservative Camassa–Holm flow

In this section, we are going to demonstrate how our results so far apply to the isospectral problem

$$-f'' + \frac{1}{4}f = z\,\omega f + z^2 \upsilon f \tag{13.1}$$

for the conservative Camassa–Holm flow. Since this differential equation differs from (2.12) only by a constant coefficient term, it is not surprising that we are able to obtain complete solutions of inverse problems for certain classes of coefficients when (13.1) is considered on a half-line. Less immediately obvious but more important, we can also use our results to solve some inverse problems for certain classes of step-like coefficients (with strong decay at one endpoint and positive asymptotics at the other endpoint) on the full line, which establishes inverse spectral transforms for the conservative Camassa–Holm flow on the corresponding phase spaces.

13.1 Inverse spectral theory for half-line coefficients

Let *u* be a real-valued function in $H^1_{\text{loc}}[0, \infty)$ and let v be a positive Borel measure on $[0, \infty)$. The real distribution ω in $H^{-1}_{\text{loc}}[0, \infty)$ is defined by

$$\omega(h) = \int_0^\infty u(x)h(x)dx + \int_0^\infty u'(x)h'(x)dx$$
(13.2)

for all $h \in H_c^1[0, \infty)$, so that $\omega = u - u''$ in a weak sense. Under these assumptions, a solution of the differential equation (13.1) is a function $f \in H_{loc}^1[0, \infty)$ such that

$$f'(0-)h(0) + \int_0^\infty f'(x)h'(x)dx + \frac{1}{4}\int_0^\infty f(x)h(x)dx$$

= $z\omega(fh) + z^2 \int_{[0,\infty)} fh\,dv$ (13.3)

🖄 Springer

for a unique constant $f'(0-) \in \mathbb{C}$ and every $h \in H^1_c[0, \infty)$. The Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* associated with this spectral problem is then defined on $\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathbb{R}$ by

$$m(z) = \frac{\psi'(z, 0-)}{z\psi(z, 0)},$$
(13.4)

where $\psi(z, \cdot)$ is the (up to scalar multiples) unique non-trivial solution of the differential equation (13.1) which lies in $H^1[0, \infty)$ and $L^2([0, \infty); \upsilon)$, guaranteed to exist by [46, Corollary 7.2]. As for generalized indefinite strings, this function is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function that contains all the spectral information. In fact, the measure in the corresponding integral representation is a spectral measure for a suitable self-adjoint realization; see [7, 38] and [43] for details.

We have shown in [46, Sect. 7] that for this kind of coefficients, it is always possible to transform the spectral problem (13.1) into an associated generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$, where the distribution $\tilde{\omega}$ is defined via its normalized anti-derivative \tilde{w} by

$$\tilde{w}(x) = u(0) - \frac{u(\log(1+x)) + u'(\log(1+x))}{1+x}$$
(13.5)

and the measure \tilde{v} is given by

$$\tilde{\upsilon}(B) = \int_{\log(1+B)} e^{-x} d\upsilon(x).$$
(13.6)

The Weyl–Titchmarsh function \tilde{m} of this generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ is related to *m* simply via

$$m(z) = \tilde{m}(z) - \frac{1}{2z},$$
 (13.7)

that is, the functions *m* and \tilde{m} coincide up to a pole at zero (see [46, page 3557]). Conversely, every generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{v})$ arises in this way.

By means of this connection, it is easily possible to translate all the results of this article to the spectral problem (13.1) on the half-line. We refrain from stating these theorems explicitly here, but only mention what the conditions in our main theorems turn into. Let us just leave a hint here that in order to verify the following equivalences, one should also remember that a real-valued function $h \in H^1_{loc}[0, \infty)$ belongs to $H^1[0, \infty)$ if and only if h + h' belongs to $L^2[0, \infty)$.

- (i) Condition (1.5) in Theorem I on the generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ with $c = u(0) (2\sqrt{\alpha})^{-1}$ is equivalent to the condition that the function $u \frac{1}{4\alpha}$ belongs to $H^1[0, \infty)$ and the measure υ is finite (see Corollary 1.5).
- (ii) Condition (1.17) in Theorem II on the generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ with c = u(0) is equivalent to the condition that the function u belongs to $H^1[0, \infty)$, the function $\rho \frac{1}{2\beta}$ belongs to $L^2[0, \infty)$ and the measure υ_s is finite, where ρ is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of υ with respect to the Lebesgue measure and υ_s is the singular part of υ .

Due to the importance of the case when ω is a positive Borel measure and υ vanishes identically (these assumptions prevent blow-ups and one expects uniqueness of weak solutions; see [29]), we also mention what one obtains in this case from the conditions in Sect. 11 on Krein strings.

- (iii) Condition (11.2) in Theorem 11.1 on the generalized indefinite string (∞, ω̃, υ̃) is equivalent to the condition that the function u ¹/_{4α} belongs to H¹[0,∞).
 (iv) Condition (11.13) in Theorem 11.8 on the generalized indefinite string (∞, ω̃, υ̃)
- (iv) Condition (11.13) in Theorem 11.8 on the generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ is equivalent to the condition that the function $\varrho_{\omega} (2\sqrt{\alpha})^{-1}$ belongs to $L^2[0, \infty)$ and the measure ω_s is finite, where ϱ_{ω} is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of ω with respect to the Lebesgue measure and ω_s is the singular part of ω .

Finally, one can also translate the conditions from Theorem 12.3 and Corollary 12.5, in which case one ends up with functions u that are made up of infinitely many peakons (compare Remark 13.23 (c) below).

Remark 13.1 All of the conditions on the function u and the measure v listed above are related to conserved quantities of the Camassa–Holm equation and its two-component generalization (both considered on the real line).

- (a) The $H^1(\mathbb{R})$ norm of $u \kappa$ is conserved [20] for classical solutions u of the Camassa-Holm equation (1.22), where κ is a positive constant related to the critical wave speed.
- (b) The sum of the H¹(ℝ) norm of u and the L²(ℝ) norm of *ρ* − κ is conserved [63, Equation (1.13)] for classical solutions (u, ρ) of the two-component Camassa-Holm system (1.28).
- (c) The $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ norm of $\rho_{\omega} \sqrt{\kappa}$ is conserved [32, Equation (195)] for classical solutions *u* of the Camassa–Holm equation (1.22) under the additional assumption that $\omega = u u_{xx}$ is positive. We note that under this positivity restriction, there is a relationship of conserved quantities with the Korteweg–de Vries equation via the Liouville correspondence (see [3, 82, 86] for instance).

In conclusion, let us mention that these quantities are only conserved for classical solutions. For conservative weak solutions, they will have to be modified appropriately to also take singular parts of the solution into account.

13.2 Inverse spectral theory for step-like coefficients

As mentioned above, our results can also be applied to certain classes of step-like coefficients on the full line. In this setting, we denote with $H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$ and $H^1_{c}(\mathbb{R})$ the function spaces

$$H^1_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}) = \{ f \in AC_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}) \mid f' \in L^2_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}) \},$$
(13.8)

$$H_{c}^{1}(\mathbb{R}) = \{ f \in H_{loc}^{1}(\mathbb{R}) | \operatorname{supp}(f) \operatorname{compact} \},$$
(13.9)

and with $H_{\text{loc}}^{-1}(\mathbb{R})$ the topological dual space of $H_c^1(\mathbb{R})$. We are first going to describe a particular phase space \mathcal{D} for the conservative Camassa–Holm flow, introduced in [48, Definition 1.1] as follows:

Definition 13.2 The set \mathcal{D} consists of all pairs (u, μ) such that u is a real-valued function in $H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$ and μ is a positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} with

$$\int_{B} u(x)^{2} + u'(x)^{2} dx \le \mu(B)$$
(13.10)

for every Borel set $B \subseteq \mathbb{R}$, satisfying the asymptotic growth restrictions

$$\int_{-\infty}^{0} e^{-s} \left(u(s)^2 + u'(s)^2 \right) ds + \int_{(-\infty,0)} e^{-s} d\upsilon(s) < \infty,$$
(13.11)

$$\limsup_{x \to \infty} e^x \left(\int_x^\infty e^{-s} (u(s) + u'(s))^2 ds + \int_{[x,\infty)} e^{-s} d\upsilon(s) \right) < \infty,$$
(13.12)

where v is the positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} defined such that

$$\mu(B) = \upsilon(B) + \int_{B} u(x)^{2} + u'(x)^{2} dx.$$
(13.13)

Remark 13.3 A couple of remarks are in order:

- (a) Condition (13.11) in Definition 13.2 requires strong decay of both, the function u and the measure v, at -∞ (for u it means that the function x → e^{-x/2}u(x) belongs to H¹ near -∞), whereas condition (13.12) on the behavior near +∞ is rather mild and satisfied as soon as u + u' is bounded and v is a finite measure for instance. Despite its cumbersome looking form, after a simple change of variables, condition (13.12) turns into a boundedness condition under the action of the classical Hardy operator (see [48] for further details).
- (b) We chose to work with pairs (u, μ) and the unusual condition (13.10) instead of the simpler definable pairs (u, v) for various reasons. For example, the measure μ is more natural when considering suitable notions of convergence on D; see [48, Definition 2.5]. Moreover, in the context of the conservative Camassa–Holm flow, the measure μ corresponds to the energy of a solution.

Associated with each pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} is a distribution ω in $H^{-1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$ defined by

$$\omega(h) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} u(x)h(x)dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}} u'(x)h'(x)dx \qquad (13.14)$$

for all $h \in H^1_c(\mathbb{R})$, so that $\omega = u - u''$ in a weak sense, and a measure v on \mathbb{R} given by (13.13). With these coefficients, the differential equation (13.1) has to be understood in a distributional sense again (see [39, Appendix A] for more details): A solution of (13.1) is a function $f \in H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} f'(x)h'(x)dx + \frac{1}{4}\int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x)h(x)dx = z\,\omega(fh) + z^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} fh\,d\upsilon \qquad (13.15)$$

for every $h \in H_c^1(\mathbb{R})$. Even though the derivative of such a solution f is in general only defined almost everywhere, there is always a unique left-continuous function
$f^{[1]}$ on \mathbb{R} such that

$$f^{[1]} = f' + \frac{1}{2}f - z(u+u')f$$
(13.16)

almost everywhere on \mathbb{R} , called the *quasi-derivative* of f.

The main consequence of the strong decay condition on the pair (u, μ) at $-\infty$ in (13.11) is the existence of a particular fundamental system $\phi(z, \cdot), \theta(z, \cdot)$ of solutions to the differential equation (13.1) with the asymptotics

$$\phi(z, x)e^{-\frac{x}{2}} \to 1,$$
 $\phi^{[1]}(z, x)e^{-\frac{x}{2}} \to 1,$ (13.17)

$$\theta(z, x)e^{\frac{\lambda}{2}} \to 1, \qquad \qquad \theta^{[1]}(z, x)e^{-\frac{\lambda}{2}} \to 0, \qquad (13.18)$$

as $x \to -\infty$; see [48, Theorem 3.1]. With this fundamental system of solutions, it is possible to define a *Weyl–Titchmarsh function m* on $\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathbb{R}$ via

$$m(z) = -\lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{\theta(z, x)}{z\phi(z, x)},$$
(13.19)

which is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function that allows a particular integral representation of the form

$$m(z) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{z}{\lambda(\lambda - z)} d\rho(\lambda), \qquad (13.20)$$

where ρ is the same positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} as in the representation (2.29), that satisfies (2.30). The measure ρ can be seen to be a spectral measure for a suitable self-adjoint realization again (we only refer to [43, Sect. 5] for more details). It turns out that zero does not belong to the support of ρ and that the size of the spectral gap around zero is closely connected to the quantity in (13.12); see [48, Proposition 3.5] and (13.51) below.

Definition 13.4 The set \mathcal{R}_0 consists of all positive Borel measures ρ_0 on \mathbb{R} that satisfy

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho_0(\lambda)}{1+\lambda^2} < \infty \tag{13.21}$$

and whose topological support does not contain zero.

One of the main results proved in [48, Sect. 4] states that *the spectral transform* $(u, \mu) \mapsto \rho$ *is a bijection between the phase space* \mathcal{D} *and the set* \mathcal{R}_0 . In particular, unlike for generalized indefinite strings, the pair (u, μ) and thus the coefficients ω and v in (13.1) are uniquely determined by the spectral measure ρ here.

It will be crucial for us below that the function m and the measure ρ introduced above for a pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} are the Weyl–Titchmarsh function and the spectral measure of the generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{v})$, where the distribution $\tilde{\omega}$ is defined via its normalized anti-derivative \tilde{w} by

$$\tilde{\mathsf{w}}(x) = -\frac{u(\log x) + u'(\log x)}{x} \tag{13.22}$$

and the measure \tilde{v} is given by

$$\int_{[0,x)} d\tilde{\upsilon} = \int_{(-\infty,\log x)} e^{-s} d\upsilon(s).$$
(13.23)

In fact, the function \tilde{w} is square integrable, the measure \tilde{v} is finite with no point mass at zero and both satisfy the asymptotic condition

$$\limsup_{x \to \infty} x \int_{x}^{\infty} \tilde{\mathsf{w}}(s)^{2} ds + x \int_{[x,\infty)} d\tilde{\upsilon} < \infty.$$
(13.24)

Conversely, every generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ with these properties arises in this way from a unique pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} ; see [48, Sect. 2 and Sect. 3].

We are now able to use these connections to translate our main results. As before, the constants α and β will be assumed to be positive. Our first theorem characterizes the spectral measures ρ for those pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} such that the function $u - \kappa$ lies in H^1 near $+\infty$ for a positive constant κ and the measure v is finite near $+\infty$.

Theorem 13.5 A pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} satisfies

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \left(u(x) - \frac{1}{4\alpha} \right)^{2} + u'(x)^{2} dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} d\upsilon < \infty$$
(13.25)

if and only if both of the following conditions hold for the spectral measure ρ in \mathcal{R}_0 :

- (i) The support of ρ is discrete in $(-\infty, \alpha)$ and satisfies (1.14).
- (ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies (1.15).

Proof Condition (13.25) is equivalent to

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\tilde{\mathsf{w}}(x) + \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}} - \frac{x}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x}\right)^2 x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\tilde{\upsilon}(x) < \infty, \tag{13.26}$$

so that necessity of conditions (i) and (ii) follows immediately from Corollary I. The conditions are also sufficient because according to Corollary I (note that it is known that ρ has no mass near zero) they imply that $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ satisfies condition (1.5) for some $c \in \mathbb{R}$. However, since \tilde{w} is known to be square integrable, this constant c is necessarily $-(2\sqrt{\alpha})^{-1}$ and thus one arrives at (13.25) again.

In order to apply Theorem II next, we will write

$$\upsilon(B) = \int_{B} \varrho(x)^2 dx + \upsilon_{\rm s}(B), \qquad (13.27)$$

where ρ is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of v with respect to the Lebesgue measure and v_s is the singular part of v. One is then able to characterize the spectral measures ρ for those pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} such that the function u lies in H^1 near $+\infty$, the function $\rho - \kappa$ lies in L^2 near $+\infty$ for a positive constant κ and the measure v_s is finite near $+\infty$. **Theorem 13.6** A pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} satisfies

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} u(x)^{2} + u'(x)^{2} dx + \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{2\beta} \right)^{2} dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} d\upsilon_{s} < \infty$$
(13.28)

if and only if both of the following conditions hold for the spectral measure ρ in \mathcal{R}_0 :

- (i) The support of ρ is discrete in $(-\beta, \beta)$ and satisfies (1.20).
- (ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on $(-\infty, -\beta) \cup (\beta, \infty)$ satisfies (1.21).

Proof We first note that

$$\tilde{\varrho}(x) = \frac{1}{x} \varrho(\log x), \qquad \qquad \int_{[0,x)} d\tilde{\upsilon}_{s} = \int_{(-\infty,\log x)} e^{-s} d\upsilon_{s}(s)$$

where $\tilde{\varrho}$ is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of $\tilde{\upsilon}$ with respect to the Lebesgue measure and $\tilde{\upsilon}_s$ is the singular part of $\tilde{\upsilon}$. Then condition (13.28) is equivalent to

$$\int_0^\infty \tilde{\mathsf{w}}(x)^2 x \, dx + \int_0^\infty \left(\tilde{\varrho}(x) - \frac{1}{1+2\beta x} \right)^2 x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\tilde{v}_{\mathsf{s}}(x) < \infty$$

and the claim follows from Corollary II as in the proof of Theorem 13.5.

According to [48, Proposition 3.7], the spectral measure ρ of a pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} is supported on the positive half-line if and only if the measure υ vanishes identically and the distribution ω is a positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} . In particular, this means that μ is an absolutely continuous measure on \mathbb{R} that is uniquely determined by the function u in view of (13.13). The set of all pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} with these properties will be denoted with \mathcal{D}^+ in the following.

Definition 13.7 The set \mathcal{D}^+ consists of all pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} such that the distribution ω is a positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} and the measure υ vanishes identically.

From Theorem 13.5, we immediately obtain a characterization of the spectral measures ρ for those pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^+ such that the function $u - \kappa$ lies in H^1 near $+\infty$ for a positive constant κ .

Corollary 13.8 A pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^+ satisfies

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \left(u(x) - \frac{1}{4\alpha} \right)^{2} + u'(x)^{2} dx < \infty$$
 (13.29)

if and only if both of the following conditions hold for the spectral measure ρ in \mathcal{R}_0 :

- (i) The support of ρ is discrete in $[0, \alpha)$ and satisfies (11.8).
- (ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies (1.15).

One more result can be derived from Theorem 11.8 about Krein strings. To this end, we first introduce the set \mathcal{D}_1^+ of all pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^+ such that

$$\int_{(-\infty,0)} e^{-x} d\omega(x) < \infty.$$
(13.30)

We have shown in [48, Corollary 3.9] that this set can also be characterized in terms of the corresponding spectral measure ρ . More specifically, a pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^+ belongs to \mathcal{D}_1^+ if and only if

$$\int_{(0,\infty)} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda} < \infty.$$
(13.31)

In this case, we shall write (recall that ω is a positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} when the pair (u, μ) belongs to \mathcal{D}^+)

$$\omega(B) = \int_{B} \varrho_{\omega}(x)^{2} dx + \omega_{s}(B), \qquad (13.32)$$

where ρ_{ω} is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of ω with respect to the Lebesgue measure and ω_s is the singular part of ω . Our final theorem characterizes the spectral measures ρ for those pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}_1^+ such that the function $\rho_{\omega} - \sqrt{\kappa}$ lies in L^2 near $+\infty$ for a positive constant κ and the measure ω_s is finite near $+\infty$.

Theorem 13.9 A pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}_1^+ satisfies

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\varrho_\omega(x) - \frac{1}{2\sqrt{\alpha}}\right)^2 dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} d\omega_{\rm s} < \infty \tag{13.33}$$

if and only if both of the following conditions hold for the spectral measure ρ in \mathcal{R}_0 :

- (i) The support of ρ is discrete in $[0, \alpha)$ and satisfies (11.8).
- (ii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on (α, ∞) satisfies (1.42).

Proof If (u, μ) is a pair in \mathcal{D}_1^+ , then the measure \tilde{v} vanishes identically and the function \tilde{w} has a non-decreasing representative that is bounded from below; see [42, Lemma 7.2] and [48, Remark 3.8 and Corollary 3.9]. It follows that $\tilde{\omega} + c\delta_0$ is a positive Borel measure on $[0, \infty)$ for some constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$, where δ_0 is the unit Dirac measure centered at zero. Since adding point masses at zero to $\tilde{\omega}$ does not change the spectral measure, we see that ρ is also the spectral measure of the Krein string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega} + c\delta_0)$. Furthermore, we will use that

$$\int_{[x,y)} e^{-s} d\omega(s) = \int_{[e^x, e^y)} d\tilde{\omega},$$

which follows from [48, Equation (3.26)] and implies that (take into account that a point mass at zero does not change the absolutely continuous part of a measure)

$$\tilde{\varrho}_{\omega}(x) = \frac{1}{x} \varrho_{\omega}(\log x), \qquad \qquad \int_{(0,x)} d\tilde{\omega}_{s} = \int_{(-\infty,\log x)} e^{-s} d\omega_{s}(s),$$

where $\tilde{\varrho}_{\omega}$ is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of $\tilde{\omega}$ with respect to the Lebesgue measure and $\tilde{\omega}_s$ is the singular part of $\tilde{\omega}$. Now condition (13.33) is equivalent to

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\tilde{\varrho}_{\omega}(x) - \frac{1}{1 + 2\sqrt{\alpha}x}\right)^2 x \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\tilde{\omega}_{\mathsf{s}}(x) < \infty$$

and the claim follows from Corollary 1.13 as in the proof of Theorem 13.5. \Box

13.3 Well-posedness results

We are now going to demonstrate how our results in Sect. 13.2 can be used to obtain global conservative (weak) solutions of the two-component Camassa–Holm system on phase spaces that arise from the conditions on the coefficients. For the sake of brevity, we will focus on the discussion of the phase space obtained from condition (13.25) in Theorem 13.5, which determines precisely the set \mathcal{D}^{κ} as given in Definition 1.7 (with the parameters α and κ related by $4\alpha\kappa = 1$). In order to simplify lengthy expressions, we will also restrict to the particular case when $\kappa = 1$, so that \mathcal{D}^1 consists of all pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} such that

$$\int_0^\infty (u(x) - 1)^2 + u'(x)^2 dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} d\upsilon < \infty.$$
(13.34)

Note that condition (13.34) is stronger than (13.12), which ensures that this characterization of \mathcal{D}^1 agrees with our original Definition 1.7 in the introduction.

Two main ingredients will be necessary to establish the conservative Camassa-Holm flow on \mathcal{D}^1 below. First of all, we will need the characterization of all spectral measures corresponding to pairs in \mathcal{D}^1 as given by Theorem 13.5 with $\alpha = 1/4$. Secondly, we are also going to employ the trace formula in Corollary 7.1, which readily translates to our current setting. In order to shorten notation in the following, for a pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^1 we set

$$E_1(u,\mu) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} (1+e^{-x}) \left(u(x) + u'(x) - \frac{1}{1+e^{-x}} \right)^2 dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}} (1+e^{-x}) d\upsilon(x).$$
(13.35)

We also continue to use the function F_2 as defined by (5.10) in Sect. 5.

Corollary 13.10 If ρ is the spectral measure of a pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^1 , then

$$E_{1}(u,\mu) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda^{2}} - \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{1/4}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{4\lambda - 1}}{\lambda^{3}} d\lambda + 2 \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \operatorname{supp}(\rho)\\\lambda < 1/4}} F_{2}(\sqrt{1 - 4\lambda}) - \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{1/4}^{\infty} \frac{\sqrt{4\lambda - 1}}{\lambda^{3}} \log\left(\frac{2\pi\lambda}{\sqrt{4\lambda - 1}} \frac{d\rho_{\operatorname{ac}}(\lambda)}{d\lambda}\right) d\lambda.$$
(13.36)

Proof This follows from Corollary 7.1 applied to the corresponding generalized indefinite string $(\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{v})$ as defined in Sect. 13.2, which satisfies (13.26).

Since both integrals in (13.35) are non-negative, the functional E_1 can be defined on all of \mathcal{D} , so that \mathcal{D}^1 consists of all pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} such that $E_1(u, \mu)$ is finite. We will make use of this defining functional below to improve on a natural topology on \mathcal{D} that was introduced in [48, Sect. 2].

Definition 13.11 We say that a sequence of pairs (u_n, μ_n) converges to (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} if the functions u_n converge to u pointwise on \mathbb{R} and

$$\int_{(-\infty,x)} e^{-s} d\mu_n(s) \to \int_{(-\infty,x)} e^{-s} d\mu(s)$$
(13.37)

for almost every $x \in \mathbb{R}$.

That this mode of convergence on \mathcal{D} is indeed induced by a metric can be seen from [48, Proposition 4.5] for example, which states that a sequence of pairs (u_n, μ_n) converges to (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} if and only if the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh functions m_n converge to *m* locally uniformly. We will always regard \mathcal{D} equipped with the topology induced by such a metric. The same convention applies to the following stronger mode of convergence on \mathcal{D}^1 that renders the functional E_1 continuous.

Definition 13.12 We say that a sequence of pairs (u_n, μ_n) converges to (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^1 if it converges to (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} and $E_1(u_n, \mu_n)$ converges to $E_1(u, \mu)$.

We are first going to compare these two modes of convergence with more standard ones.

Lemma 13.13 If a sequence of pairs (u_n, μ_n) converges to (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} , then the following assertions hold:

- (i) The functions u_n converge to u weakly in $H^1(-\infty, x)$ for every $x \in \mathbb{R}$.
- (ii) For all functions $h \in C_b(\mathbb{R})$ with support bounded from above one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} h(x) \mathrm{e}^{-x} d\mu_n(x) \to \int_{\mathbb{R}} h(x) \mathrm{e}^{-x} d\mu(x).$$
(13.38)

If in addition $E_1(u_n, \mu_n)$ is bounded and converges to $E_1(u, \mu)$, that is, the sequence of pairs (u_n, μ_n) converges to (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^1 , then the following assertions hold:

(iii) The functions $u_n - 1$ converge to u - 1 weakly in $H^1[x, \infty)$ for every $x \in \mathbb{R}$. (iv) The functions u_n converge to u uniformly on \mathbb{R} .

Proof We first observe that the convergence in (13.37) entails that

$$C(x) := \sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \int_{(-\infty, x)} e^{-s} d\mu_n(s) < \infty$$

for every $x \in \mathbb{R}$, which guarantees that the $H^1(-\infty, x)$ norms of the functions u_n are uniformly bounded. Together with pointwise convergence of the functions u_n , this implies that the functions u_n converge weakly in $H^1(-\infty, x)$. The claim in (ii) simply follows from pointwise convergence almost everywhere of the distribution function in (13.37). Under the additional assumption that $E_1(u_n, \mu_n)$ is bounded and converges to $E_1(u, \mu)$, we first note that the bound

$$\int_{x}^{\infty} (u_{n}(s) - 1)^{2} + u'_{n}(s)^{2} ds = \int_{x}^{\infty} (u_{n}(s) + u'_{n}(s) - 1)^{2} ds + (u_{n}(x) - 1)^{2} ds$$
$$\leq 2E_{1}(u_{n}, \mu_{n}) + e^{-2x} + \frac{4}{3}e^{x}C(x) + 2$$

holds for every $x \in \mathbb{R}$, where we used [48, Lemma 2.3] to estimate $u_n(x)$. This shows that the $H^1[x, \infty)$ norms of the functions $u_n - 1$ are uniformly bounded, which implies that the functions $u_n - 1$ converge weakly in $H^1[x, \infty)$. The remaining claim in (iv) follows from (i) and (iii).

Remark 13.14 One may be tempted to try for a finer topology on \mathcal{D} or \mathcal{D}^1 that ensures strong convergence of the function u in $H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$ instead of weak convergence. However, due to the presence of finite-time blow-up (see [18, Sect. 6] for the prototypical example of a peakon-antipeakon collision), solutions of the Camassa–Holm equation would not be continuous in time with respect to such a topology.

Let us consider next the two-component Camassa-Holm system

$$u_t + uu_x + P_x = 0,$$

$$\mu_t + (u\mu)_x = (u^3 - 2Pu)_x,$$
(13.39)

where the auxiliary function P satisfies

$$P - P_{xx} = \frac{u^2 + \mu}{2}.$$
 (13.40)

We first specify a precise meaning of weak solutions to this system in \mathcal{D} .

Definition 13.15 A global conservative solution of the two-component Camassa– Holm system (13.39) with initial data $(u_0, \mu_0) \in \mathcal{D}$ is a continuous curve

$$\gamma: t \mapsto (u(\cdot, t), \mu(\cdot, t)) \tag{13.41}$$

from \mathbb{R} to \mathcal{D} with $\gamma(0) = (u_0, \mu_0)$ that satisfies (13.39) in the sense that for every test function $\varphi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R})$ one has

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} u(x,t)\varphi_t(x,t) + \left(\frac{u(x,t)^2}{2} + P(x,t)\right)\varphi_x(x,t)\,dx\,dt = 0,$$
(13.42)

D Springer

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \varphi_t(x,t) + u(x,t)\varphi_x(x,t) d\mu(x,t) dt$$

$$= 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} u(x,t) \left(\frac{u(x,t)^2}{2} - P(x,t)\right) \varphi_x(x,t) dx dt,$$
(13.43)

where the function *P* on $\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}$ is given by

$$P(x,t) = \frac{1}{4} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-|x-s|} u(s,t)^2 ds + \frac{1}{4} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-|x-s|} d\mu(s,t).$$
(13.44)

In [48, Sect. 5], we showed how global conservative solutions of the twocomponent Camassa–Holm system (13.39) can be obtained by defining the *conservative Camassa–Holm flow* Φ on D as a map

$$\Phi \colon \mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{D} \tag{13.45}$$

in the following way: Given a pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} with associated spectral measure ρ as well as a $t \in \mathbb{R}$, the corresponding image $\Phi^t(u, \mu)$ under Φ is defined as the unique pair in \mathcal{D} for which the associated spectral measure is given by

$$B \mapsto \int_{B} e^{-\frac{t}{2\lambda}} d\rho(\lambda).$$
 (13.46)

We note that Φ is well-defined as the measure given by (13.46) belongs to \mathcal{R}_0 whenever so does ρ and hence the existence of a unique corresponding pair $\Phi^t(u, \mu)$ in \mathcal{D} is guaranteed by the fact that the spectral transform $(u, \mu) \mapsto \rho$ is a bijection between \mathcal{D} and \mathcal{R}_0 . The definition of this flow is motivated by the well-known time evolution of spectral data for spatially decaying classical solutions of the Camassa–Holm equation as well as multi-peakons; see [3, Sect. 6]. By combining [48, Proposition 5.2] and [48, Theorem 5.3], we see that the flow Φ indeed gives rise to global conservative solutions:

Theorem 13.16 For every pair $(u_0, \mu_0) \in D$, the integral curve $t \mapsto \Phi^t(u_0, \mu_0)$ is a global conservative solution of the two-component Camassa–Holm system (13.39) with initial data (u_0, μ_0) .

Remark 13.17 The question about uniqueness of conservative weak solutions to the Camassa–Holm equation and its two-component generalization is a subtle one. Uniqueness of conservative weak solutions to the Camassa–Holm equation has been established in [19] (see also [17]) under the assumption that the initial data u_0 belongs to $H^1(\mathbb{R})$. However, the notion of weak solution employed in [19] is stronger than ours, so that this uniqueness result does not apply in our case. In particular, it requires Hölder continuity of the function u in both variables as well as Lipschitz continuity of $t \mapsto u(\cdot, t)$ as a map into $L^2(\mathbb{R})$.

In combination with continuous dependence on the initial data established in [48, Proposition 5.2], Theorem 13.16 leads to a well-posedness result for the two-component Camassa–Holm system (13.39) on \mathcal{D} . To this end, we first recall the notion of

multi-peakon profiles, particular kinds of pairs in D playing the role of multi-solitons for the Camassa–Holm equation.

Definition 13.18 A pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} is called a *multi-peakon profile* if ω and v are Borel measures that are supported on a finite set. The set of all multi-peakon profiles in \mathcal{D} is denoted by \mathcal{P} .

If (u, μ) is a multi-peakon profile, then the function u is of the form

$$u(x) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^{N} p_n e^{-|x - x_n|}$$
(13.47)

for some $N \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}, x_1, \ldots, x_N \in \mathbb{R}$ and $p_1, \ldots, p_N \in \mathbb{R}$.

Remark 13.19 With respect to the transformation $(u, \mu) \mapsto (\infty, \tilde{\omega}, \tilde{\upsilon})$ described in Sect. 13.2, one sees that a pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} is a multi-peakon profile if and only if the function \tilde{w} defined by (13.22) is piecewise constant (with finitely many steps) and the measure $\tilde{\upsilon}$ defined by (13.23) has finite support. In this case, the corresponding spectral problem (1.1) allows a complete direct and inverse spectral theory, which goes back to work of M. G. Krein and H. Langer on the indefinite moment problem [78] (see [44] and [40] for further details).

A pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} is a multi-peakon profile if and only if the support of the corresponding spectral measure ρ is a finite set. In this case, the pair (u, μ) can be recovered explicitly in terms of the moments of the spectral measure ρ ; see [4] and [41, Sect. 4]. Moreover, the set of all multi-peakon profiles \mathcal{P} is clearly invariant under the conservative Camassa–Holm flow Φ and it has been proved in [41] that the conservative Camassa–Holm flow on \mathcal{P} gives rise to the same conservative multipeakon solutions that had been constructed before in [18] and [60, 61]. The main result of [48, Sect. 5] asserts that this flow on \mathcal{P} extends continuously and uniquely to bounded subsets of \mathcal{D} , which leads to a well-posedness result of the two-component Camassa–Holm system on \mathcal{D} . More precisely, let us first define the bounded sets

$$\mathcal{D}(R) = \{ (u, \mu) \in \mathcal{D} \mid E(u, \mu) \le R \}$$
(13.48)

for each positive R > 0, where the functional E is given by

$$E(u,\mu) = \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} e^{\frac{x}{2}} \left(\int_{x}^{\infty} e^{-s} (u(s) + u'(s))^{2} ds + \int_{[x,\infty)} e^{-s} d\upsilon(s) \right)^{1/2}.$$
 (13.49)

The decisive role of this functional is that it controls the size of the spectral gap

$$\lambda_0(\rho) = \inf\{|\lambda| \mid \lambda \in \operatorname{supp}(\rho)\}$$
(13.50)

around zero of the spectral measure ρ corresponding to (u, μ) . More explicitly, we have shown in [48, Proposition 3.5] that one always has

$$\frac{1}{6\lambda_0(\rho)} \le E(u,\mu) \le \frac{\sqrt{2}}{\lambda_0(\rho)}.$$
(13.51)

Because the spectral gap is clearly preserved under the flow Φ , this allows one to control *E* globally by

$$\frac{1}{6\sqrt{2}}E(u,\mu) \le E(\Phi^t(u,\mu)) \le 6\sqrt{2}E(u,\mu).$$
(13.52)

The latter is crucial for establishing that the conservative Camassa–Holm flow is continuous on the bounded sets $\mathcal{D}(R)$; see [48, Proposition 5.2].

Proposition 13.20 *The conservative Camassa–Holm flow* Φ *is continuous when restricted to* $\mathcal{D}(R) \times \mathbb{R}$ *for every* R > 0.

Remark 13.21 Theorem 13.16 and Proposition 13.20 yield well-posedness of the twocomponent Camassa–Holm system (13.39) on \mathcal{D} in the following sense: The conservative Camassa–Holm flow extends uniquely from the set of all multi-peakon profiles to a continuous map on $\mathcal{D}(R) \times \mathbb{R}$ for every R > 0. In particular, for any $(u, \mu) \in \mathcal{D}(R)$ and $t \in \mathbb{R}$, if a sequence of multi-peakon profiles $(u_n, \mu_n) \in \mathcal{P} \cap \mathcal{D}(R)$ converges to (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} and t_n converges to t, then the multi-peakon solutions $\Phi^{t_n}(u_n, \mu_n)$ converge to $\Phi^t(u, \mu)$ in \mathcal{D} .

The Szegő-type theorems obtained in Sect. 13.2 enable us to improve on the above well-posedness result. More specifically, we are able to establish stability in stronger topologies when restricted to particular phase spaces. We will once more only state these results for the phase space \mathcal{D}^1 for the sake of brevity.

Theorem 13.22 The set \mathcal{D}^1 is invariant under the conservative Camassa–Holm flow Φ and the restricted flow $\Phi|_{\mathcal{D}^1 \times \mathbb{R}} \colon \mathcal{D}^1 \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{D}^1$ is continuous with respect to the topology on \mathcal{D}^1 .

Proof That the set \mathcal{D}^1 is invariant under the flow Φ follows from Theorem 13.5 because the condition on the spectral measure there is preserved.

In order to prove continuity, the crucial observation is that even though our functional E_1 is not preserved by the flow Φ , we are able to control its behavior: For $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and a pair (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^1 with spectral measure ρ one has

$$E_1(\Phi^t(u,\mu)) = E_1(u,\mu) + t + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{e^{-\frac{t}{2\lambda}} - 1}{\lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda).$$
(13.53)

Now let $t_n \in \mathbb{R}$ be a sequence that converges to t and suppose that the sequence of pairs (u_n, μ_n) converges to (u, μ) in \mathcal{D}^1 . From the trace formula in Corollary 13.10 (remember that the sum of the first, the second and the last term on the right-hand side of (13.36) is non-negative) and the fact that $F_2(\sqrt{1-4\lambda}) \to \infty$ as $\lambda \to 0$, we first infer that the supports of the corresponding spectral measures ρ_n have a uniform gap $(-\lambda_0, \lambda_0)$ around zero, so that the pairs (u_n, μ_n) belong to $\mathcal{D}(R)$ for some R > 0 in view of (13.51). Taking into account Proposition 13.20, we see that the sequence $\Phi^{t_n}(u_n, \mu_n)$ converges to $\Phi^t(u, \mu)$ in \mathcal{D} and hence it only remains to show that

$$E_1(\Phi^{t_n}(u_n,\mu_n)) \to E_1(\Phi^t(u,\mu)).$$

Because of (13.53) and $E_1(u_n, \mu_n) \rightarrow E_1(u, \mu)$, it then suffices to show that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho_n(\lambda)}{\lambda^2} \to \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda^2}, \qquad \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{e^{-\frac{l_n}{2\lambda}}}{\lambda^2} d\rho_n(\lambda) \to \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{e^{-\frac{l}{2\lambda}}}{\lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda).$$

However, this follows readily from the bound

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{t_n}{2\lambda}}}{\lambda^2} d\rho_n(\lambda) - \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{t_n}{2\lambda}}}{\lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda) \right| \\ & \leq \sup_{\xi \in \mathbb{R} \setminus (-\lambda_0, \lambda_0)} \left| \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{t_n}{2\xi}} - \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{t}{2\xi}} \right| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho_n(\lambda)}{\lambda^2} + \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{t}{2\lambda}}}{\lambda^2} d\rho_n(\lambda) - \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{t}{2\lambda}}}{\lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda) \right| \end{split}$$

and the convergence $\rho_n \rightarrow \rho$ that we get from [48, Proposition 4.5].

Remark 13.23 A few remarks are in order:

(a) Existence of global conservative solutions to the two-component Camassa–Holm system (13.39) with initial data (u, μ) such that

$$u(x) = \bar{u}(x) + c_{-}\chi(-x) + c_{+}\chi(x)$$
(13.54)

for some constants $c_{\pm} \in \mathbb{R}$, where $\bar{u} \in H^1(\mathbb{R})$ and χ is a smooth non-decreasing function on \mathbb{R} with support in $[0, \infty)$ such that $\chi(x) = 1$ for $x \ge 1$, has been established in [58] by means of a transformation from Eulerian to Lagrangian variables. These solutions are continuous with respect to a metric that is defined in terms of Lagrangian variables, which makes it somewhat involved in Eulerian variables. However, its relation to more standard topologies given in [61, Proposition 5.2] shows that it implies uniform convergence of the function *u* as well as vague convergence of the measure μ , which indicates that it may be close to our topology (compare with Lemma 13.13).

- (b) Our results in the present section show that under a stronger decay assumption at $-\infty$ (compare the set \mathcal{D}^1 with the phase space in [58] when $c_- = 0$; this case can be viewed as a regime with dispersion at one end), conservative solutions can be integrated by means of the inverse spectral transform. We expect that this will allow to deduce qualitative properties of such solutions.
- (c) The results in Sect. 12 characterize certain classes of pairs in D¹ that are made up of infinitely many peakons, where the positions of the peakons may only accumulate at +∞. One example of such a pair (u, μ) is given by

$$u(x) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} p_n e^{-|x - x_n|}, \qquad \qquad \upsilon = 0, \qquad (13.55)$$

with the peakons' positions x_n and their weights p_n explicitly expressed via the Laguerre polynomials by

$$x_n = \log\left(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} L_k (-1/4)^2\right), \qquad p_n = \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} L_k (-1/4)^2}{nL_{n-1} (-1/4)L_n (-1/4)}.$$
 (13.56)

🖄 Springer

In fact, this pair (u, μ) belongs to \mathcal{D}^1 and corresponds (up to a negative point mass at zero) to the Krein–Stieltjes string in Example 12.9 with $\alpha = 1/4$. Using this connection and the asymptotics in (12.11), one sees that

$$x_n = 2\sqrt{n} + \mathcal{O}(1),$$
 $p_n = \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} + \mathcal{O}(n^{-1}),$ (13.57)

as $n \to \infty$. We will not pursue an exploration of corresponding solutions to the two-component Camassa–Holm system here. However, let us mention that even though \mathcal{D}^1 does not contain any multi-peakon profiles (despite the fact that multi-peakon profiles are dense in \mathcal{D}), one can show that pairs in \mathcal{D}^1 that are made up of infinitely many peakons (with positions only accumulating at $+\infty$) are dense in \mathcal{D}^1 (with respect to the \mathcal{D}^1 topology).

(d) When restricted to the invariant subset $\mathcal{D}^1 \cap \mathcal{D}^+$, the additional measure μ becomes superfluous and our global conservative solutions can be understood as weak solutions to the Camassa–Holm equation (1.22).

We conclude this section with a brief outline of further results that can be obtained in a similar way from condition (13.28) in Theorem 13.6 with $\beta = 1/2$. The corresponding phase space consists of all pairs (u, μ) in \mathcal{D} such that

$$\int_0^\infty u(x)^2 + u'(x)^2 \, dx + \int_0^\infty (\varrho(x) - 1)^2 \, dx + \int_{[0,\infty)} d\upsilon_s < \infty, \tag{13.58}$$

where ρ is the (positive) square root of the Radon–Nikodým derivative of v with respect to the Lebesgue measure and v_s is the singular part of v. A complete characterization of the spectral measures corresponding to this phase space is given by Theorem 13.6 with $\beta = 1/2$. Furthermore, the trace formula in Corollary 10.1 readily translates to such pairs (u, μ) with spectral measure ρ and gives

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}} (1 + e^{-x})(u(x) + u'(x))^2 dx \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}} (1 + e^{-x}) \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{1 + e^{-x}} \right)^2 dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}} (1 + e^{-x}) d\upsilon_{s}(x) \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d\rho(\lambda)}{\lambda^2} - \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus (-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})} \frac{\sqrt{4\lambda^2 - 1}}{|\lambda|^3} d\lambda + 2 \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \text{supp}(\rho) \\ |\lambda| < 1/2}} F_2\left(\sqrt{\frac{1 - 2\lambda}{1 + 2\lambda}}\right) \\ &- \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus (-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})} \frac{\sqrt{4\lambda^2 - 1}}{|\lambda|^3} \log\left(\frac{2\pi |\lambda|}{\sqrt{4\lambda^2 - 1}} \frac{d\rho_{ac}(\lambda)}{d\lambda}\right) d\lambda. \end{split}$$
(13.59)

With the help of these two main ingredients, one can proceed along the same lines as in the discussion of the phase space \mathcal{D}^1 above.

14 Applications to other operators

The aim of this final section is to point out possible applications of our results to other classical one-dimensional models including Dirac operators.

14.1 Canonical systems

Let *h* be a Hamiltonian according to Definition D.1 (for a brief account on associated canonical systems and Weyl–Titchmarsh functions we refer to Appendix D) and define the function H_{22} on $[0, \infty)$ by

$$H_{22}(x) = \int_0^x h_{22}(s) ds.$$
(14.1)

If the Hamiltonian h is trace normalized, then H_{22} is nothing but the function ξ defined by (D.19). Furthermore, we introduce the subsets

$$\Omega = \{ x \in [0, \infty) | h_{22}(x) = 0 \}, \qquad \Omega^c = [x_0 + 1, \infty) \backslash \Omega, \qquad (14.2)$$

where the constant x_0 is defined by (D.10), so that $H_{22}(x) > 0$ when $x > x_0$. We shall also use the logarithmic derivative of H_{22} denoted by \mathfrak{h} , that is, we set

$$\mathfrak{h}(x) = \frac{d}{dx} \log H_{22}(x) = \frac{h_{22}(x)}{H_{22}(x)},$$
(14.3)

which is well-defined for almost all $x > x_0$. Our first result will follow by applying Theorem I to canonical systems, where α is once more a positive constant.

Theorem 14.1 A Herglotz–Nevanlinna function *m* is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a Hamiltonian h with $h_{22} \notin L^1[0, \infty)$ and

$$\int_{\Omega} H_{22}(x)h_{11}(x)dx + \int_{\Omega^c} \frac{\det h(x)}{\mathfrak{h}(x)}dx + \int_{\Omega^c} \left(\frac{h_{12}(x)}{\mathfrak{h}(x)} + \frac{1}{4\alpha}\right)^2 \mathfrak{h}(x)dx < \infty,$$
(14.4)

if and only if all the following conditions hold:

- (i) The function m has a meromorphic extension to C\[α,∞) that is analytic at zero with m(0) = 0.
- (ii) The negative poles σ_{-} and the positive poles σ_{+} of m in $(-\infty, \alpha)$ satisfy (1.6).
- (iii) The boundary values of the function m satisfy (1.7).

Proof We just need to use Theorem I together with the transformation between canonical systems and generalized indefinite strings as described in Appendix D. To this end, suppose first that h is a trace normalized Hamiltonian and let (L, ω, v) be the corresponding generalized indefinite string with the same Weyl–Titchmarsh function m. Since we then have the relation

$$L = \int_0^\infty h_{22}(x) dx,$$

one sees that the condition $h_{22} \notin L^1[0, \infty)$ is equivalent to $L = \infty$. In this case, we next notice that the first integral in (1.5) with $c = -(2\sqrt{\alpha})^{-1}$ is finite if and only if

$$\int_{\varepsilon}^{\infty} \left(\mathsf{w}(x) + \frac{1}{4\alpha x} \right)^2 x \, dx < \infty$$

for some $\varepsilon > 0$. After a substitution (using [14, Corollary 5.4.4]), we get

$$\int_{\varepsilon}^{\infty} \left(\mathsf{w}(x) + \frac{1}{4\alpha x} \right)^2 x \, dx = \int_{x_0+1}^{\infty} \left(\mathsf{w}(\xi(x)) + \frac{1}{4\alpha \xi(x)} \right)^2 \xi(x) \xi'(x) \, dx$$
$$= \int_{\Omega^c} \left(\mathsf{w}(\xi(x))\xi(x) + \frac{1}{4\alpha} \right)^2 \frac{\xi'(x)}{\xi(x)} \, dx$$
$$= \int_{\Omega^c} \left(\xi'(x)\mathsf{w}(\xi(x)) \frac{\xi(x)}{\xi'(x)} + \frac{1}{4\alpha} \right)^2 \frac{\xi'(x)}{\xi(x)} \, dx$$
$$= \int_{\Omega^c} \left(\frac{h_{12}(x)}{\mathfrak{h}(x)} + \frac{1}{4\alpha} \right)^2 \mathfrak{h}(x) \, dx$$

upon setting $\varepsilon = \xi(x_0 + 1) > 0$. In order to treat the second integral in (1.5), we employ (D.22) to obtain that

$$\int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon(x) = \int_0^\infty \xi(x) (1 - \xi'(x) - \xi'(x) \mathsf{w}(\xi(x))^2) dx$$

= $\int_\Omega \xi(x) dx + \int_{[0,\infty) \setminus \Omega} \xi(x) (1 - \xi'(x) - \xi'(x) \mathsf{w}(\xi(x))^2) dx$
= $\int_\Omega H_{22}(x) dx + \int_{[0,\infty) \setminus \Omega} \frac{H_{22}(x)}{h_{22}(x)} \det h(x) dx.$ (14.5)

From these equalities, we infer that condition (1.5) with $c = -(2\sqrt{\alpha})^{-1}$ is equivalent to condition (14.4). Since the correspondence between trace normalized Hamiltonians and generalized indefinite strings is bijective, we may conclude from Theorem I that the conditions on the function *m* in the claim are sufficient.

Let us now consider an arbitrary Hamiltonian h and define the trace normalized Hamiltonian \tilde{h} as in Remark D.3 (associated quantities will be denoted with a tilde sign), so that the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh functions coincide. We then observe that according to (D.13) one has

$$\tilde{H}_{22}(x) = \int_0^x \frac{h_{22}(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(s))}{\mathfrak{x}'(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(s))} ds = H_{22}(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(x)),$$

which shows that $\tilde{h}_{22} \notin L^1[0, \infty)$ if and only if $h_{22} \notin L^1[0, \infty)$. Moreover, from the relations

$$\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}(x) = \frac{\mathfrak{h}(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(x))}{\mathfrak{x}'(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(x))}, \qquad \qquad \det \tilde{h}(x) = \frac{\det h(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(x))}{\mathfrak{x}'(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(x))^2},$$

🖉 Springer

it follows that condition (14.4) is equivalent to the same condition for h. Together with our considerations above and Theorem I, this proves that the conditions on the function m are also necessary.

Remark 14.2 We could have used any other real normalization of the function m at zero in condition (i) of Theorem 14.1 instead, which then slightly changes the conditions on the Hamiltonian accordingly. Indeed, this more general claim can be deduced from Theorem 14.1 by using the following simple fact: If h is a Hamiltonian with Weyl–Titchmarsh function m and one defines another Hamiltonian by

$$\tilde{h} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -c \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} h \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ -c & 1 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} h_{11} - 2ch_{12} + c^2h_{22} & h_{12} - ch_{22} \\ h_{12} - ch_{22} & h_{22} \end{pmatrix}$$
(14.6)

for a given constant $c \in \mathbb{R}$, then the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function \tilde{m} is given by

$$\tilde{m}(z) = m(z) - c.$$
 (14.7)

Since the bottom-right entries of h and \tilde{h} coincide, only the last integral in condition (14.4) will change under this transformation. Moreover, it is also possible to handle the case when the function m is required to have a pole at zero instead of a finite value. This can be deduced from Theorem 14.1 again by using that the Weyl– Titchmarsh function of the Hamiltonian

$$\tilde{h} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} h \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} h_{22} & -h_{12} \\ -h_{12} & h_{11} \end{pmatrix}$$
(14.8)

can be expressed in terms of the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m via

$$\tilde{m}(z) = -\frac{1}{m(z)},\tag{14.9}$$

where we have to suppose that the function h_{11} is not identically zero almost everywhere on $[0, \infty)$, so that *m* is not identically zero.

Remark 14.3 The condition that $h_{22} \notin L^1[0, \infty)$ in Theorem 14.1 can be replaced with the stronger condition that $h_{11} \in L^1[0, \infty)$. In fact, the function h_{11} being integrable always implies that h_{22} is not because the Hamiltonian is assumed to be in the limit-point case; see (D.2). On the other hand, the condition that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* has an analytic extension to zero with m(0) = 0 implies that zero is an eigenvalue for the Hamiltonian in (14.8). Since the corresponding eigenfunctions are constant and identically zero in the first component, this guarantees that

$$\int_0^\infty h_{11}(x)dx = \int_0^x \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} h_{22}(x) & -h_{12}(x) \\ -h_{12}(x) & h_{11}(x) \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} dx < \infty.$$
(14.10)

Under this assumption, one also obtains the limit

$$\lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{\int_0^x |h_{12}(s)| ds}{\int_0^x h_{22}(s) ds} = 0$$
(14.11)

by using that $h_{12}^2 \le h_{11}h_{22}$ and applying the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality.

In a similar way, we are able to derive another result from Theorem II for a positive constant β . As the proof is not too different from the one for Theorem 14.1, we are going to omit most details and calculations.

Theorem 14.4 A Herglotz–Nevanlinna function *m* is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of a Hamiltonian *h* with $h_{22} \notin L^1[0, \infty)$ and

$$\int_{\Omega} H_{22}(x)h_{11}(x)dx + \int_{\Omega^c} \frac{h_{12}(x)^2}{\mathfrak{h}(x)}dx + \int_{\Omega^c} \left(\frac{\sqrt{\det h(x)}}{\mathfrak{h}(x)} - \frac{1}{2\beta}\right)^2 \mathfrak{h}(x)dx < \infty$$
(14.12)

if and only if all the following conditions hold:

- (i) The function m has a meromorphic extension to C₊ ∪ (−β, β) ∪ C_− that is analytic at zero with m(0) = 0.
- (ii) The poles σ_{dis} of *m* in $(-\beta, \beta)$ satisfy (1.18).
- (iii) The boundary values of the function m satisfy (1.19).

Proof We are only going to explain briefly how condition (14.12) for a trace normalized Hamiltonian h is related to condition (1.17) with c = 0 for the corresponding generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) . Firstly, performing a substitution gives

$$\int_{\xi(x_0+1)}^{\infty} \mathsf{w}(x)^2 x \, dx = \int_{x_0+1}^{\infty} \mathsf{w}(\xi(x))^2 \xi(x) \xi'(x) dx = \int_{\Omega^c} \frac{h_{12}(x)^2}{\mathfrak{h}(x)} dx$$

Through another substitution and the identity (D.23), one also obtains

$$\begin{split} \int_{\xi(x_0+1)}^{\infty} \left(\varrho(x) - \frac{1}{2\beta x}\right)^2 x \, dx &= \int_{x_0+1}^{\infty} \left(\varrho(\xi(x)) - \frac{1}{2\beta\xi(x)}\right)^2 \xi(x)\xi'(x) dx \\ &= \int_{\Omega^c} \left(\xi'(x)\varrho(\xi(x))\frac{\xi(x)}{\xi'(x)} - \frac{1}{2\beta}\right)^2 \frac{\xi'(x)}{\xi(x)} dx \\ &= \int_{\Omega^c} \left(\frac{\sqrt{\det h(x)}}{\mathfrak{h}(x)} - \frac{1}{2\beta}\right)^2 \mathfrak{h}(x) dx. \end{split}$$

Finally, it remains to mention that the equality

$$\int_{[0,\infty)} x \, d\upsilon_{\rm s}(x) = \int_{\Omega} H_{22}(x) dx$$

follows from (14.5) in the proof of Theorem 14.1 because

$$\int_{[0,\infty)\backslash\Omega} \frac{H_{22}(x)}{h_{22}(x)} \det h(x) dx = \int_0^\infty \varrho(\xi(x))^2 \xi(x) \xi'(x) dx = \int_0^\infty \varrho(x)^2 x \, dx,$$

where we used (D.23) once more in the first step.

14.2 Dirac operators

Let us consider the one-dimensional Dirac system of the form (called *canonical* in [84, Sect. 7.1])

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} f' + \begin{pmatrix} p & q \\ q & -p \end{pmatrix} f = zf.$$
 (14.13)

We will assume that *p* and *q* are real-valued and locally square integrable functions on $[0, \infty)$. Together with the boundary condition $f_1(0) = 0$ at zero, it is well known that the corresponding maximally defined operator in $L^2([0, \infty); \mathbb{C}^2)$ is self-adjoint; see [84, Sect. 8.6] for example. Consequently, for all $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$ there is a unique (up to constant multiples) *Weyl solution* $\psi(z, \cdot)$ of the system (14.13) that is square integrable. This allows one to define the Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* on $\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$ by

$$m(z) = -\frac{\psi_2(z,0)}{\psi_1(z,0)},\tag{14.14}$$

which is a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function. Under the current assumptions on the potential, the function m obeys the high energy asymptotic behavior

$$m(z) = i + o(1) \tag{14.15}$$

as $z \to \infty$ in any non-real sector in the upper complex half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ . In particular, these asymptotics imply that the integral representation of *m* takes the form

$$m(z) = c + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1}{\lambda - z} - \frac{\lambda}{1 + \lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda)$$
(14.16)

for some real constant *c* and a positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (2.30). Let us point out that unlike in our definition of the measure ρ for generalized indefinite strings, we do not exclude possible point masses at zero here. However, as for generalized indefinite strings, the measure ρ defined in this way is a spectral measure for the previously mentioned self-adjoint operator associated with (14.13).

Remark 14.5 In contrast to generalized indefinite strings and canonical systems, not every positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (2.30) is the spectral measure of a Dirac system (see [77] and also [36] for example).

Example 14.6 Let p = 0 and $q = -\beta$ for some real constant $\beta \neq 0$. Under these assumptions, the system (14.13) simplifies to

$$f_2' - \beta f_2 = z f_1,$$

- $f_1' - \beta f_1 = z f_2.$ (14.17)

For $z \in \mathbb{C}_+$ and $k \in \mathbb{C}_+$ with $k^2 = z^2 - \beta^2$, we find a Weyl solution $\psi(z, \cdot)$ explicitly given by

$$\psi(z,x) = \begin{pmatrix} -z\\ \beta + ik \end{pmatrix} e^{ikx},$$
(14.18)

so that the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function m can be written as

$$m(z) = \frac{\beta + ik}{z} = \frac{z}{\beta - ik}.$$
(14.19)

It is not at all surprising that this function is closely related to the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the generalized indefinite string in Example II. Namely, one has

$$m(z) = \begin{cases} m_{\beta}(z), & \beta > 0, \\ \frac{2\beta}{z} + m_{-\beta}(z), & \beta < 0, \end{cases}$$
(14.20)

where m_{β} is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function in Example II. Of course, this also gives a simple connection between the corresponding spectral measures.

Example 14.7 (Dirac system with positive mass) Let $p = \beta$ and q = 0 for some positive constant $\beta > 0$. Under these assumptions, the system (14.13) simplifies to

$$f'_{2} + \beta f_{1} = zf_{1},$$

-f'_{1} - \beta f_{2} = zf_{2}. (14.21)

For $z \in \mathbb{C}_+$ and $k \in \mathbb{C}_+$ with $k^2 = z^2 - \beta^2$, we find a Weyl solution $\psi(z, \cdot)$ explicitly given by

$$\psi(z,x) = \begin{pmatrix} ik\\ z-\beta \end{pmatrix} e^{ikx},$$
(14.22)

so that the corresponding Weyl–Titchmarsh function m can be written as

$$m(z) = \frac{\mathrm{i}k}{\beta + z} = \frac{\beta - z}{\mathrm{i}k}.$$
(14.23)

We note that *m* has an analytic extension to zero with m(0) = -1 and that the corresponding spectral measure ρ is given by

$$\rho(B) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{B \setminus (-\beta,\beta)} \sqrt{\frac{\lambda - \beta}{\lambda + \beta}} d\lambda.$$
(14.24)

By transforming the Dirac system (14.13) to a canonical system (D.4), we are able to apply Theorem 14.4 to Dirac operators. For the sake of keeping calculations simple, we will restrict our considerations to the cases of diagonal and off-diagonal potential matrices, that is, when either q = 0 or p = 0. We begin with the latter case, so that the potential matrix has the form

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & q \\ q & 0 \end{pmatrix}. \tag{14.25}$$

It is not difficult to see that the potential matrix of a Dirac system is of this form if and only if the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m is odd, which in turn is equivalent to the

corresponding spectral measure ρ being even. In order to state the main result of this section, we also introduce the functions

$$q(x) = \exp\left(-\int_0^x q(s)ds\right), \qquad Q(x) = \frac{q(x)}{(\int_0^x q(s)^2 ds)^{1/2}}, \qquad (14.26)$$

and note that we continue to use β for an arbitrary positive constant.

Theorem 14.8 An even positive Borel measure ρ on \mathbb{R} with (1.13) is the spectral measure of a Dirac system with potential of the form (14.25) satisfying $1/q \in L^2[0, \infty)$ and

$$\int_{1}^{\infty} \left(\mathcal{Q}(x) - \frac{2\beta}{\mathcal{Q}(x)} \right)^{2} dx < \infty$$
(14.27)

if and only if all the following conditions hold:

(i) The transfer function Φ_{ρ} is well-defined on $[0, \infty)$ by

$$\Phi_{\rho}(x) = \int_{[0,\infty)} \frac{1 - \cos(x\lambda)}{\lambda^2} d\rho(\lambda)$$
(14.28)

and belongs to $H^2_{loc}[0,\infty)$.

- (ii) The support of ρ is discrete in $(-\beta, \beta)$, does not contain zero and satisfies (1.20).
- (iii) The absolutely continuous part ρ_{ac} of ρ on $(-\infty, -\beta) \cup (\beta, \infty)$ satisfies (1.21).

Proof For a Dirac system with potential matrix of the form (14.25) we define the matrix-valued function U_0 on $[0, \infty)$ by

$$U_0(x) = \begin{pmatrix} e^{\int_0^x q(s)ds} & 0\\ 0 & e^{-\int_0^x q(s)ds} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} q(x)^{-1} & 0\\ 0 & q(x) \end{pmatrix},$$

which solves the system (14.13) with z = 0. Using this solution, we introduce the Hamiltonian *h* by setting

$$h(x) = U_0(x)^* U_0(x) = \begin{pmatrix} q(x)^{-2} & 0\\ 0 & q(x)^2 \end{pmatrix}.$$

It is straightforward to verify that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the Dirac system then coincides with the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the Hamiltonian *h*. In fact, the solution $\psi_h(z, \cdot)$ for the corresponding canonical system defined as in (D.7) gives a Weyl solution $\psi(z, \cdot)$ for the Dirac system by setting

$$\psi(z, x) = U_0(x)\psi_h(z, x);$$

see [91, Sect. 6.4] for example. Applying Theorem 14.4 then shows that the corresponding spectral measure ρ satisfies conditions (ii) and (iii) if and only if the Hamiltonian h satisfies $h_{11} \in L^1[0, \infty)$ and (14.12). Taking into account that det h = 1

and that the set Ω defined in (14.2) is empty in this case, the latter is equivalent to $1/q \in L^2[0, \infty)$ and (14.27). Finally, in view of [36, Theorem 6.3, Theorem 14.4 and Equations (2.23) and (4.2)], it suffices to mention that condition (i) is nothing but the local solvability condition ensuring that ρ is indeed the spectral measure of a Dirac system (the latter goes back to work of M. G. Krein on Krein systems [77]; see also [36, Sect. 12] for a detailed exposition of this theory) with potential matrix of the form (14.25) since ρ is even.

Remark 14.9 It is also possible to obtain an analogue statement for Dirac systems with diagonal potential matrices from Theorem 14.8 by using the following simple observation: If m is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the Dirac system

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} f' + \begin{pmatrix} p & 0 \\ 0 & -p \end{pmatrix} f = zf$$
(14.29)

and \tilde{m} is the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the Dirac system

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} f' + \begin{pmatrix} 0 & p \\ p & 0 \end{pmatrix} f = zf,$$
(14.30)

then these functions are related via

$$\tilde{m}(z) = \frac{m(z) - 1}{m(z) + 1}.$$
(14.31)

The condition that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function \tilde{m} is odd (that the corresponding spectral measure $\tilde{\rho}$ is even) turns into the condition

$$m(-z)m(z) = 1$$
 (14.32)

on the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m in the diagonal case.

Remark 14.10 As a final remark, let us mention that one may also apply Theorem 14.8 to one-dimensional Schrödinger operators by using the well-known supersymmetry relations (see [36, Sect. 15] for example).

Appendix A: Meromorphic functions and trace formulas, I

Our main goal here is to prove Theorem A.1, an auxiliary technical result for application in the proof of the relative trace formula in Sect. 5. To this end, let us first recall (see [83, Lecture 16] for example) that an entire function Φ belongs to the *Cartwright class* if it is of finite exponential type and satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log_{+} |\Phi(\lambda)|}{1 + \lambda^{2}} d\lambda < \infty, \tag{A.1}$$

where \log_+ is the positive part of the logarithm. We are also going to use the two functions F_1 and F_2 defined on $(0, 1) \cup (1, \infty)$ by (5.10) in Sect. 5 (their crucial properties are collected in Appendix C).

Theorem A.1 Let $\alpha > 0$ and let a be a meromorphic function on \mathbb{C}_+ with $a(i\sqrt{\alpha}) = 1$ and only simple zeros and poles. Suppose that a can be written as

$$a(k) = \frac{\Phi_{+}(k^{2} + \alpha)}{\Phi_{-}(k^{2} + \alpha)} \prod_{n=1}^{N} \frac{G_{+,n}(k)}{G_{-,n}(k)}$$
(A.2)

for some $N \in \mathbb{N}$ and functions $\Phi_{\pm}, G_{\pm,1}, \ldots, G_{\pm,N}$, where:

- (i) The real entire functions Φ_{\pm} are of Cartwright class with $\Phi_{\pm}(0) = 1$ and only real and simple zeros.
- (ii) The functions $G_{\pm,1}, \ldots, G_{\pm,N}$ are meromorphic on \mathbb{C}_+ but not identically zero and such that $\operatorname{Im} G_{\pm,n}(k) \ge 0$ when $\operatorname{Re} k > 0$ and $\operatorname{Im} G_{\pm,n}(k) \le 0$ when $\operatorname{Re} k < 0$ for all $n = 1, \ldots, N$.

Then the limit $a(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} a(\xi + i\epsilon)$ exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$, satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{|\log|a(\xi)||}{1+\xi^4} d\xi < \infty, \tag{A.3}$$

and the identities

$$\dot{a}(i\sqrt{\alpha}) = \frac{2i\alpha}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|a(\xi)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^2} d\xi + \frac{i}{\sqrt{\alpha}} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_1\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_1\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right), \quad (A.4)$$
$$\ddot{a}(i\sqrt{\alpha}) - \dot{a}(i\sqrt{\alpha})^2 - \frac{i}{\sqrt{\alpha}} \dot{a}(i\sqrt{\alpha}) = \frac{8\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^2 \log|a(\xi)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} d\xi$$

$$\sqrt[]{\alpha} \qquad \pi \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}} (\xi^{2} + \alpha)^{3} + \frac{1}{\alpha} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{2}\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{2}\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right),$$
(A.5)

hold, where $Z = {\kappa > 0 | a(i\kappa) = 0}$ and $P = {\eta > 0 | a(i\eta) = \infty}$.

The proof of this theorem will rely on several ingredients. We begin with a factorization of some meromorphic functions that is essentially due to B. Simon [96].

Theorem A.2 Let $\kappa_0 > 0$ and let G be a meromorphic function on \mathbb{C}_+ with $\pm G(i\kappa_0) > 0$ and such that $\operatorname{Im} G(k) \ge 0$ when $\operatorname{Re} k > 0$ and $\operatorname{Im} G(k) \le 0$ when $\operatorname{Re} k < 0$. Then the limit $G(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} G(\xi + i\epsilon)$ exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$, satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{|\log |G(\xi)||}{1+\xi^2} d\xi < \infty, \tag{A.6}$$

and the function G admits the factorization

$$G(k) = \pm B(k) \exp\left(\frac{\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1+k\xi}{k-\xi} \frac{\log|G(\xi)|}{1+\xi^2} d\xi\right),\tag{A.7}$$

where the meromorphic function B is the Blaschke-type product given by

$$B(k) = \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \prod_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} \frac{\kappa_0 - \kappa}{|\kappa_0 - \kappa|} \frac{k - i\kappa}{k + i\kappa} \prod_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} \frac{\kappa_0 - \eta}{|\kappa_0 - \eta|} \frac{k + i\eta}{k - i\eta}$$
(A.8)

with $Z = \{\kappa > 0 | G(i\kappa) = 0\}$ and $P = \{\eta > 0 | G(i\eta) = \infty\}$, and the convergence holds locally uniformly on \mathbb{C}_+ away from the poles of G.

Proof This follows from [96, Theorem 1.1] applied to the function $G \circ \varphi$ on \mathbb{D} , where \mathbb{D} is the open unit disc in the complex plane and $\varphi : \mathbb{D} \to \mathbb{C}_+$ is given by

$$\varphi(z) = i\kappa_0 \frac{1-z}{1+z} = \kappa_0 \frac{2 \operatorname{Im} z}{1+|z|^2 + 2\operatorname{Re} z} + i\kappa_0 \frac{1-|z|^2}{1+|z|^2 + 2\operatorname{Re} z}.$$

Note that the limit in our Blaschke-type product in (A.8) is slightly different to the one in [96, Theorem 1.1]. However, as also mentioned in the proof of [96, Theorem 1.1], they are indeed the same in view of [96, Theorem 2.1]. \Box

We will also need some more results about real entire functions of Cartwright class. The first one is a technical fact, which is probably known to experts, but we were not able to locate it explicitly in the literature.

Lemma A.3 Let Φ be a real entire function of Cartwright class with $\Phi(0) = 1$ and only real and simple zeros. For each r > 0, define the polynomial p_r by

$$p_r(z) = \prod_{\substack{\lambda \in \Lambda \\ |\lambda| < r}} \left(1 - \frac{z}{\lambda} \right), \tag{A.9}$$

where Λ is the set of zeros of Φ . Then there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$|\log|p_r(z)|| \le C|z|(\log(1+|z|)+1) + |\log|\Phi(z)||$$
(A.10)

for all r > 0 and all $z \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \Lambda$.

Proof Since Φ is an entire function of Cartwright class, one has

$$M = \lim_{r \to \infty} \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \Lambda \\ |\lambda| < r}} \frac{1}{\lambda}, \qquad \qquad \sup_{r > 0} \left| \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \Lambda \\ |\lambda| < r}} \frac{1}{\lambda} \right| \le C_0,$$

for some constants $M, C_0 \in \mathbb{R}$; see [83, Theorem 1 in Lecture 17]. Moreover, by the Hadamard theorem, the function Φ can be written as

$$\Phi(z) = e^{-Mz} \prod_{\lambda \in \Lambda} \left(1 - \frac{z}{\lambda} \right) e^{\frac{z}{\lambda}}.$$
 (A.11)

🖉 Springer

Because the polynomials p_r admit the similar factorization

$$p_r(z) = \exp\left(-\sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \Lambda \\ |\lambda| < r}} \frac{z}{\lambda}\right) \prod_{\substack{\lambda \in \Lambda \\ |\lambda| < r}} \left(1 - \frac{z}{\lambda}\right) e^{\frac{z}{\lambda}}, \tag{A.12}$$

one also gets

$$\frac{\Phi(z)}{p_r(z)} = \exp\left(-Mz + \sum_{\substack{\lambda \in \Lambda \\ |\lambda| < r}} \frac{z}{\lambda}\right) \prod_{\substack{\lambda \in \Lambda \\ |\lambda| \ge r}} \left(1 - \frac{z}{\lambda}\right) e^{\frac{z}{\lambda}}$$

away from the set Λ . Applying [83, Theorem 2 in Lecture 4] to estimate the canonical product on the right-hand side then yields

$$\log \left| \frac{\Phi(z)}{p_r(z)} \right| \le 2C_0 |z| + C_1 |z| \left(\int_0^{|z|} \frac{n_r(t)}{t^2} dt + |z| \int_{|z|}^\infty \frac{n_r(t)}{t^3} dt \right)$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \Lambda$, where $C_1 = 12e$ is an absolute constant and

$$n_r(t) = \#\{\lambda \in \Lambda \mid r \le |\lambda| \le t\} \le \#\{\lambda \in \Lambda \mid |\lambda| \le t\} = n(t).$$

However, as the function Φ is of Cartwright class, one has $n(t) \le C_2 t$ for some positive constant C_2 ; see [83, Theorem 1 in Lecture 17]. From this we get

$$\begin{aligned} -\log|p_r(z)| &= \log \left| \frac{\Phi(z)}{p_r(z)} \right| - \log|\Phi(z)| \\ &\leq 2C_0|z| + C_1C_2|z|(\log(1+|z|) + |\log\lambda_0| + 1) + |\log|\Phi(z)||, \\ (A.13) \end{aligned}$$

where $\lambda_0 = \min_{\lambda \in \Lambda} |\lambda| > 0$, so that n(t) = 0 when $t < \lambda_0$. The same estimate for the canonical product representing p_r in (A.12) gives

$$\log|p_r(z)| \le C_0|z| + C_1|z| \left(\int_0^{|z|} \frac{m_r(t)}{t^2} dt + |z| \int_{|z|}^\infty \frac{m_r(t)}{t^3} dt \right)$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \Lambda$, where

$$m_r(t) = \#\{\lambda \in \Lambda \mid |\lambda| < r, \ |\lambda| \le t\} \le n(t) \le C_2 t.$$

In a similar way as above, this results in the bound

$$\log |p_r(z)| \le C_0 |z| + C_1 C_2 |z| (\log(1+|z|) + |\log \lambda_0| + 1),$$

which, together with (A.13), implies (A.10) for some constant C > 0.

With this auxiliary result, we are now able to establish some identities for real entire functions of Cartwright class with only real and simple zeros.

Theorem A.4 Let Φ be a real entire function of Cartwright class with $\Phi(0) = 1$ and only real and simple zeros. Then for every $\alpha > 0$ one has

$$\dot{\Phi}(0) = \frac{\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log |\Phi(\xi^2 + \alpha)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^2} d\xi + \frac{1}{2\alpha} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} F_1\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right),$$
(A.14)
$$\dot{\Phi}(0) - \alpha \ddot{\Phi}(0) + \alpha \dot{\Phi}(0)^2 = \frac{2\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^2 \log |\Phi(\xi^2 + \alpha)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} d\xi + \frac{1}{4\alpha} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right),$$
(A.15)

where $Z = \{\kappa > 0 \mid \Phi(-\kappa^2 + \alpha) = 0\}.$

Proof For each fixed $\alpha > 0$, the entire function Φ admits the representation

$$\Phi(k^2 + \alpha) = \lim_{r \to \infty} C_r \exp\left(\frac{i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1 + k\xi}{k - \xi} \frac{\log|p_r(\xi^2 + \alpha)|}{1 + \xi^2} d\xi\right) \prod_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \kappa < \sqrt{r + \alpha}}} \frac{k - i\kappa}{k + i\kappa},$$
(A.16)

where C_r are some complex constants with $|C_r| = 1$, the polynomials p_r are defined in (A.9) and the convergence holds locally uniformly for all $k \in \mathbb{C}_+$. More specifically, since the zero set $\{k \in \mathbb{C}_+ | p_r(k^2 + \alpha) = 0\}$ coincides with the set $\{i\kappa | \kappa \in \mathbb{Z}, \kappa < \sqrt{r + \alpha}\}$ whenever $r > \alpha$, for sufficiently large r one has the Nevan-linna factorization [94, Theorem 6.13]

$$p_r(k^2 + \alpha) = C_r \exp\left(\frac{\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1 + k\xi}{k - \xi} \frac{\log|p_r(\xi^2 + \alpha)|}{1 + \xi^2} d\xi\right) \prod_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \kappa < \sqrt{r + \alpha}}} \frac{k - \mathrm{i}\kappa}{k + \mathrm{i}\kappa} \quad (A.17)$$

on the upper complex half-plane, where C_r is some complex constant with $|C_r| = 1$. In view of [83, Remark 2 in Lecture 17], this gives the claimed representation.

By taking the logarithm of the absolute value of (A.17) at $k = i\sqrt{\alpha}$, we first get the identity

$$0 = \frac{\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log |p_r(\xi^2 + \alpha)|}{\xi^2 + \alpha} d\xi + \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \kappa < \sqrt{r+\alpha}}} \log \left| \frac{\kappa - \sqrt{\alpha}}{\kappa + \sqrt{\alpha}} \right|.$$
(A.18)

Furthermore, taking the logarithmic derivative of (A.16) gives

$$2k\frac{\dot{\Phi}(k^2+\alpha)}{\Phi(k^2+\alpha)} = \lim_{r \to \infty} -\frac{i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|p_r(\xi^2+\alpha)|}{(k-\xi)^2} d\xi + \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \kappa < \sqrt{r+\alpha}}} \frac{2i\kappa}{k^2+\kappa^2}$$
(A.19)

for all k near $i\sqrt{\alpha}$ (such that $\Phi(k^2 + \alpha) \neq 0$) and evaluating at $k = i\sqrt{\alpha}$ yields (take into account that Φ is a real entire function)

$$2\sqrt{\alpha}\dot{\Phi}(0) = \lim_{r \to \infty} -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{(\xi^2 - \alpha)\log|p_r(\xi^2 + \alpha)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^2} d\xi + \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \kappa < \sqrt{r+\alpha}}} \frac{2\kappa}{\kappa^2 - \alpha}$$

After adding (A.18) divided by $\sqrt{\alpha}$ to the limit, we end up with

$$2\sqrt{\alpha}\dot{\Phi}(0) = \lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{2\alpha}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|p_r(\xi^2 + \alpha)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^2} d\xi + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\alpha}} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \kappa < \sqrt{r+\alpha}}} F_1\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right). \quad (A.20)$$

Differentiating (A.19) once more and evaluating at $k = i\sqrt{\alpha}$ yields

$$\begin{aligned} 2\dot{\Phi}(0) - 4\alpha \ddot{\Phi}(0) + 4\alpha \dot{\Phi}(0)^2 \\ = \lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{2\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{(3\xi^2 - \alpha) \log |p_r(\xi^2 + \alpha)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} d\xi + \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \kappa < \sqrt{r + \alpha}}} \frac{4\sqrt{\alpha}\kappa}{(\kappa^2 - \alpha)^2}, \end{aligned}$$

which, after adding (A.20) divided by $\sqrt{\alpha}$, becomes

$$4\dot{\Phi}(0) - 4\alpha \ddot{\Phi}(0) + 4\alpha \dot{\Phi}(0)^{2}$$
$$= \lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{8\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log|p_{r}(\xi^{2} + \alpha)|}{(\xi^{2} + \alpha)^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\alpha} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \kappa < \sqrt{r+\alpha}}} F_{2}\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right).$$
(A.21)

Finally, because of the asymptotics of the functions F_1 and F_2 at ∞ (see Appendix C) and the uniform bound on the polynomials p_r in Lemma A.3, we can pass to the limit $r \rightarrow \infty$ in (A.20) and (A.21) to arrive at the claimed identities.

We are now in position to prove the main result of this appendix.

Proof of Theorem A.1 Choose a $\kappa_0 > 0$ such that $i\kappa_0$ is neither a zero nor a pole of $G_{\pm,n}$ for all n = 1, ..., N and define the meromorphic function Q on \mathbb{C}_+ by

$$Q(k) = \prod_{n=1}^{N} \frac{G_{+,n}(k)}{G_{-,n}(k)}.$$
(A.22)

Since the functions $G_{\pm,1}, \ldots, G_{\pm,N}$ all satisfy the requirements of Theorem A.2, it follows readily that the limit $Q(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} Q(\xi + i\epsilon)$ exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ and that this limit satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{|\log |Q(\xi)||}{1+\xi^2} d\xi < \infty.$$
(A.23)

D Springer

Moreover, Theorem A.2 guarantees that the function Q admits the factorization

$$Q(k) = \operatorname{sgn}(Q(i\kappa_0)) \exp\left(\frac{i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1+k\xi}{k-\xi} \frac{\log |Q(\xi)|}{1+\xi^2} d\xi\right) \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \prod_{n=1}^{N} \frac{B_{+,n,\delta}(k)}{B_{-,n,\delta}(k)}, \quad (A.24)$$

where the rational functions $B_{\pm,n,\delta}$ are given by

$$B_{\pm,n,\delta}(k) = \prod_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{\pm,n} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} \frac{\kappa_0 - \kappa}{|\kappa_0 - \kappa|} \frac{k - i\kappa}{k + i\kappa} \prod_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P}_{\pm,n} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} \frac{\kappa_0 - \eta}{|\kappa_0 - \eta|} \frac{k + i\eta}{k - i\eta}$$

with $Z_{\pm,n} = \{\kappa > 0 | G_{\pm,n}(i\kappa) = 0\}$ and $P_{\pm,n} = \{\eta > 0 | G_{\pm,n}(i\eta) = \infty\}$, and the convergence holds locally uniformly on \mathbb{C}_+ away from the zeros and poles of the functions $G_{\pm,1}, \ldots, G_{\pm,N}$. In fact, because $i\sqrt{\alpha}$ is neither a zero nor a pole of Q by our assumptions, we can remove $\sqrt{\alpha}$ from all the sets $Z_{\pm,1}, \ldots, Z_{\pm,N}$ and $P_{\pm,1}, \ldots, P_{\pm,N}$, since the corresponding factors just cancel out anyway. As a consequence, the convergence also holds locally uniformly near $i\sqrt{\alpha}$. This allows us to take the logarithmic derivative of (A.24) near $i\sqrt{\alpha}$ and arrive at

$$\dot{Q}(i\sqrt{\alpha}) = \frac{2i\alpha}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log |Q(\xi)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^2} d\xi + \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \frac{i}{\sqrt{\alpha}} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \left(\sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{+,n} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_1\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{-,n} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_1\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) + \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P}_{-,n} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_1\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) \right)$$
(A.25)

in the same way as in the proof of Theorem A.4 (by also using the identity

$$0 = \frac{\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log |Q(\xi)|}{\xi^2 + \alpha} d\xi + \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \left(\sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{+,n} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} \log \left| \frac{\kappa - \sqrt{\alpha}}{\kappa + \sqrt{\alpha}} \right| \right) \\ - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathcal{P}_{+,n} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} \log \left| \frac{\eta - \sqrt{\alpha}}{\eta + \sqrt{\alpha}} \right| - \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{-,n} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} \log \left| \frac{\kappa - \sqrt{\alpha}}{\kappa + \sqrt{\alpha}} \right| + \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathcal{P}_{-,n} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} \log \left| \frac{\eta - \sqrt{\alpha}}{\eta + \sqrt{\alpha}} \right| \right)$$
(A.26)

obtained from (A.24) after taking the logarithm of the absolute value at $k = i\sqrt{\alpha}$. Differentiating the logarithmic derivative of Q once more and evaluating at $k = i\sqrt{\alpha}$, as in the proof of Theorem A.4, yields

$$\ddot{Q}(i\sqrt{\alpha}) - \dot{Q}(i\sqrt{\alpha})^2 - \frac{i}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\dot{Q}(i\sqrt{\alpha}) =$$

🖉 Springer

$$= \frac{8\sqrt{\alpha}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^2 \log |Q(\xi)|}{(\xi^2 + \alpha)^3} d\xi + \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \frac{1}{\alpha} \sum_{n=1}^N \left(\sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{+,n} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P}_{+,n} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_2\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) - \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}_{-,n} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_2\left(\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) + \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P}_{-,n} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_2\left(\frac{\eta}{\sqrt{\alpha}}\right) \right).$$
(A.27)

It remains to notice that the limit $a(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} a(\xi + i\epsilon)$ also exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ because Φ_{\pm} are entire functions. The limit satisfies (A.3) due to (A.23) and condition (A.1) for entire functions of Cartwright class. By combining the identities we proved for Q with the ones we get from Theorem A.4 applied to the functions Φ_{\pm} , one obtains the claimed identities after taking into account cancellations in the sums and that a has only simple zeros and poles.

Appendix B: Meromorphic functions and trace formulas, II

For the proof of the relative trace formula in Sect. 8 we need another auxiliary technical result that is somewhat different to the one in Appendix A. To this end, we are first going to establish some more identities for a real entire function Φ of Cartwright class that also involve its exponential type τ , which is given by

$$\tau = \limsup_{s \to \infty} \frac{\log |\Phi(is)|}{s} \tag{B.1}$$

under our assumptions on Φ (see [83, Lecture 16], [94, Theorem 6.18] for example). As in Sect. 8, we fix $\beta > 0$ and let ζ be the rational function given by

$$\zeta(k) = \beta \frac{1+k^2}{1-k^2},$$
(B.2)

mapping the upper complex half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ conformally onto $\mathbb{C}_+ \cup (-\beta, \beta) \cup \mathbb{C}_-$. We also continue to use the functions F_1 and F_2 defined by (5.10).

Theorem B.1 Let Φ be a real entire function of Cartwright class with $\Phi(0) = 1$ and only real and simple zeros. Then for every $\beta > 0$ one has

$$-\tau = \frac{1}{\pi\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|\Phi(\zeta(\xi))|}{1+\xi^2} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} \log\left|\frac{\kappa-1}{\kappa+1}\right|, \quad (B.3)$$

$$\dot{\Phi}(0) - \tau = \frac{2}{\pi\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log |\Phi(\zeta(\xi))|}{(1+\xi^2)^2} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} F_1(\kappa),$$
(B.4)

$$-\beta \ddot{\Phi}(0) + \beta \dot{\Phi}(0)^2 - 2\tau = \frac{8}{\pi\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^2 \log |\Phi(\zeta(\xi))|}{(1+\xi^2)^3} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} F_2(\kappa), \qquad (B.5)$$

where $Z = {\kappa > 0 | \Phi \circ \zeta(i\kappa) = 0}$ and τ is the exponential type of Φ .

Proof The polynomials p_r defined in Lemma A.3 converge locally uniformly to Φ as $r \to \infty$ in view of [83, Remark 2 in Lecture 17]. For large enough $r > \beta$, the zero set Z and { $\kappa > 0 | p_r \circ \zeta(i\kappa) = 0$ } coincide and hence the rational function $p_r \circ \zeta$ admits the Nevanlinna factorization [94, Theorem 6.13]

$$p_r(\zeta(k)) = C_r \exp\left(\frac{\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{1+k\xi}{k-\xi} \frac{\log|p_r(\zeta(\xi))|}{1+\xi^2} d\xi\right) \prod_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{k-\mathrm{i}\kappa}{k+\mathrm{i}\kappa}$$
(B.6)

on the upper complex half-plane, where C_r is some complex constant with $|C_r| = 1$. Taking the logarithm of the absolute value of (B.6) at k = i yields the identity

$$0 = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log |p_r(\zeta(\xi))|}{1 + \xi^2} d\xi + \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} \log \left| \frac{\kappa - 1}{\kappa + 1} \right|.$$
(B.7)

Now applying [13, Theorem 8.2.1] to the function $\tilde{\Phi}(z) = e^{Mz} \Phi(z)$, which is the canonical product in (A.11), and taking into account that Φ is a real entire function of Cartwright class, the exponential type of Φ is given by

$$-\tau = \lim_{R \to \infty} \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{-R}^{R} \frac{\log |\tilde{\Phi}(\lambda)|}{\lambda^2} d\lambda$$

$$= \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{-\beta}^{\beta} \frac{\log |\Phi(\lambda)| - \dot{\Phi}(0)\lambda}{\lambda^2} d\lambda + \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus [-\beta,\beta]} \frac{\log |\Phi(\lambda)|}{\lambda^2} d\lambda.$$
 (B.8)

Due to locally uniform convergence of the polynomials p_r to Φ as well as the uniform bound in Lemma A.3, the first integral in (B.8) can be written as

$$\int_{-\beta}^{\beta} \frac{\log |\Phi(\lambda)| - \dot{\Phi}(0)\lambda}{\lambda^2} d\lambda = \lim_{r \to \infty} \int_{-\beta}^{\beta} \frac{\log |p_r(\lambda)| - \dot{p}_r(0)\lambda}{\lambda^2} d\lambda.$$

Notice that the uniform estimate in the above integral near zero is ensured by the normalization $\Phi(0) = p_r(0) = 1$ and the locally uniform convergence of the corresponding second derivatives. The second integral in (B.8) exists because Φ is of Cartwright class and becomes

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus[-\beta,\beta]} \frac{\log|\Phi(\lambda)|}{|\lambda|\sqrt{\lambda^2 - \beta^2}} d\lambda + \int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus[-\beta,\beta]} \log|\Phi(\lambda)| \left(\frac{1}{\lambda^2} - \frac{1}{|\lambda|\sqrt{\lambda^2 - \beta^2}}\right) d\lambda \\ &= \frac{1}{\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|\Phi(\zeta(\xi))|}{1 + \xi^2} d\xi + \lim_{r \to \infty} \int_{\mathbb{R}\setminus[-\beta,\beta]} \log|p_r(\lambda)| \left(\frac{1}{\lambda^2} - \frac{1}{|\lambda|\sqrt{\lambda^2 - \beta^2}}\right) d\lambda, \end{split}$$

where we performed a transformation $\lambda = \zeta(\xi)$ and passing to the limit is justified by the uniform bound in Lemma A.3. After adding up in (B.8), we get

$$-\tau = \frac{1}{\pi\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|\Phi(\zeta(\xi))|}{1+\xi^2} d\xi - \lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R} \setminus [-\beta,\beta]} \frac{\log|p_r(\lambda)|}{|\lambda|\sqrt{\lambda^2 - \beta^2}} d\lambda,$$

where we also took into account that p_r has zero exponential type (apply [13, Theorem 8.2.1] to p_r). It remains to perform a transformation $\lambda = \zeta(\xi)$ and use (B.7) to arrive at the first identity (B.3).

Taking the logarithmic derivative of (B.6) gives

$$\frac{\dot{\zeta}(k)\dot{p}_{r}(\zeta(k))}{p_{r}(\zeta(k))} = -\frac{i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|p_{r}(\zeta(\xi))|}{(k-\xi)^{2}} d\xi + \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{2i\kappa}{k^{2}+\kappa^{2}}$$
(B.9)

for all k near i (such that $p_r \circ \zeta(k) \neq 0$) and evaluating at k = i yields (take into account that p_r is a real polynomial)

$$\dot{p}_r(0) = \frac{1}{\pi\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{(1-\xi^2)\log|p_r(\zeta(\xi))|}{(1+\xi^2)^2} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{2\kappa}{\kappa^2 - 1}.$$
(B.10)

Because the polynomials p_r obey the uniform bound in Lemma A.3, we are able to pass to the limit $r \rightarrow \infty$ to obtain

$$\dot{\Phi}(0) = \frac{1}{\pi\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{(1-\xi^2) \log |\Phi(\zeta(\xi))|}{(1+\xi^2)^2} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{2\kappa}{\kappa^2 - 1}$$

and after adding (B.3) we end up with the second identity (B.4). Differentiating (B.9) once more and evaluating at k = i yields

$$-\dot{p}_{r}(0) - \beta \ddot{p}_{r}(0) + \beta \dot{p}_{r}(0)^{2}$$

= $\frac{2}{\pi\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{(3\xi^{2} - 1)\log|p_{r}(\zeta(\xi))|}{(1 + \xi^{2})^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{4\kappa}{(\kappa^{2} - 1)^{2}},$

which, after adding (B.10) and subtracting (B.7) divided by β , becomes

$$-\beta \ddot{p}_{r}(0) + \beta \dot{p}_{r}(0)^{2}$$

= $-\frac{2}{\pi\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{(1-\xi^{2})^{2} \log|p_{r}(\zeta(\xi))|}{(1+\xi^{2})^{3}} d\xi + \frac{1}{\beta} \sum_{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{2\kappa^{3}+2\kappa}{(\kappa^{2}-1)^{2}} - \log\left|\frac{\kappa-1}{\kappa+1}\right|.$

Due to the bound in Lemma A.3, we may pass to the limit $r \to \infty$ and obtain

$$\begin{aligned} &-\beta\ddot{\Phi}(0)+\beta\dot{\Phi}(0)^2\\ &=-\frac{2}{\pi\beta}\int_{\mathbb{R}}\frac{(1-\xi^2)^2\log|\Phi(\zeta(\xi))|}{(1+\xi^2)^3}d\xi+\frac{1}{\beta}\sum_{\kappa\in Z}\frac{2\kappa^3+2\kappa}{(\kappa^2-1)^2}-\log\left|\frac{\kappa-1}{\kappa+1}\right|.\end{aligned}$$

It remains to add (B.3) twice to get the last identity (B.5).

The main result of this appendix now follows in a similar way as Theorem A.1.

Theorem B.2 Let $\beta > 0$ and let a be a meromorphic function on \mathbb{C}_+ with a(i) = 1 and only simple zeros and poles. Suppose that a can be written as

$$a(k) = \frac{\Phi_{+}(\zeta(k))}{\Phi_{-}(\zeta(k))} \prod_{n=1}^{N} \frac{G_{+,n}(k)}{G_{-,n}(k)}$$
(B.11)

for some $N \in \mathbb{N}$ and functions $\Phi_{\pm}, G_{\pm,1}, \ldots, G_{\pm,N}$, where:

- (i) The real entire functions Φ_{\pm} are of Cartwright class with $\Phi_{\pm}(0) = 1$ and only real and simple zeros.
- (ii) The functions $G_{\pm,1}, \ldots, G_{\pm,N}$ are meromorphic on \mathbb{C}_+ but not identically zero and such that $\operatorname{Im} G_{\pm,n}(k) \ge 0$ when $\operatorname{Re} k > 0$ and $\operatorname{Im} G_{\pm,n}(k) \le 0$ when $\operatorname{Re} k < 0$ for all $n = 1, \ldots, N$.

Then the limit $a(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} a(\xi + i\epsilon)$ exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$, satisfies

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{|\log|a(\xi)||}{1+\xi^2} d\xi < \infty, \tag{B.12}$$

and the identities

$$\beta(\tau_{-} - \tau_{+}) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|a(\xi)|}{1 + \xi^{2}} d\xi + \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} \log \left| \frac{\kappa - 1}{\kappa + 1} \right| - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} \log \left| \frac{\eta - 1}{\eta + 1} \right|, \quad (B.13)$$

$$\dot{a}(\mathbf{i}) + \mathbf{i}\beta(\tau_{-} - \tau_{+}) = \frac{2\mathbf{i}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\log|a(\xi)|}{(1+\xi^{2})^{2}} d\xi + \mathbf{i} \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbf{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{1}(\kappa) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbf{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{1}(\eta),$$
(B.14)

$$\ddot{a}(\mathbf{i}) - \dot{a}(\mathbf{i})^{2} - \mathbf{i}\dot{a}(\mathbf{i}) + 2\beta(\tau_{-} - \tau_{+}) = \frac{8}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\xi^{2} \log |a(\xi)|}{(1 + \xi^{2})^{3}} d\xi + \lim_{\delta \downarrow 0} \sum_{\substack{\kappa \in \mathbb{Z} \\ \delta < \kappa < 1/\delta}} F_{2}(\kappa) - \sum_{\substack{\eta \in \mathbb{P} \\ \delta < \eta < 1/\delta}} F_{2}(\eta),$$
(B.15)

hold, where $Z = \{\kappa > 0 \mid a(i\kappa) = 0\}$, $P = \{\eta > 0 \mid a(i\eta) = \infty\}$ and τ_{\pm} are the exponential types of Φ_{\pm} .

Proof We have seen in the proof of Theorem A.1 that for the meromorphic function Q defined on \mathbb{C}_+ by (A.22) the limit $Q(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} Q(\xi + i\epsilon)$ exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ and satisfies (A.23). Moreover, the identities (A.25), (A.26) and (A.27) hold with $\alpha = 1$. It remains to notice that the limit $a(\xi) = \lim_{\epsilon \downarrow 0} a(\xi + i\epsilon)$ also exists and is nonzero for almost all $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ because Φ_{\pm} are entire functions. The limit satisfies (B.12) due to (A.23) and condition (A.1) for entire functions of Cartwright class. By combining the identities (A.25), (A.26) and (A.27) for Q with

the ones we get from Theorem B.1 applied to the functions Φ_{\pm} , one obtains the claimed identities after taking into account cancellations in the sums and that *a* has only simple zeros and poles.

Appendix C: Properties of F₁ and F₂

The purpose of this appendix is to collect a few facts about the functions F_1 and F_2 , which appear in several trace formulas throughout this article. These two functions are defined on $(0, 1) \cup (1, \infty)$ by

$$F_1(s) = \frac{2s}{s^2 - 1} + \log\left|\frac{s - 1}{s + 1}\right|, \qquad F_2(s) = \frac{2s^3 + 2s}{(s^2 - 1)^2} + \log\left|\frac{s - 1}{s + 1}\right|.$$
(C.1)

After computing the respective derivatives

$$F'_1(s) = -\frac{4}{(s^2 - 1)^2}, \qquad F'_2(s) = -\frac{16s^2}{(s^2 - 1)^3}, \quad (C.2)$$

we see that F_1 is strictly decreasing on (0, 1) and on $(1, \infty)$, whereas F_2 is strictly increasing on (0, 1) and strictly decreasing on $(1, \infty)$. Because $F_2(s)$ tends to zero as $s \to 0$ and as $s \to \infty$, it follows that F_2 takes only positive values.

In order to estimate the function F_1 , we first write it as

$$F_1(s) = \int_s^\infty \frac{4}{(r^2 - 1)^2} dr$$
(C.3)

for $s \in (1, \infty)$, and then estimate the integrand to obtain

$$\frac{4}{3s^3} = \int_s^\infty \frac{4}{r^4} dr < F_1(s) < \int_s^\infty \frac{4r}{(r^2 - 1)^{5/2}} dr = \frac{4}{3(s^2 - 1)^{3/2}}.$$
 (C.4)

Of course, this readily gives the asymptotics

$$F_1(s) = \frac{4}{3s^3} + o(s^{-3}) \tag{C.5}$$

as $s \to \infty$. On the other side, one has the estimate

$$-4s - \frac{s^2}{2} = -\int_0^s 4 + r \, dr < F_1(s) = \int_0^s -\frac{4}{(1-r^2)^2} dr < -4s \tag{C.6}$$

for s close enough to zero, which yields the asymptotics $-4s/F_1(s) \rightarrow 1$ as $s \rightarrow 0$.

In a similar way as for F_1 , we write the function F_2 as

$$F_2(s) = \int_s^\infty \frac{16r^2}{(r^2 - 1)^3} dr$$
(C.7)

2 Springer

for $s \in (1, \infty)$, so that we can estimate

$$\frac{16}{3(s^2 - 1)^{3/2}} = \int_s^\infty \frac{16r}{(r^2 - 1)^{5/2}} dr < F_2(s).$$
(C.8)

Using the symmetry property $F_2(s^{-1}) = F_2(s)$, this readily gives the estimate

$$\frac{16s^3}{3(1-s^2)^{3/2}} < F_2(s) \tag{C.9}$$

for $s \in (0, 1)$. Moreover, since one has

$$F_2(s) = \int_0^s \frac{16r^2}{(1-r^2)^3} dr < \int_0^s 16r^2 + 8r^3 dr = \frac{16s^3}{3} + 2s^4$$
(C.10)

for s close enough to zero, we get the asymptotic behavior

$$F_2(s) = \frac{16s^3}{3(1-s^2)^{3/2}} + o(s^3), \qquad s \to 0, \qquad (C.11)$$

$$F_2(s) = \frac{16}{3(s^2 - 1)^{3/2}} + o(s^{-3}), \qquad s \to \infty.$$
(C.12)

Appendix D: Canonical first order systems

The aim of this appendix is to briefly review some facts about *canonical systems* as far as they are needed in Sect. 14. For more details we only refer the reader to the books [34, 91] and [92]. In this article, we are going to use the following notion of a *Hamiltonian*.

Definition D.1 A *Hamiltonian* is a locally integrable, real, symmetric and non-negative definite 2×2 matrix function

$$h = \begin{pmatrix} h_{11} & h_{12} \\ h_{12} & h_{22} \end{pmatrix}$$
(D.1)

on $[0, \infty)$ such that the following properties hold:

(i) The limit-point case prevails at infinity, meaning that

$$\int_0^\infty \operatorname{tr} h(x) dx = \int_0^\infty h_{11}(x) + h_{22}(x) \, dx = \infty.$$
 (D.2)

(ii) The function h does not vanish on subsets of positive Lebesgue measure.

(iii) The function h_{22} is not equal to zero almost everywhere on $[0, \infty)$.

If the Hamiltonian h additionally satisfies

$$\operatorname{tr} h = h_{11} + h_{22} = 1 \tag{D.3}$$

almost everywhere on $[0, \infty)$, then it is said to be *trace normalized*.

With each Hamiltonian h, one associates the canonical first order system

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1\\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} f' = zhf, \tag{D.4}$$

where z is a complex spectral parameter. The fundamental matrix solution U of the canonical system (D.4) is the unique solution of the integral equation

$$U(z,x) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} - z \int_0^x \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} h(s) U(z,s) ds.$$
(D.5)

Using this solution, the Weyl–Titchmarsh function *m* of the canonical system (D.4) with Hamiltonian *h* can be defined on $\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathbb{R}$ by

$$m(z) = \lim_{x \to \infty} \frac{U_{11}(z, x)}{U_{12}(z, x)}.$$
 (D.6)

It is then possible to show that the solution $\psi(z, \cdot)$ of the system (D.4) given by

$$\psi(z,x) = U(z,x) \begin{pmatrix} 1\\ -m(z) \end{pmatrix}$$
(D.7)

for $z \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$ is square integrable with respect to *h*, meaning that

$$\int_0^\infty \psi(z,x)^* h(x)\psi(z,x)dx < \infty.$$
 (D.8)

We note that with these solutions, the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m can in turn be expressed as the quotient

$$m(z) = -\frac{\psi_2(z,0)}{\psi_1(z,0)}.$$
 (D.9)

Finally, as a Herglotz–Nevanlinna function, the Weyl–Titchmarsh function m of course admits an integral representation of the form (2.29).

Remark D.2 The meaning of the coefficients c_1 , c_2 and L in the integral representation (2.29) are different for canonical systems when compared to generalized indefinite strings (see Remark 2.5). For example, the constant c_1 in the linear term can be read off the Hamiltonian h directly since

$$c_1 = \int_0^{x_0} \operatorname{tr} h(x) dx, \qquad (D.10)$$

where the point $x_0 \in [0, \infty)$ is given by

$$x_0 = \sup\{x \in [0, \infty) | h_{22} = 0 \text{ almost everywhere on } [0, x)\}.$$
 (D.11)

Remark D.3 Canonical systems with different Hamiltonians may have the same Weyl–Titchmarsh function. Indeed, introducing the function $\mathfrak{x} : [0, \infty) \rightarrow [0, \infty)$ by

$$\mathfrak{x}(x) = \int_0^x \operatorname{tr} h(s) ds, \qquad (D.12)$$

which is strictly increasing and bijective, it is straightforward to check that the canonical system with the new Hamiltonian defined by

$$\tilde{h}(x) = \frac{1}{\operatorname{tr} h(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(x))} h(\mathfrak{x}^{-1}(x))$$
(D.13)

has the same Weyl–Titchmarsh function. In order to avoid such an ambiguity, it is customary to assume that the Hamiltonian is trace normalized. Notice that in this case, the function defined in (D.12) is simply $\mathfrak{x}(x) = x$ for all $x \in [0, \infty)$.

It is a fundamental result of L. de Branges (see [91, 92]) that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function determines the Hamiltonian almost everywhere up to a reparametrization (in particular, it uniquely determines trace normalized Hamiltonians) and that indeed all Herglotz–Nevanlinna functions arise as the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of some Hamiltonian. Moreover, the correspondence $h \mapsto m$ on all trace normalized Hamiltonians, widely known as the *Krein–de Branges correspondence*, becomes homeomorphic with respect to suitable topologies.

We are now going to briefly summarize a connection between trace normalized Hamiltonians and generalized indefinite strings; see [42, Sect. 6]. For a given generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) , introduce the function $\varsigma : [0, L] \rightarrow [0, \infty]$ by

$$\varsigma(x) = x + \int_0^x w(s)^2 ds + \int_{[0,x)} dv$$
 (D.14)

and define ξ on $[0, \infty)$ as the generalized inverse of ζ via

$$\xi(x) = \sup\{s \in [0, L) \mid \varsigma(s) \le x\}.$$
 (D.15)

Notice that ξ is locally absolutely continuous with $0 \le \xi' \le 1$ almost everywhere on $[0, \infty)$. Moreover, one has $\xi \circ \zeta(x) = x$ for all $x \in [0, L)$ and

$$\varsigma \circ \xi(x) = \begin{cases} x, & x \in \operatorname{ran}(\varsigma), \\ \sup\{s \in \operatorname{ran}(\varsigma) \mid s \le x\}, & x \notin \operatorname{ran}(\varsigma). \end{cases}$$
(D.16)

It then follows that the function h defined by (see [42, Equation (6.10)])

$$h(x) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 - \xi'(x) & \xi'(x)\mathsf{w}(\xi(x)) \\ \xi'(x)\mathsf{w}(\xi(x)) & \xi'(x) \end{pmatrix}$$
(D.17)

is a trace normalized Hamiltonian. Furthermore, the corresponding fundamental matrix solution U of the canonical system (D.4) is given by

$$U(z,x) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ z(x-\varsigma\circ\xi(x))) & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \theta(z,\xi(x)) & -z\phi(z,\xi(x)) \\ -z^{-1}\theta^{[1]}(z,\xi(x)) & \phi^{[1]}(z,\xi(x)) \end{pmatrix},$$
(D.18)

🖉 Springer

which implies that the Weyl-Titchmarsh function of the Hamiltonian *h* coincides with the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the generalized indefinite string (L, ω, υ) .

Conversely, in order to show how to transform a canonical system to a generalized indefinite string, let a trace normalized Hamiltonian h be given. We introduce the locally absolutely continuous, non-decreasing function ξ on $[0, \infty)$ by

$$\xi(x) = \int_0^x h_{22}(s) ds,$$
 (D.19)

as well as its generalized inverse $\varsigma : [0, L] \rightarrow [0, \infty]$ via

$$\varsigma(x) = \sup\{s \in [0, \infty) \, | \, \xi(s) < x\} \cup \{0\}. \tag{D.20}$$

Here, the quantity $L \in (0, \infty]$ denotes the limit of $\xi(s)$ as $s \to \infty$ which is non-zero indeed due to our assumption on h_{22} . The function ς is readily verified to be strictly increasing and to satisfy $\xi \circ \varsigma(x) = x$ for all $x \in [0, L)$ as well as (D.16). One can then show that the real-valued function w defined on [0, L) by

$$\mathbf{w}(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{h_{12}}{h_{22}} \circ \varsigma(x), & \text{if } h_{22} \circ \varsigma(x) \neq 0, \\ 0, & \text{if } h_{22} \circ \varsigma(x) = 0, \end{cases}$$
(D.21)

belongs to $L^2_{loc}[0, L)$ and thus gives rise to a real distribution ω in $H^{-1}_{loc}[0, L)$. Furthermore, we may define a positive Borel measure υ on [0, L) via its distribution function by

$$\int_{[0,x)} d\upsilon = \int_0^{\varsigma(x)} 1 - \xi'(s) - \xi'(s) \mathsf{w}(\xi(s))^2 \, ds.$$
 (D.22)

It is then possible to verify again that the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the generalized indefinite string (L, ω, v) coincides with the Weyl–Titchmarsh function of the Hamiltonian h.

Remark D.4 The considerations above reveal that generalized indefinite strings can be viewed as another instance of suitably normalized canonical systems. Namely, reparametrizing the independent variable using (D.19), the Hamiltonian h is transformed into a new one (possibly on a finite interval) with the bottom-right entry normalized to one. However, with this choice of normalization, the top-left entry of the new Hamiltonian becomes a measure in general. The entries of this new Hamiltonian can be identified with the coefficients of a generalized indefinite string.

With the explicit connection between canonical systems and generalized indefinite strings described above, we are now in position to verify the expression (2.16) for the exponential type of solutions stated in Sect. 2.

Proof of Theorem 2.2 Let h be the trace normalized Hamiltonian defined by (D.17). In view of relation (D.18), except for the expression (2.16) for the exponential type, all claims follow immediately from the corresponding facts for canonical systems;

see [91, Sect. 4.4] or [79, Sect. 1]. However, we are also able to infer from (D.18) and the Krein–de Branges type formula (see [91, Theorem 4.26] or [92, Theorem 11]), that the exponential type of the functions in (2.15) is given by

$$\int_0^{5(x)} \sqrt{\det h(s)} ds = \int_0^{5(x)} \sqrt{\xi'(s) - \xi'(s)^2 - \xi'(s)^2 \mathsf{w}(\xi(s))^2} ds.$$

It therefore suffices to show that one has

$$\xi'(s) = \xi'(s)^2 + \xi'(s)^2 \mathsf{w}(\xi(s))^2 + \xi'(s)^2 \varrho(\xi(s))^2$$
(D.23)

for almost all $s \in [0, \infty)$, since the expression for the exponential type above then simplifies to

$$\int_0^{\varsigma(x)} \xi'(s) \varrho(\xi(s)) ds,$$

which yields the integral in (2.16) after a simple substitution (use [14, Corollary 5.4.4] for example). In order to verify (D.23), let *D* be the set of all $x \in (0, L)$ such that ς is differentiable at *x* with

$$\varsigma'(x) = 1 + w(x)^2 + \varrho(x)^2.$$

As ς is strictly increasing and given by (D.14), the complement of *D* has Lebesgue measure zero. By performing another substitution, one then gets

$$\int_0^x \mathbb{1}_{[0,L]\setminus D}(\xi(s))\xi'(s)ds = \int_0^{\xi(x)} \mathbb{1}_{[0,L]\setminus D}(s)ds = 0$$

for every $x \in [0, \infty)$, which implies that

$$\mathbb{1}_{[0,L)\setminus D}(\xi(s))\xi'(s) = 0$$

for almost all $s \in [0, \infty)$. For such an *s*, one clearly has (D.23) whenever $\xi'(s) = 0$. Otherwise, if $\xi'(s) \neq 0$, then (we do not need to consider the case when $\xi(s) = L$ as this happens at most for one *s* with $\xi'(s) \neq 0$) $\xi(s)$ belongs to *D* and one has

$$\varsigma'(\xi(s)) = 1 + w(\xi(s))^2 + \varrho(\xi(s))^2.$$

Since ς is continuous at $\xi(s)$, we may infer from (D.16) that *s* necessarily belongs to ran(ς). Due to left-continuity of the function ς , it then follows that there is a strictly increasing sequence s_n in ran(ς) that converges to *s* (we may assume that *s* is not zero of course). We thus get from (D.16) that

$$\frac{\zeta(\xi(s_n)) - \zeta(\xi(s))}{\xi(s_n) - \xi(s)} \frac{\xi(s_n) - \xi(s)}{s_n - s} = 1$$

and it remains to take the limit as $n \to \infty$ to obtain

$$(1 + w(\xi(s))^2 + \varrho(\xi(s))^2)\xi'(s) = 1,$$

which readily yields (D.23) again.
Acknowledgements We are grateful to the anonymous referee for carefully reading our manuscript and providing numerous helpful comments.

Funding Research of A.K. is supported by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) under Grant I-4600 and by the Slovenian Research Agency (ARIS) under Grants No. N1-0137 and P1-0291.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/ 4.0/.

References

- 1. Acatrinei, C.: Discrete nonlocal waves. J. High Energy Phys. 02, 057 (2013)
- Aleksandrov, A.B., Janson, S., Peller, V.V., Rochberg, R.: An interesting class of operators with unusual Schatten–von Neumann behavior. In: Function Spaces, Interpolation Theory and Related Topics, Lund, 2000, pp. 61–149. de Gruyter, Berlin (2002)
- Beals, R., Sattinger, D.H., Szmigielski, J.: Acoustic scattering and the extended Korteweg–de Vries hierarchy. Adv. Math. 140(2), 190–206 (1998)
- Beals, R., Sattinger, D.H., Szmigielski, J.: Multipeakons and the classical moment problem. Adv. Math. 154(2), 229–257 (2000)
- Beals, R., Sattinger, D.H., Szmigielski, J.: Peakons, strings, and the finite Toda lattice. Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 54(1), 91–106 (2001)
- Bennewitz, C.: On the spectral problem associated with the Camassa–Holm equation. J. Nonlinear Math. Phys. 11(4), 422–434 (2004)
- Bennewitz, C., Brown, B.M., Weikard, R.: Inverse spectral and scattering theory for the half-line left-definite Sturm–Liouville problem. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 40(5), 2105–2131 (2008/09)
- Bennewitz, C., Brown, B.M., Weikard, R.: Scattering and inverse scattering for a left-definite Sturm– Liouville problem. J. Differ. Equ. 253(8), 2380–2419 (2012)
- Bennewitz, C., Brown, B.M., Weikard, R.: The spectral problem for the dispersionless Camassa– Holm equation. In: Eisner, T., et al. (eds.) Operator Theory, Function Spaces, and Applications. Oper. Theory: Adv. Appl., vol. 255, pp. 67–90 (2016)
- Bessonov, R.V., Denisov, S.A.: A spectral Szegő theorem on the real line. Adv. Math. 359, 106851 (2020)
- Bessonov, R.V., Denisov, S.A.: De Branges canonical systems with finite logarithmic integral. Anal. PDE 14(5), 1509–1556 (2021)
- Bessonov, R.V., Denisov, S.A.: Szegő condition, scattering, and vibration of Krein strings. Invent. Math. 234(1), 291–373 (2023)
- 13. Boas, R.P.: Entire Functions. Academic Press, New York (1954)
- 14. Bogachev, V.I.: Measure Theory, Vol. I, II. Springer, Berlin (2007)
- Bourgain, J.: Fourier transform restriction phenomena for certain lattice subsets and applications to nonlinear evolution equations. II. The KdV-equation. Geom. Funct. Anal. 3(3), 209–262 (1993)
- Boutet de Monvel, A., Kostenko, A., Shepelsky, D., Teschl, G.: Long-time asymptotics for the Camassa–Holm equation. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 41(4), 1559–1588 (2009)
- Bressan, A.: Uniqueness of conservative solutions for nonlinear wave equations via characteristics. Bull. Braz. Math. Soc., New Ser. 47(1), 157–169 (2016)
- Bressan, A., Constantin, A.: Global conservative solutions of the Camassa–Holm equation. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 183(2), 215–239 (2007)
- Bressan, A., Chen, G., Zhang, Q.: Uniqueness of conservative solutions to the Camassa–Holm equation via characteristics. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 35(1), 25–42 (2015)

- Camassa, R., Holm, D.: An integrable shallow water equation with peaked solitons. Phys. Rev. Lett. 71(11), 1661–1664 (1993)
- Chen, T., Fröhlich, J., Walcher, J.: The decay of unstable noncommutative solitons. Commun. Math. Phys. 237, 243–269 (2003)
- 22. Chen, M., Liu, S., Zhang, Y.: A two-component generalization of the Camassa–Holm equation and its solutions. Lett. Math. Phys. **75**(1), 1–15 (2006)
- Chisholm, R.S., Everitt, W.N.: On bounded integral operators in the space of integrable-square functions. Proc. R. Soc. Edinb., Sect. A 69, 199–204 (1970/71)
- Constantin, A.: On the scattering problem for the Camassa–Holm equation. R. Soc. Lond. Proc., Ser. A, Math. Phys. Eng. Sci. 457(2008), 953–970 (2001)
- Constantin, A., Escher, J.: Global existence and blow-up for a shallow water equation. Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa, Cl. Sci. (4) 26(2), 303–328 (1998)
- Constantin, A., Escher, J.: Wave breaking for nonlinear nonlocal shallow water equations. Acta Math. 181(2), 229–243 (1998)
- Constantin, A., Ivanov, R.I.: On an integrable two-component Camassa–Holm shallow water system. Phys. Lett. A 372(48), 7129–7132 (2008)
- Constantin, A., Lannes, D.: The hydrodynamical relevance of the Camassa–Holm and Degasperis– Procesi equations. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 192, 165–186 (2009)
- 29. Constantin, A., Molinet, L.: Global weak solutions for a shallow water equation. Commun. Math. Phys. **211**(1), 45–61 (2000)
- 30. Constantin, A., Strauss, W.: Stability of peakons. Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 53(5), 603–610 (2000)
- Constantin, A., Gerdjikov, V.S., Ivanov, R.I.: Inverse scattering transform for the Camassa–Holm equation. Inverse Probl. 22, 2197–2207 (2006)
- 32. Constantin, A., Gerdjikov, V.S., Ivanov, R.I.: Generalized Fourier transform for the Camassa–Holm hierarchy. Inverse Probl. 23, 1565–1597 (2007)
- Damanik, D., Eichinger, B., Yuditskii, P.: Szegő theorem for canonical systems: the Arov gauge and a sum rule. J. Spectr. Theory 11(3), 1255–1277 (2021)
- 34. de Branges, L.: Hilbert Spaces of Entire Functions. Prentice-Hall, Inc., Englewood Cliffs (1968)
- 35. Deift, P., Killip, R.: On the absolutely continuous spectrum of one-dimensional Schrödinger operators with square summable potentials. Commun. Math. Phys. **203**(2), 341–347 (1999)
- Denisov, S.A.: Continuous Analogs of Polynomials Orthogonal on the Unit Circle and Krein Systems. IMRS Int. Math. Res. Surv. (2006). 148 pp.
- Dym, H., McKean, H.P.: Gaussian Processes, Function Theory and the Inverse Spectral Problem. Probability and Mathematical Statistics, vol. 31. Academic Press, New York (1976)
- Eckhardt, J.: Direct and inverse spectral theory of singular left-definite Sturm-Liouville operators. J. Differ. Equ. 253(2), 604–634 (2012)
- Eckhardt, J.: The inverse spectral transform for the conservative Camassa–Holm flow with decaying initial data. Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 224(1), 21–52 (2017)
- Eckhardt, J.: Continued fraction expansions of Herglotz–Nevanlinna functions and generalized indefinite strings of Stieltjes type. Bull. Lond. Math. Soc. 54(2), 737–759 (2022)
- Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A.: An isospectral problem for global conservative multi-peakon solutions of the Camassa–Holm equation. Commun. Math. Phys. 329(3), 893–918 (2014)
- Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A.: The inverse spectral problem for indefinite strings. Invent. Math. 204(3), 939–977 (2016)
- Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A.: Quadratic operator pencils associated with the conservative Camassa– Holm flow. Bull. Soc. Math. Fr. 145(1), 47–95 (2017)
- 44. Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A.: The classical moment problem and generalized indefinite string. Integral Equ. Oper. Theory **90**(2), 23 (2018)
- 45. Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A.: The inverse spectral problem for periodic conservative multi-peakon solutions of the Camassa–Holm equation. Int. Math. Res. Not. **16**, 5126–5151 (2020)
- Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A.: On the absolutely continuous spectrum of generalized indefinite strings. Ann. Henri Poincaré 22(11), 3529–3564 (2021)
- Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A.: Generalized indefinite strings with purely discrete spectrum. In: Brown, M., et al. (eds.) From Complex Analysis to Operator Theory: A Panorama. In Memory of Sergey Naboko. Oper. Theory: Adv. Appl., vol. 291, pp. 435–474 (2023)
- Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A.: The conservative Camassa–Holm flow with step-like irregular initial data (2023). arXiv:2310.06658. Preprint
- Eckhardt, J., Teschl, G.: On the isospectral problem of the dispersionless Camassa–Holm equation. Adv. Math. 235, 469–495 (2013)

- Eckhardt, J., Teschl, G.: Sturm–Liouville operators with measure-valued coefficients. J. Anal. Math. 120(1), 151–224 (2013)
- Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A., Teschl, G.: Spectral asymptotics for canonical systems. J. Reine Angew. Math. 736, 285–315 (2018)
- 52. Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A., Nicolussi, N.: Trace formulas and continuous dependence of spectra for the periodic conservative Camassa–Holm flow. J. Differ. Equ. **268**(6), 3016–3034 (2020)
- Eckhardt, J., Kostenko, A., Kukuljan, T.: On the absolutely continuous spectrum of generalized indefinite strings II. Isr. J. Math. 250, 307–344 (2022)
- 54. Escher, J., Lechtenfeld, O., Yin, Z.: Well-posedness and blow-up phenomena for the 2-component Camassa–Holm equation. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. **19**(3), 493–513 (2007)
- 55. Fuchssteiner, B., Fokas, A.S.: Symplectic structures, their Bäcklund transformations and hereditary symmetries. Physica D 4(1), 47–66 (1981/82)
- Gesztesy, F., Weikard, R.: Some remarks on the spectral problem underlying the Camassa–Holm hierarchy. In: Operator Theory in Harmonic and Non-commutative Analysis. Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., vol. 240, pp. 137–188. Springer, Cham (2014)
- 57. Grunert, K., Holden, H., Raynaud, X.: Global solutions for the two-component Camassa–Holm system. Commun. Partial Differ. Equ. **37**(12), 2245–2271 (2012)
- Grunert, K., Holden, H., Raynaud, X.: Global conservative solutions to the Camassa–Holm equation for initial data with nonvanishing asymptotics. Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 32(12), 4209–4227 (2012)
- 59. Hewitt, E., Stromberg, K.: Real and Abstract Analysis. Springer, New York (1965)
- Holden, H., Raynaud, X.: Global conservative multipeakon solutions of the Camassa–Holm equation. J. Hyperbolic Differ. Equ. 4(1), 39–64 (2007)
- Holden, H., Raynaud, X.: Global conservative solutions of the Camassa–Holm equation—a Lagrangian point of view. Commun. Partial Differ. Equ. 32(10–12), 1511–1549 (2007)
- 62. Holden, H., Raynaud, X.: Global conservative solutions of the generalized hyperelastic-rod wave equation. J. Differ. Equ. 233(2), 448–484 (2007)
- Holm, D.D., Ivanov, R.I.: Two-component CH system: inverse scattering, peakons and geometry. Inverse Probl. 27(4), 045013 (2011)
- Hughes, D., Schmidt, K.: Absolutely continuous spectrum of Dirac operators with square-integrable potentials. Proc. R. Soc. Edinb., Sect. A 144(3), 533–555 (2014)
- Johnson, R.S.: Camassa–Holm, Korteweg–de Vries and related models for water waves. J. Fluid Mech. 457, 63–82 (2002)
- Kac, I.S., Krein, M.G.: Criteria for the discreteness of the spectrum of a singular string. Izv. Vysš. Učebn. Zaved., Mat. 2(3), 136–153 (1958). (Russian)
- Kac, I.S., Krein, M.G.: R-functions analytic functions mapping the upper half-plane into itself. Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. Ser. 2, 103, 1–18 (1974)
- Kac, I.S., Krein, M.G.: On the spectral functions of the string. Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. Ser. 2, 103, 19–102 (1974)
- Kasahara, Y.: Spectral function of Krein's and Kotani's string in the class Γ. Proc. Jpn. Acad., Ser. A, Math. Sci. 88(10), 173–177 (2012)
- Killip, R., Simon, B.: Sum rules for Jacobi matrices and their applications to spectral theory. Ann. Math. (2) 158(1), 253–321 (2003)
- Killip, R., Simon, B.: Sum rules and spectral measures of Schrödinger operators with L² potentials. Ann. Math. (2) **170**(2), 739–782 (2009)
- 72. Killip, R., Visan, M.: KdV is wellposed in *H*⁻¹. Ann. Math. (2) **190**(1), 249–305 (2019)
- 73. Koornwinder, T.H., Kostenko, A., Teschl, G.: Jacobi polynomials, Bernstein-type inequalities and dispersion estimates for the discrete Laguerre operator. Adv. Math. **333**, 796–821 (2018)
- 74. Kostenko, A.: Heat kernels of the discrete Laguerre operators. Lett. Math. Phys. 111(2), 32 (2021)
- Kotani, S., Watanabe, S.: Kreĭn's spectral theory of strings and generalized diffusion processes. In: Functional Analysis in Markov Processes, Katata/Kyoto, 1981. Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 923, pp. 235–259. Springer, Berlin (1982)
- Krein, M.G.: On some cases of the effective determination of the density of a non-homogeneous string from its spectral function. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 93(4), 617–620 (1953)
- Krein, M.G.: Continuous analogues of propositions on polynomials orthogonal on the unit circle. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 105, 637–640 (1955). (Russian)
- 78. Kreĭn, M.G., Langer, H.: On some extension problems which are closely connected with the theory of Hermitian operators in a space Π_{κ} . III. Indefinite analogues of the Hamburger and Stieltjes moment problems. Part I. Beitr. Anal. **14**, 25–40 (1979). *Part II*. Beiträge Anal. No. **15** (1980), 27–45.

- Krein, M.G., Langer, H.: Continuation of Hermitian positive definite functions and related questions. Integral Equ. Oper. Theory 78(1), 1–69 (2014)
- 80. Krueger, A.J., Soffer, A.: Dynamics of noncommutative solitons I: spectral theory and dispersive estimates. Ann. Henri Poincaré **17**, 1181–1208 (2016)
- Langer, H.: Spektralfunktionen einer Klasse von Differentialoperatoren zweiter Ordnung mit nichtlinearem Eigenwertparameter. Ann. Acad. Sci. Fenn., Ser. A 1 Math. 2, 269–301 (1976)
- Lenells, J.: The correspondence between KdV and Camassa–Holm. Int. Math. Res. Not. 71, 3797–3811 (2004)
- Levin, B.Y.: Lectures on Entire Functions. Transl. Math. Mon., vol. 150. Am. Math. Soc., Providence (1996)
- Levitan, B.M., Sargsjan, I.S.: Sturm–Liouville and Dirac Operators. Math. Appl. (Soviet Ser.), vol. 59. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht (1991)
- McKean, H.P.: Fredholm determinants and the Camassa–Holm hierarchy. Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 56(5), 638–680 (2003)
- McKean, H.P.: The Liouville correspondence between the Korteweg–de Vries and the Camassa–Holm hierarchies. Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 56(7), 998–1015 (2003)
- McKean, H.P.: Breakdown of the Camassa–Holm equation. Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 57(3), 416–418 (2004)
- Misiolek, G.: A shallow water equation as a geodesic flow on the Bott–Virasoro group. J. Geom. Phys. 24, 203–208 (1998)
- 89. Muckenhoupt, B.: Hardy's inequality with weights. Stud. Math. 44, 31-38 (1972)
- Olver, F.W.J., et al.: NIST Handbook of Mathematical Functions. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2010). http://dlmf.nist.gov
- Remling, C.: Spectral Theory of Canonical Systems. De Gruyter Studies in Mathematics, vol. 70. de Gruyter, Berlin (2018)
- Romanov, R.V.: Canonical Systems and de Branges Spaces. London Math. Soc. Lecture Notes Ser. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge. To appear. arXiv:1408.6022
- Romanov, R., Woracek, H.: Canonical systems with discrete spectrum. J. Funct. Anal. 278(4), 108318 (2020)
- 94. Rosenblum, M., Rovnyak, J.: Topics in Hardy Classes and Univalent Functions. Birkhäuser, Basel (1994)
- 95. Schmüdgen, K.: The Moment Problem. Springer, Cham (2017)
- 96. Simon, B.: A canonical factorization for meromorphic Herglotz functions on the unit disk and sum rules for Jacobi matrices. J. Funct. Anal. **214**, 396–409 (2004)
- 97. Simon, B.: Szegő's Theorem and Its Descendants. Princeton Univ. Press, Oxford and Princeton (2011)
- 98. Szegő, G.: Orthogonal Polynomials, 4th edn. Am. Math. Soc., Providence (1975)
- Xin, Z., Zhang, P.: On the weak solutions to a shallow water equation. Commun. Pure Appl. Math. 53(11), 1411–1433 (2000)

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.